

# STUDENT HANDBOOK and PLANNER 2005-2006

Property of:	
Address:	
Phone#:	
In case of emergency, please notify:	
Name:	Phone#:

This handbook serves only as a guide to the rules, policies, and services of the College. Therefore, the Division of Student Affairs and the College reserve the right to amend, modify, or change regulatory policies and financial charges stated in this handbook during the school year. The College will make attempts to notify students, in a timely manner, of any changes in policies and regulations. Students should contact the Office of Campus Life if they have questions regarding information in this handbook. The handbook does not constitute the whole of College policy concerning students. The *College Catalog* and other official College publications are important references. Each student is responsible for the contents of these publications.

Converse College does not discriminate in admissions or employment on the basis of race, color, sex, national or ethnic origin, age, sexual orientation, religion or disability. Converse admits only women to undergraduate programs and services in accordance with its historical mission.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	
STUDENT RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	7
THE FOUNDER'S IDEAL	
MISSION OF THE COLLEGE	8
PURPOSE	8
ALMA MATER	8
ACADEMIC CALENDAR	9
OFFICE HOURS	
WHERE TO GO FOR INFORMATION	11
GENERAL INFORMATION	10
ACADEMIC SUPPORT CENTER	12
BOOKSTORE	
CALENDAR	
CAMPUS BUILDINGS	
CAMPUS SAFETY	
CAREER SERVICES	
CATERING SERVICES	
COMMUNICATIONS	
COMMUTING STUDENTS EVENT REGISTRATION FORM	
FEES, FINES AND DELINQUENT ACCOUNTS	
FUND-RAISING	
GEE DINING SERVICES	
HEALTH RECORDS POLICY	
INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY SERVICES	
INTERCOLLEGIATE ATHLETICS	
INTERCOLLEGIATE ATHLETICS PHILOSOPHY & PURPOSE	
JULIA JONES DANIELS CENTER FOR LEADERSHIP AND SERVICE	
MAINTENANCE	
MICKEL LIBRARY	
OFFICE OF STUDENT ACTIVITIES	
POST OFFICE	
PUBLICIZING INFORMATION	
RELIGIOUS LIFE	
SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICY	
SEXUAL MISCONDUCT POLICY	
SMOKING POLICY	
SNEAKERS CYBER CAFE	
SOLICITATION POLICY- MONTGOMERY LOBBY	
SOLICITATION PLAN FOR STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS	
STUDENT GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
STUDENT QUESTIONS CONCERNING CLASSROOM WORK	
STUDENT LISTS	
STUDENT RECORDS	
TELEPHONE SERVICE	
WELLNESS CENTER	
WRITING CENTER	36
STUDENT POLICIES AND REGULATIONS	37
CONVERSE HONOR TRADITION	
COMMUNITY VALUES	
CASE PROCEDURES	41-46

6
8
8
8
3
0
1
1
1
2
2
2
2
3
3
3
3
_
4
4
4
6
6
6
7
7
7
9
9
9
9
9
0
0
3
3
3
3
3
4
4
4
4
4
55
55
55
6
6
6
66
0

STUDENT GOVERNMENT ASSOC. CONSTITUTION	
SGA RETREAT	88
STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS	89
STUDENT GOVERNMENT ASSOCIATION OFFICERS	89
STUDENT GOVERNMENT ASSOC. REPRESENTATIVES	89
HONOR BOARD OFFICERS	89
CIVITAS COUNCIL OFFICERS	89
CLASS OFFICERS	89
STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS	90-97
HONORARY ORGANIZATIONS	98-99
APPENDIX A	100
SOUTH CAROLINA STATE LAWS CONCERNING	
ALCOHOL AND OTHER DRUGS	100-101
APPENDIX B	102
DRUG INFORMATION GUIDE	
APPENDIX C	104
NOTICE OF PRIVACY PRACTICE	
INDEX	106_108

# LETTER FROM SGA PRESIDENT

Dear Converse Students,

Welcome to a new year at Converse College! The Student Government Association's theme for this year is, "SGA - Raising the Bar!" You will find very quickly as you get involved in discussions in class, as you meet and get to know your fellow students, and as you explore the Converse and Spartanburg community all that Converse College has to offer. It is truly a place and an experience that you must see but it is not merely through watching and observing that you will be able to take full advantage of every opportunity and challenge. Get involved in class discussion, join an organization whose goals and activities you feel strongly about, reach out to the Spartanburg community and build relationships with those around you. I guarantee you that SGA at Converse is something you will want to be a part of during your time here.

This <u>Student Handbook</u> is a valuable resource to help you get involved. This book will allow you to become knowledgeable about the College and its operations as well as the numerous opportunities for involvement on campus. Read each section carefully before deciding where you wish to channel your talents.

Again, we welcome the Red Devil Class of 2009 and congratulate you on your decision to come to Converse. I look forward to meeting you and working together as we both experience "SGA - Raising the Bar!"

Sincerely, Molly Stoehr SGA President

# INTRODUCTION

# STUDENT RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

Converse College came into being as a result of Dexter Edgar Converse's conviction that mature women who are well-educated are essential to the well-being of the nation. He envisioned a liberal arts college which aspired to high personal and academic standards and ideals. This vision has been sustained because the Trustees, Administration, Faculty, Alumnae, and Students have shared in this conviction.

Those ideals—truth, concern for others, awareness of, and commitment to duty and responsibility—in which the Founder believed, are enduring ones. They are necessary ingredients for an ordered and meaningful community life. These ideals continue to be valued by all who make up Converse College. To discover and incorporate them into every facet of life is what Converse College is all about.

Reflected in the regulations, policies, and customs found in these pages are some of the ideas basic to a satisfying happy life on the Converse campus. These ideas, derived from the Founder's Ideal, provide a framework for student rights and responsibilities at Converse College. These rights and responsibilities are given explicit expression in the policies outlined in the pages of this *Student Handbook*. Converse believes that indicative of the maturing college student is her willingness:

- 1. to satisfy responsibly the demands of the academic program;
- 2. to be guided in her personal, academic, and social life by a sense of responsibility and consideration for the members of the college community; and
- to recognize that the Founder's ideals are worth commitment, both for her Converse experiences and for the rest of her life.

Student rights and responsibilities at Converse reflect the Founder's hope that each Converse student would be able "to see clearly, to decide wisely, to act justly ... and be faithful to truth and duty ...." The rights and responsibilities at Converse outlined in the sections that follow include policies relating to academic integrity, respect for all individuals in the community, principles of the Honor Tradition, and matters governed by state and federal law.

This handbook is to be used as a means for achieving a better understanding of the students, ideals, and regulations of the College. For each student, Converse College wishes a stimulating, challenging, and fulfilling life.

# THE FOUNDER'S IDEAL

"It is my conviction that the well-being of any country depends much upon the culture of her women, and I have done what I could to found a college that would provide for women a thorough and liberal education, so that for them, the highest motives may become clear purposes and fixed habits of life; and I desire that the instruction and influence of Converse College be always such that the students may be enabled to see clearly, to decide wisely, to act justly; and that they may learn to love God and humanity, and be faithful to truth and duty, so that their influence may be characterized by purity and power.

"It is also my desire and hope that Converse College be always truly religious but never denominational. I believe that religion is essential to all that is purest and best in life here and hereafter. I wish the College to be really, but liberally and tolerantly, Christian; for I believe that the revelation of God in Christ is for salvation; and I commend and commit the College to the love and guidance of God, and to the care, sympathy, and fidelity of my fellowmen."

- Dexter Edgar Converse

# MISSION OF THE COLLEGE

The primary mission of Converse College, founded in 1889, is the liberal education of undergraduate women in a residential setting. Converse reaffirms the founder's original conviction that a small undergraduate residential college of the liberal arts is a uniquely powerful environment for developing the talents of women. As a community of scholars, where students and faculty pursue excellence and collaborate in the search for truth, Converse develops in students scholarly excellence, personal honor, confidence, and skills to be life-long learners. The college draws much of its character from its Christian heritage and welcomes students of all faiths. Converse expands its mission by offering graduate degrees and other programs for women and men. Ultimately, graduates embody the qualities of a Converse education as they assume roles of leadership, service, and citizenship.

# **PURPOSE**

Converse College is an independent liberal arts institution, with a professional School of Music, devoted primarily to the education of women. Its purpose is to educate women as contributing members of society by offering both a broad basis of humanistic discipline on which to form intelligent, responsible decisions, and specific career preparation to promote the practical application of those decisions.

At Converse College, students pursue richly diverse programs in both the liberal arts and career preparation. The assumption underlying these programs is that the four-year study in the liberal arts and the more specialized career and pre-professional programs, if maintained in proper balance, represents not conflicting interests but more independent challenges for the students. The goal of this educational program is to provide the opportunity for each woman who graduates from Converse to acquire the motivation, skill, knowledge, and understanding to become a positive force in society. Although the Petrie School of Music has its own dean and faculty, its program and ideas are in the liberal arts tradition. For this reason, students who attend the Petrie School of Music acquire a foundation in liberal learning to undergird technical proficiency and professional training.

# **Alma Mater**

Standing with open arms —
Standing alone —
Watching her children down through the years,
Watching and keeping them safe from harm,
Hearing their laughter and seeing their tears.

Converse! Converse!
We pledge our love to thee.
We'll hail the purple and the gold
With love and loyalty.
Alma Mater, dear to every one.
We love you now, we'll love you when
Our college days are done.

# **ACADEMIC CALENDAR 2005-2006**

#### FALL TERM 2005

Registration
Evening classes begin at 5:30 pm
Day classes begin at 8:30 am
Drop/ Add period

Mid terms and (and af 7th most)

Mid-term ends (end of 7th week) Fall Break

Thanksgiving Holidays Last day of classes Reading Days Exams August 29, 2005 August 29, 2005

August 30, 2005

August 29 - September 2, 2005

August 29 - September 2, 20 October 14, 2005 October 17-18, 2005 November 23-27, 2005 December 9, 2005 December 10-11, 2005 December 12-15, 2004

#### **JANUARY TERM 2006**

Registration January 3, 2006
Evening classes begin at 5:30 pm January 3, 2006
Day classes begin at 8:30 am January 4, 2006
Drop/ Add period January 3-6, 2006
Last day of January Term January 31, 2006
Winter Break February 1-5, 2006

#### SPRING TERM 2006

Registration
Day classes begin at 8:30 am
Evening classes begin at 5:30 pm
Drop/ Add period
Mid-term ends (end of 7th week)
Spring Break
Last day of classes
Exams
Baccalaureate
Commencement

February 6, 2006 February 6, 2006 February 6, 2006 February 6-9, 2006 March 24, 2006 April 3-7, 2006 May 12, 2006 May 15-18, 2006 May 19, 2006 May 20, 2006

# **OFFICE HOURS**

Administrative Offices:

Monday-Friday 8:30 am - 5:00 pm

Admissions Office

Monday-Friday 8:30 am - 5:00 pm Saturday Appointment only

Bookstore

Monday-Thursday 9:00 am - 5:00 pm Friday 9:00 am - 4:00 pm

Dining Services Office

Monday-Friday 8:30 am-5:00 pm

Dining Room

Monday-Friday

Breakfast (cafeteria style)

Monday-Friday 7:30 am - 8:45 am
Continental Breakfast 8:45 am - 10:00 am
Saturday-Sunday 9:00 am - 10:00 am

(Continental breakfast only)

Lunch

Monday-Friday (cafeteria style) 11:30 am -1:00 pm Saturday -Sunday (family style) 11:00 am - 12:45 pm

Dinner

Monday-Thursday 5:00 pm - 6:15 pm Friday-Sunday (cafeteria style) 5:00 pm - 6:00 pm

Library

 Monday-Thursday
 8:00 am - 11:00 pm

 Friday
 8:00 am - 6:00 pm

 Saturday
 12:00 noon - 5:00 pm

 Sunday
 2:00 pm - 11:00 pm

Library hours vary during holidays, summer sessions, term breaks, and exams.

All irregular hours will be posted in library.

Post Office

Monday-Friday 9:00 am - 12:30 pm 1:30 pm - 4:45 pm

Sneakers

Closed for the renovation of Montgomery Student Center. Hours will be posted when it reopens.

Writing Center

Morning: Monday-Friday 9:00 am - 12:00 pm Afternoon: Monday-Thursday 1:15 pm - 5:00 pm

# WHERE TO GO FOR INFORMATION

Academic Transcripts, Schedules, or Grade Reports Registrar's Office (Carmichael Hall)

Bills, Fees Business Office (Carnegie)

Campus Housing Director of Residential Life (Kuhn)

Careers, Part-time jobs, Internships

Career Services Office (Kuhn)

Dropping a Course Your Advisor, Registrar's Office

Financial Issues Financial Aid Office (Carnegie)

Fundraising Projects Associate Dean of Students (Kuhn)

Health Concerns Health Services (Andrews)

ID Cards and Auto Registration Campus Safety (Towne House)

Maintenance Requests Community Advisor/Resident Counselor

Parking Tickets Campus Safety (Towne House)

Personal Concerns Office of Campus Life (Kuhn),

Your CA or RC, Wellness Center (Andrews)

Publicity for an Event Associate Dean of Students (Kuhn)

Refunds from Drink Machines Twichell Auditorium Office

Reserving Montgomery gym, Weisiger Center gyms

or classroom

Athletic Department (Weisiger Center)

Reserving Montgomery Lobby Office of Campus Life

Reserving Sneakers, PDR Converse Dining Services

Reserving Bain Room President's Office

Reserving Alumnae House, Cabin, Lee Parlor, Back Campus Twichell Auditorium Office

Reserving Hazel B. Abbott Theatre Theatre Department

Reserving Daniel Recital Hall, Blackman Lobby or Parlor Petrie School of Music

Reserving Hartness, Library Classroom Mickel Library

Reserving Classrooms Registrar

Scheduling Campus Activities Associate Dean of Students (Kuhn)

Study Skills Academic Success Center, Your Advisor,

Writing Center, Library, Academic Depts.

Withdrawing from College Director of Counseling (Wellness Center)

# **GENERAL INFORMATION**

# ACADEMIC SUPPORT CENTER

The Academic Support Center, located on the third floor of Mickel Library, was established to help students improve academic performance and to develop skills that will help them succeed both inside the classroom and in life beyond college. Through individualized counseling, seminars, and Converse 101: Strategies for Success, students can develop academic and social skills in areas such as: critical thinking, how to study and use academic resources, how to take notes and tests, how to set goals and stay motivated, how to manage time and money, how to get along with and grow in relationships with others, how to stay healthy physically and emotionally, and how to avoid stress. Departmental help sessions for selected disciplines are coordinated and publicized each term through the ASC.

Students with documented disabilities may apply for academic accommodations through the ASC (see "Academic Policies on Disabilities"). The ASC upholds standards of strict confidentiality in working with all students and complies with the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA. and the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA.. Records are stored in a secure location and reviewed only by authorized personnel.

Converse 101 is a one-semester, one-credit course open to first-semester freshmen, designed to help them make the transition from high school to college and from college to the outside world successfully. Students on academic probation are required to take Converse 101 as part of their probationary contracts, and provisional students are required to take the class as a condition of their acceptance.

The Academic Support Center is open from 8:30 to 5:00 pm year-round.

# BOOKSTORE

The Converse College Campus Bookstore provides all required textbooks as well as a wide selection of general college and personal supplies.

If a refund or exchange of any article, a cash register receipt must be presented. The deadline for all textbook refunds is determined by the bookstore at the start of each semester.

The bookstore accepts personal checks, VISA, MasterCard, Discover, American Express, cash, and expense dollars toward purchases. There is a \$25.00 charge for all returned checks.

# **CALENDAR**

The Student Activities portion of the College Calendar is coordinated by the Office of Campus Life. If a student organization would like to schedule an event on the overall calendar, they can do so through the Associate Dean of Students.

All campus events should be entered on the web calendar. Directions: Go to www.converse.edu, then to "calendar of events." From the calendar page, select "Post or Edit Events: Login" on the right side of the page. Enter your username and password (the same one you use for the Converse network). You are now on the intranet site and should select "Post Events" under the calendar column. From there one, fill in the requested information on the screen (if logging in for the first time, you will be prompted to enter your name, email, and contact info). If edits need to be made later, follow the same instructions as above except select "Manage Events" instead of "Post Events."

Note: The Website will code each event you enter to your username and password, which will prohibit others from editing your information. This should be taken into consideration when designating the appropriate person to add events to the web calendar.

# **CAMPUS BUILDINGS**

- A. Montgomery Student Activities Building
  - 1. Sneakers (See Sneakers)
  - 2. Physical Education Areas
    - a. The use of the swimming pool and fitness center is permitted only during posted times. A Water Safety Instructor will be on Lifeguard duty.
    - b. Students may have a guest as long as they stay with the guest.
    - Students must abide by all specific regulations for each area. If these privileges are abused, students will be asked to leave.
  - 3. Montgomery Lobby
    - a. To reserve the lobby and/or tables, contact MEID.
    - b. If a student organization wishes to use the lobby for a fund-raiser, completion of a Fundraising Request Form, available in the Office of Campus Life, will be necessary before reserving the lobby.
- B. Twichell Auditorium and Daniel Recital Hall
  - Students should wear proper dress to public performances and assemblies. Shorts and other athletic
    attire is strongly discouraged.
  - 2. Unless otherwise notified, books, papers, and pencils should not be taken to assemblies or performances.
  - 3. Bookbags are not allowed during evening performances.
  - 4. Food and drink are not allowed in the auditorium.
  - 5. Smoking is not permitted in the auditorium.
  - Students must remain throughout all performances and events, including encores. Leaving a performance early at which a student has pledged her attendance is an honor violation. Coming in late is also a violation.
- C. Classrooms
  - 1. No food or drink is allowed in the classrooms.
  - 2. Kuhn, Carmichael, and Phifer rooms should be reserved through the Registrar's Office.
- D. Policy on the use of classroom buildings after closing hours
  - 1. Closing hours
    - a. Blackman: Mon. through Fri. and Sun. 7:00 am 10:30 pm, Sat. 7:00 am 6:00 pm

NOT OPEN TO STUDENTS AFTER HOURS.

- b. Carmichael: Mon. through Fri. 7:00 am 9:30 pm, Saturday and Sunday 7:00 am 6:30 pm c. Kuhn: Mon. through Fri. 7:00 am 12:00 pm, Saturday and Sunday 8:00 am 6:30 pm
- d. Milliken: Mon. through Fri. and Sun. 7:00 am 10:00 pm, Sat. 9:00 am 10:30 pm
- e. Phifer: Mon. through Fri. and Sun. 7:00 am 10:00 pm, Sat. 9:00 am 10:30 pm

E. Reservation of Campus Buildings and Facilities

BUILDING/FACILITY

Amphitheater Bain Room

Alcove

Barnet Multipurpose Room

Blackman/Daniel

Campus Life Conference Room

Carmichael

Cleveland Alumnae House

Dance Studio Hartness Auditorium

Kuhn

Main Hall/Lee Parlor

Stackhouse Parlor

Career Services Conference Room

Montgomery Lobby

Phifer

Piedmont Natural Gas Seminar Room

Private Dining Room

Residence Hall Lobbies Stone Parlor

Twichell Weisiger Center (Hannah Gym, Dot's Gym, classroom) OFFICE IN CHARGE OF RESERVING

Sodexho Dining Services Twichell Auditorium Office

President's Office

MEID Music Office

Office of Campus Life Registrar's Office

Twichell Auditorium Office

Chair: Department of Theatre & Dance

Media Services Registrar's Office

Twichell Auditorium Office

President's Office Career Services Office of Campus Life Registrar's Office

MEID

Sodexho Dining Services Chair: HPE Department Resident Counselors Petrie School of Music Twichell Auditorium Office

Athletic Department

# **CAMPUS SAFETY**

The Converse Campus is protected 24 hours a day, 365 days a year by a trained Campus Safety Staff under the supervision of a Director of Campus Safety. Officers patrol the inside of buildings, the grounds, and the parking lots. Campus Safety may be reached by dialing 9026 on campus and 596-9026 off campus.

Being a part of a small college environment may give a student the impression that she is totally immune to some of the Campus Safety problems that larger communities face. The unfortunate reality is that no college campus is completely safe, even though Converse makes every effort to provide an environment for residents which is secure and comfortable. The College Campus Safety force is on duty 24 hours a day, but it is up to each student to take responsibility for her own personal safety. We encourage students to follow the safety tips listed here:

- 1. Do not walk alone at night.
- 2. Stay in well lit areas.
- 3. Always tell someone where you are going and when you plan to return.
- 4. Lock your car and always have your keys ready before reaching your car.
- 5. Travel with plenty of gas.
- 6. Do not hitchhike or pick up hitchhikers.
- 7. Make sure your residence hall room door and windows are locked when you leave, even for a short period of time.
- 8. Report suspicious people on the hall or around campus to Campus Safety.
- Contact Campus Safety if you need an escort from a parking lot to your residence hall or from working late in an academic building.

#### A. Card Access/ID

Photographs for the Access/ID cards are taken during new student orientation. The fee for the card is included in the activity fee. A ten dollar replacement fee is charged for a lost, stolen, or damaged card. Replacements will be made by the Campus Safety Department during regular business hours, Monday-Friday, 8:00 am - 4:30 pm. Since the ID card controls access to the residence halls, it is important to report a lost or stolen card immediately. Students can file a lost or stolen report anytime, 24 hours a day, by calling Campus Safety. Information about use of the Card Access/ID system is explained during Orientation.

#### B. Lost and Found

The Campus Safety Office serves as the central lost and found for the campus. Report lost or found items as soon as possible.

#### C. Missing/Stolen Items

Missing or stolen items should be reported to the Campus Safety department as soon as possible by calling 9026. An officer will be dispatched to investigate the incident. A copy of the incident report will be sent to the Dean of Students.

# D. Parking and Traffic Violations

#### 1. Motor Vehicles

Students are eligible to keep motor vehicles on campus providing they are properly registered and traffic laws are obeyed. Every student is responsible for knowing and observing the traffic and parking regulations as stated in the *TRAFFIC REGULATIONS* booklet. This booklet will be distributed during vehicle registration and is available upon request at the Campus Safety Office.

# 2. Motor Vehicle Registration

The initial motor vehicle registration will take place at the beginning of the fall term.

#### 3. Parking

- a. Vehicles may be parked and/or operated on Converse College property ONLY in such areas as are marked by signs, street markings, and parking regulations, or other designations indicating that parking and/or operation is permitted. If an area is not specifically marked for parking, you CANNOT PARK THERE. See the Traffic Regulations Booklet for more details.
- b. Resident students may park in any white lined space. Commuting students may park in any green lined space. Yellow lined spaces are reserved for faculty and staff.

# 4. Wofford/USC Upstate Decals

Any student of Converse College enrolled in classes at Wofford College or USCS must obtain a Wofford or USC Upstate commuting student decal.

#### 5. Wofford Parking

- Any student who receives a traffic or parking violation at Wofford College is responsible for taking care of her fine at Wofford.
- b. All penalties for not paying a fine at Wofford are acknowledged at Converse.

# **CAREER SERVICES**

The Office of Career Services, located on the 3rd floor of Kuhn Hall, assists students in their life planning. Students should begin using the Career Services Office early in their college life, preferably during the freshman year. The Office can help students explore their skills, interests, and values and show them how these relate to selecting a major and a career by utilizing a variety of resources, including interest inventories, workshops, job listings for summer, part-time and full-time opportunities, shadowing opportunities, career panels, and a resource library.

Internships are also coordinated by the Office of Career Services. An internship is a guided work experience which serves to solidify students' academic training while providing them with real career experience. In order to be eligible for an internship, the student must be of junior or senior academic standing, have a minimum cumulative GPA of 2.0, have completed 12 credit hours at Converse College, have declared a major, and have the written approval of the faculty director. Some departments may require a higher GPA. No student may arrange for her own internship for academic credit. All contact with an organization concerning an internship must be initiated through the faculty director or the Job Development Coordinator in Career Services, although a student may ask for an inquiry to be made at a particular agency. A maximum of 12 hours of internship credit may be counted toward graduation. However, students must register for the internship in order to receive credit.

# **CATERING SERVICES**

The dining services offers catering to fit any group or department budget. What ever your group needs may be our dedicated catering staff will help you in designing that special occasion. Our catering department can help in planning buffet type meals to formal luncheons and dinners to special box type meals for meetings. We also offer deli platters, fruit and cheese trays and dessert trays if your group is looking for a simple "no-frills" type event. Pick up or delivery is available. Looking for that special birthday cake for a roommate? Our catering department can prepare a special cake for any occasion, weather it's a birthday or a holiday or just a simple way of saying thank you. The catering department can be reached by calling the main dining hall office at extension 9617. Office hours are Monday - Friday, 8:00 am to 5:00 pm.

#### COMMUNICATIONS

The Office of College Communications is responsible for managing the College's advertising and publicity programs, producing all major publications, and maintaining the overall image and graphic identity of Converse College. Located in Wilson Hall, the Office encourages students to utilize the resources and experience available to obtain publicity for their events, develop fliers and brochures, advertise in various external publications, and notify local newspapers of their significant achievements.

# **COMMUTING STUDENTS**

Converse understands that commuting students may have interests and obligations outside of the College. These interests and obligations are recognized as important to the well-being and personal development of commuting students. Therefore, Converse offers many programs and activities on campus that commuting students find helpful and beneficial to a well-rounded college experience. Converse encourages all students to get involved in many aspects of campus and community life to fully develop skills and interests.

There are two classifications of commuting students: 1) traditional undergraduates and 2) Converse II. Traditional undergraduates are students under the age of 24 who choose to live with parents/legal guardians, maternal/paternal grandparents, or spouses in their permanent residence within a 35-mile radius of the College. Also, traditional undergraduate students with custodial children, and/or student who are married may reside off-campus. These students are required to abide by the same social and academic regulations as students residing on campus. Converse II is a special program for women 24 years and older. Converse II students are expected to abide by the Honor System and all academic regulations.

Child Care. No child care center is available on campus. Do not leave children on campus unattended and please do not take children to class. Babysitting is not permitted in the residence halls (see Residential Life section). Disregard of these guidelines creates problems for Campus Safety and causes inconveniences for faculty and other students.

**Lounge.** A lounge area is provided for commuting students and is located on the ground floor between Pell and West Wilson. This lounge is being relocated to Montgomery Student Center when the renovations are complete. Do not take children or leave children unattended in this lounge. It is for resting, socializing, meeting and studying by commuting students.

**Physical Education Facilities.** Commuter students may use the physical education facilities located in Montgomery and in the Weisiger Center, the showers at any time, and the weight room and pool according to the hours posted each semester. Students may bring guests to swim with them, but guests must stay at the pool with Converse Students.

**Phone Calls.** Phones are available in the Commuting Student Lounge and various lobbies on campus. These phones may be used to make quick telephone calls.

# EVENT REGISTRATION FORMS

All students, departments, and/or student organizations should complete Event Registration Forms for any activity or event. This form is available in the Office of Campus Life.

# FEES, FINES AND DELINQUENT ACCOUNTS

The College bills tuition, room and board twice a year. Fifty percent (50%) is billed in July for fall term and is due August 15. Fifty percent (50%) is billed in December for spring term and is due January 15.

All fees which are currently due must be paid in full for a student to receive a diploma or transcript of her records. These fees include tuition, library charges, traffic fines (including other area colleges), health center charges, returned checks, or other charges that may have occurred.

Converse College levies fines in order to enforce the regulations governing the use of the library and the driving and parking of vehicles on campus. Any member of the community has the right to question the regulations governing the enforcement or the fairness of any fine with the appropriate administrative officer. However, ignoring a fine or refusing to pay it will be a violation of the College's authority to regulate campus life and will not be tolerated.

# **FUND-RAISING**

All student organization fund-raising requests must be approved by the Associate Dean of Students at least ten days prior to the start of the fund-raiser. Fund-raising Request Forms may be obtained in the Office of Campus Life.

# GEE DINING ROOM

Gee Dining Room is the main dining facility on campus. Open 7 days a week during the normal semester time, the dining program offers meal plans that are designed to fit the way you want to eat and provides quality food and value in friendly surroundings. Located in Wilson Hall, Gee Dining Room provides an array of menu choices to satisfy your dining needs. Features include hot entrees and traditional favorites, deli wrap station, fresh baked pizza, soup and salad bar, display station and a deli bar, in addition to a variety of desserts and beverages. Specific meal times/days and special events calendars are posted at the entrances to the dining room. Students are requested to observe the following regulations which contribute to a more pleasant and orderly dining room atmosphere.

- A. Guests are always welcome in Gee Dining Room. Guests are to be accompanied by Converse student. Guest meal prices are posted at the entrances to the dining room. All prospective students must be cleared through the Admissions Office and the dining room manager should be notified of this clearance.
- B. Only Food Service Company employees are allowed in the kitchen.
- C. Removing food service property (i.e., dishes, glasses, silverware) without the permission of the manager will be considered an honor violation and referred to Honor Board.
- D. Students must present their ID in order to eat in the dining hall (using another student's ID to enter the dining hall is an Honor Violation).
- E. Proper dining attire is required at all times in Gee Dining Room.

Specific questions or special needs should be directed to the food services office at extension 9616 or campus email. The office hours for the dining services are Monday – Friday, 8:00 am to 5:00 pm.

# HEALTH RECORDS POLICY

The Health Services of Converse College is committed to providing quality health care to the student. Our requirement is that all incoming undergraduate and Converse II students submit a completed health form which includes the required immunizations. The health form gives Health Services the needed information to provide health care to the student. If the record is received and is incomplete, a letter will follow explaining what is needed. If no record is received, the Registrar's Office will be notified and a hold will be put on registration until reviewed by Health Services.

# INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY SERVICE POLICIES AND REGULATIONS

- ITS is located in the bottom level of Carnegie
- ITS help line telephone number is 596-9457
- ITS work hours are from 8:30 am 5:00 pm Monday Friday
- ITS is closed from 12:30 to 1:30 for lunch

#### A. Types of Services provided by Information Technology Services (ITS)

Students must bring their computers to the ITS Department for help with hardware problems. You may bring the tower (no monitor) or the laptop with its power supply.

- Connecting students, faculty, and staff to the network and maintaining connections to the network.
- Any alterations made after ITS has connected your computer to the network may affect the connection

   this includes games, screen savers, software or any new hardware. If you have any questions as to
   what may affect your ability to connect, please contact ITS before making any changes.
- ITS supports the following:
- · Operating systems Windows 2000 or higher
- Microsoft Office Professional that includes a word processor (Word), a spreadsheet (Excel), a presentation package (PowerPoint), database software (Access)
- · Processor speed Intel Pentium III or better
- B. Recommended specifications for new PCs
  - · Intel 500 Pentium III or higher processor with
  - 128 MB memory (RAM)
  - · 32-bit PCI graphics accelerator with 2 MB DRAM
  - · 8 GB or higher hard disk
  - Zip Drive (Recommended for Art Students) For compatibility purchase zip 100
  - · CD-ROM drive
  - · Sound card and speakers
  - Ethernet network card (10/100) with a twisted-pair connection (Required for connection to the campus network). Make sure it has drivers for your operating system (located on the box)
    - (The Ethernet card must be installed before ITS can connect the student to the network)
  - · Microsoft Office Professional
  - 1 RJ-45 network patch cable at least 25' or longer

Please note: ITS will install Virus Protection Software on all student computers Converse College is not responsible if the student's computer gets a computer virus. In the event this occurs, the student is responsible for notifying the Converse ITS Department of the virus. The student is responsible to bringing her computer to the Converse ITS Department to be examined by the ITS staff. The student will be required to sign a Converse College Computer Work Release form when leaving her computer for repair.

# C. Getting connected to the Campus Network

Students' computers must connect to the local area network using one of the Etherlink III (R-J 45 only) network cards available. For laptop computers, the Etherlink PCMCIA ethernet card is recommended. For student-owned computers, installation of these cards is the responsibility of the student and must be done prior to connection to the network. *All software drivers must be installed*, and the card must be tested to insure its functionality. Students must be present while the ITS staff member is connecting their computer to the network.

Please note: No ITS staff member will ever be allowed to take the exterior cover off of a student's computer, as this violates and nullifies computer warranties. The ITS staff members are not responsible for the functionality of any student's computer. The department's sole obligation is to connect and maintain students' connections to the campus network. All other technical difficulties or questions, or printer problems are to be directed to the appropriate vendor. If you have an emergency and would like an ITS person to look at your hardware problem, you must bring the computer (not the monitor) to ITS.

# D. Computer Lab Access

1. Lab Schedules

Ede Scheddies		
• Kuhn 213	Monday through Friday	7:30 am - 12:00 am
	Weekends Saturday & Sunday	8:00 am - 12:00 am
• Phifer 109	Monday through Thursday	7:30 am - 10:00 pm
	Friday	7:30 am – 5:00 pm
	Weekends	CLOSED
<ul> <li>Carmichael 104 Lab</li> </ul>	Monday through Thursday	7:30 am – 12:00 am
	Friday	7:30 am - 5:00 pm
	Weekends	CLOSED

- 2. Rules for Kuhn, Carmichael and Phifer Computer Labs
  - Use of the labs is restricted to Converse students, faculty and staff.
  - If you need to meet as a group, leave the lab and find another location.
  - Cell phones must be turned off when using the Labs.
  - · No food or drink of any kind is permitted in any of the labs
  - Rearranging the keyboards or other lab equipment from their original positions is not permitted.
  - · Academic use of the computers always has priority over play.
  - Vandalism or stealing of any laboratory property will be treated as an honor code violation.
- 3. Print Information

To print in any lab, users must have a network account. Money (not real money) will be added to each student's account in the fall term. If you should exceed your allotted dollars, additional print dollars may be purchased at the Copy Center, in Carmichael. There are no refunds issued from print accounts.

4. Procedures for Reserving Kuhn or Phifer Lab

Carmichael Lab is for student-use only. To reserve the Kuhn or Phifer Lab, send an email to Leona Barcomb (<u>Leona.Barcomb@Converse.edu</u>) at least two weeks prior to the dates requested. Include the contact person's name and phone number, the purpose for reserving the lab, and when the lab is needed.

5. Guidelines for the scheduling process

Priority for reserving the labs will be given to computer-oriented, academic classes that maintain a class schedule for the entire semester. Other reservations will be given, within reason, on a first-come first-serve basis, to other Converse sponsored activities. Time slots allotted per week will be limited according to the time available for student access.

New software will be added for classes if: a. the written request is delivered to Judy Folk's office (Carnegie) three weeks prior to the beginning of the semester in which the software is needed, b. it is approved by the ITS Department, and the software license is owned by the College. The ITS Department will send an email response to the contact person indicating whether the request was approved, and that the lab is available for the requested dates and times.

#### E. Email Accounts

All students, staff, and faculty are able to receive an email account for their use as long as they are enrolled or employed at Converse. A Converse College ID will be required to open an account. Each mailbox has a limit: Traditional Undergraduates have 25MB limit with an alert at 20 MB and the account will be closed after 25MB, Converse II and Graduates have a 15MB limit with an alert at 10MB and the account will be closed after 15MB. If email is not checked for three weeks, the account will be cancelled.

Check email frequently and delete unwanted messages and sent items since these messages take up disk storage space. After you delete your items, remember to empty out your Deleted Items Folder.

Students may use the Campus Bulletin Board (located under Public Folders) for information that does not relate to campus business (meetings, etc.). You may post items for sale in the folder named "Items For Sale/Rent."

#### F. Electronic Mail Guidelines

# User Responsibilities

You may not use e-mail services to harass, intimidate, or otherwise annoy another person. For example, chain letters or other unsolicited "junk" mail or hate mail is prohibited. If you have items for sale, or advertisements they can be posted in the Public Folders. Standard email format is black pt. 12 with no graphics. Any email that does not conform to the practice is in violation of the electronic mail guidelines.

Converse College considers any violations of user responsibilities to be a serious offense. The college reserves the right to copy and examine any files or information resident on college systems allegedly related to unacceptable use. Violators of these guidelines are subject to disciplinary action and revocation of all computer privileges.

If you are found in violation of the Acceptable Use Policy Issues, the user's account will be locked immediately. Further access to all computing resources will be denied. If you are using the college e-mail system in order to submit class assignments to a faculty member, you will be responsible for making alternative arrangements with the faculty member.

# For other violations, the user's account will be locked for thirty days. After the second offense, the user loses all access to computing resources.

Criminal activity will be reported to the proper authorities. Criminal activities include, but are not limited to, fraud, unauthorized access, harassment, and copyright violations.

#### G. Internet

It is contrary to Converse College's acceptable use policy to engage in the following:

- Generating excessive network traffic or consuming excessive network resources when using file sharing programs (Kazaa, Bearshare, etc.)
- violating the US Copyright Law (<u>www.converse.edu/Academics/copyrightPolicy.html</u>) by downloading from the Internet any audio, video, graphic, or text material that is copyrighted without proof of proper license arrangements.

#### H. Cable Television

- Cable television support: ITS provides support for the students, faculty and staff use of the campus
  cable system. Students must supply a cable to connect their television to the campus cable system.
- To program your TV:
- · On your remote control press menu
- · Select: Tuner set up
- · Select: Cable TV
- Select: Auto programming

# Channels available:

CII	unners avanable.				
4	NBC	27	ANIMAL PLANET	44	GAMESHOW
5	ABC FAMILY	28	ESPN-2	45	DISCOVERY HEALTH
6	MTV2	29	WB	46	GALAVISION
7	CBS	30	SCI-FI	47	COURT TV
9	MTV	31	CNN HEADLINE NEWS	48	<i>E!</i>
10	VH-1	32	TBS	49	MSNBC
11	FOX	33	HISTORY	50	ESPN CLASSIC
12	ESPN	34	A&E	51	CARTOON
13	ABC	35	DISCOVERY	52	ESPN NEWS
17	SCETV	36	LIFETIME	53	USA
18	SCETV	37	CNBC	54	FOOD
21	CONVERSE SATELITE	38	CNN	55	BLOOMBERG
22	ETV	39	AMC	56	TLC
23	COMEDY TV	40	TNT	58	FOX NEWS
24	BET	41	TECHTV	59	UNIVISION
25	WGN	42	HGTV	60	NICK
26	WEATHER	43	TRAVEL		

Please note: ITS is not staffed to service or repair students' televisions, nor will the ITS staff be able to provide assistance for any campus services provided by an outside source.

#### H. VOICE MAIL

- a. Students should call 9037 for an appointment to set up their voice mail.
- b. Students are welcome to use answering machines if they prefer.
- c. All telephones should be analog with no built-in answering machines.
- d. Splitters are forbidden. When removing a splitter from the phone jack, the telephone line is damaged. The student is responsible for repair if a splitter is used.

# INTERCOLLEGIATE ATHLETICS

Intercollegiate athletics is an important and necessary facet in the growth and education of the Converse woman. "Competition under the NCAA's fundamental principles of sportsmanship, ethical conduct and amateurism is of value to individual students, to members of the immediate collegiate community and to the larger institutional constituency." Converse is committed to these principles and those included in the philosophy of the athletic department. By offering five NCAA intercollegiate sports (basketball, volleyball, soccer, tennis, cross country) and an equestrian program, it is our hope that students will learn the values set forth in the mission of the college and the philosophy of the department.

# INTERCOLLEGIATE ATHLETICS PHILOSOPHY AND PURPOSE

The philosophy of the Converse College Department of Intercollegiate Athletics is to reaffirm the convictions of our founders so that we provide a powerful environment for a Converse woman to reach her full athletic potential. We offer Converse students the opportunity to participate in a competitive sports environment that will help them learn the value of teamwork and leadership. The strengths of our student-athletes will be measured not only by their physical abilities but also, as our founder's vision affirms, by their ability "to see clearly, decide wisely, and act justly."

The Athletic Department encourages the growth of each student - emotionally, socially, physically, and academically. Our athletic program enhances our strong academic curriculum. We are resolved to continue to promote excellence in women's education.

The Athletic Department will follow the letter and spirit of the rules and regulations of the National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA.. We will ensure that all athletic contests, practices, and related activities are conducted in compliance with the principles of fair play and amateur athletic competition as defined by the NCAA.

The Athletic Department will promote pride in our college among faculty and students and our surrounding community. In addition, we will demonstrate a strong obligation to, and appreciation of, the college and the alumni and friends who support the program.

# JULIA JONES DANIELS CENTER FOR LEADERSHIP AND SERVICE

The mission of the Center for Leadership and Service is to support the mission of the College by preparing students to be leaders in their community, giving them skills and experience working to create change, and assist students in their development of a global experience.

The Center focuses on Service Learning, Community Service, Leadership Programs, and Special Projects. Contact Katie Landon in the Cmapus Life Office, 596-9016, for additional information.

#### LEADERSHIP PROGRAMS

# **Converse College Institute For Leadership**

The Converse College Institute for Leadership is a four-year leadership program especially designed to prepare women for ethical and effective roles of leadership during both their college experience and their postgraduate careers. The Institute for Leadership emphasizes the integration of academic knowledge and co-curricular experience, stressing sound scholarship and leadership excellence. The Institute for Leadership provides a holistic, comprehensive and uniquely structured leadership learning program, relying heavily on experiential learning and teamwork.

#### Presidents Leadership Program

The President's Leadership Program is a six-week leadership program open to any interested students. The program is designed to assist emerging leaders in developing skills and knowledge, while increasing awareness of opportunities on the Converse Campus. Students who complete the program receive leadership certification.

# **Leadership Seminar Series**

Leadership Seminars are offered throughout the year on various leadership topics. Seminars are offered in three tracks: personal leadership, organizational leadership, and advanced leadership. A schedule for each semester can be picked up in the Office of Campus Life. Seminars are open to all interested students.

#### **Leadership Library**

Located in Campus Life, the Leadership Library is a resource available to all members of the Converse Community. Materials focusing on team building, leadership skills, goal setting, diversity, and icebreakers, as well as other topics, are available for check-out.

# Training and Consultation

The Director of Leadership Services and New Student Programs or any member of the Campus Life Staff is available to do training with, or consult with chartered organizations. Training and consultations cover many issues, to include: dealing with difficult people, cultural diversity, goal setting, retreat planning, motivating members, running effective an interesting meetings, giving meaning to your group, and team building.

#### SERVICE PROGRAMS

In addition to the programs listed below, Converse has a variety of student organization that focus on and or involve community service. See the student organizations section of this handbook and/or contact Katie Landon in the Campus Life Office for additional information.

# **Project Serve**

This student organization would plans and implement a variety of one-time and on-going service projects available to the entire campus. With Project Serve, every students can be involved with Service!

# Service Opportunity Notebook

The Service Opportunity Notebook provides descriptions and contact information on local agencies. Individual students, student organizations, and various departments utilize this resource to find service opportunities around Spartanburg. It is updated annual and available in the Campus Life Office.

#### Volunteer of the Month

Each month, a student or group of students is identified as the "Volunteer of the Month." This students picture and bio are placed on display and they are recognized for their contributions to the Converse and Spartanburg communities.

#### **BONNER LEADERS**

The Converse College Bonner Leader program is a part of the Julia Jones Daniels Center for Leadership. Bonner Leaders serve 750 hours at a non-profit organization in the Spartanburg community. The service hours are completed over two years and students receive an educational award upon completion of their service. The Bonner Leader program is also associated with the Corella & Bertram F. Bonner Foundation.

#### **MAINTENANCE**

Routine maintenance repairs in the residence halls need to be turned in to the Community Advisor on the floor. Maintenance emergencies should be reported to one of the CAs or the RC in your building. If neither a CA nor RC in your building can be reached, maintenance **emergencies** need to be reported to Campus Safety (9026). Emergency situations include power outages, gas/water leaks, flooding, heating or air conditioning problems, snow and ice removal, etc.

# MICKEL LIBRARY

All students must use their library or Converse ID card to check out library materials. Using another student's card is a violation of the Honor Code.

All materials checked out at the circulation desk are subject to the following policies:

#### A. Regular Circulation

- Converse students may check out books, scores, and recordings for three weeks. Reference books do not
  circulate. Loan periods for videos vary from three days for undergraduates to five days for Converse II
  and graduate students who live away from campus. Students must purchase their own copies of assigned
  textbooks, test preparation guides, and performance scores for studio practice or public performance.
- Students may renew a circulating item once unless another borrower has requested it. Renewal must occur before an item becomes overdue and may be made by phone, at the circulation desk, or directly by the end user on the library's website.
- 3. All library materials must be returned to one of the two designated book drops at the library or handed directly to a circulation desk employee. The library is not responsible for materials left in any other location on campus.
- 4. Overdue notices are sent as a courtesy by the library. Failure to receive a notice does not excuse a student from paying a fine. The following rules govern fine payment:
  - a. The overdue fine is 25 cents per item per day for regular circulating materials, \$1.00 per day for each video and \$1.00 per day for each reserve item. Fines may be paid at the circulation desk whenever the library is open. Borrowing privileges may be suspended when total overdue fines reach \$10.00.

- b. Credit for academic work done during a given term or semester will be withheld until a student pays her or his library fines.
- Students who have been assigned an honors paper may request an extended loan period for the duration of the term with the understanding that material must be returned within 24 hours if recalled by the library.
- Students may not remove library materials from the building unless they have been properly checked out. The library reserves the right to inspect the books and belongings of anyone leaving the building.
- 7. The library will determine the cost of repairing or, if necessary, replacing any library materials damaged while checked out to a borrower and will impose a fine that covers the cost of repair or replacement, plus any processing or cataloging expenses.
- 8. If a student loses or fails to return an item, she or he must pay the current price for the same title and edition, along with any processing or cataloging expenses. Borrowing privileges will be suspended until this bill is paid.

#### B. Reserves

There are three types of reserves:

- 1. "Four Hour" may be used only in the library and must be returned within four hours of checkout.
- 2. "Overnight" must be returned by closing time the day after checkout.
- "Three Day" must be returned by closing time on day three of the loan. (The three-day period includes the day the student checks out the material.)

Reserve materials may not be renewed or placed on hold. As stated in the section above, students are charged \$1.00 per day for each overdue reserve item.

#### C. Official Recall

- 1. The library reserves the right to recall materials needed for college use at any time.
- 2. Materials that have been recalled are due in the library within 24 hours of notification.

#### D. Periodicals and Reference Material

These materials may not be taken from the library without the permission of a librarian. Students should restrict such requests to special cases, and a librarian will decide if the request is justified.

# E. House Rules for Library

- 1. Smoking is not allowed in the library.
- 2. Food and drink are allowed in the library on a limited basis.
- 3. Students may use the telephone in the first-floor hallway for local calls. (Dial 8 for an outside line.)
- 4. Library users and staff may speak in a normal conversational tone in any part of the building that is not marked as a quiet study area. In quiet study areas, which are found on the upper floors, one's voice should be kept very low in volume when others are studying.

# F. Other Services and Facilities Offered by the Library

- Interlibrary loans are provided to Converse students for a small fee. Typically, loans arrive at the
  circulation desk within a week. If other libraries are either unwilling or unable to fill a loan request,
  the student will be advised that the needed book or journal article could not be obtained. Forms for
  interlibrary loan requests are available at the circulation desk.
- 2. Open study carrels, which are located throughout the library, are available on a first-come, first-serve basis.
- 3. Materials in archives and special collections may be accessed only by appointment with the archivist.

# OFFICE OF STUDENT ACTIVITES

The Office of Student Activities, located in Kuhn Science Hall (will return to Montgomery Student Center when renovations are complete), assists students with information regarding campus and area events. This office coordinates flower and gift deliveries/orders, fax service, solicitations, campus calendar and Montgomery Lobby reservations. Events for students and campus traditions are also planned in conjunction with this office.

# POST OFFICE

The College Post Office provides a place where stamps may be purchased and packages mailed. The College Post Office is not equipped to handle insured, registered, C.O.D., or certified mail. There is a \$5.00 deposit for the key to your Post Office box.Post Office boxes must remain locked at all times. Keys must be brought to open a mail box at all times. If a student loses her key, she must report it immediately to the Post Office to have a new one issued with a \$5.00 deposit. All students must come by the Post Office before leaving Converse for the summer to turn in key and to give a forwarding address.

A 24-hour notice for stuffing mail boxes will be mandatory. No one is allowed behind the window at any time, unless permission is given. Non-locking post office boxes are assigned to Day Students and Converse II

students. Since these boxes are unlocked, only campus memos and non-personal messages should be received here. All students, boarding and day, are required to check their on-campus mail box on a regular basis.

# **PUBLICIZING INFORMATION**

The bulletin boards on campus are designed for SGA-chartered organizations, classes, and the community. It is expected that the "user" of the bulletin board keep the materials on the board up to date. If an organization requests to obtain additional bulletin board space, they must contact the Associate Dean of Students for approval.

- A. Every student and/or organization is encouraged to publicize all activities in which the Converse College Community has the opportunity to be involved. All dates should be entered on the Web Calendar.
- B. Any non-chartered SGA organization or off-campus department or organization wishing to post signs, posters, and flyers must obtain a stamp of approval by the Office of Campus Life prior to dissemination. Anything without a stamp of approval will be removed from public areas and internal residence halls.
- C. All publicity must bear the following information:
  - 1. The name of the activity.
  - 2. The time of the activity.
  - 3. The location of the activity.
  - 4. Who is responsible for the activity.
  - 5. Dates which publicity should be displayed.
- All publicity must be removed within two days of the date of the activity by the individual or organizations
  responsible for posting it.
- E. The use of tape is not allowed to post publicity.
- F. The use of chalk is not allowed on campus buildings.
- G. Publicity may not make reference to alcohol.
- H. The following are acceptable ways of publicizing approved events on campus:
  - 1. Bulletin Boards
    - a. Students may use the bulletin boards outside of the Office of Campus Life, the college post office, the residence halls, and the academic buildings.
    - b. Notices must be no larger than 10" x 14" in size.
  - 2. Fliers
    - a. May be sent through campus mail.
    - b. May be delivered personally in residence halls.
    - c. May be posted on appropriate bulletin boards.
  - 3. Table Tents
    - a. May be placed on tables in the Dining Hall (should notify the Director of Dining Services).
    - b. May be placed in Sneakers (should notify the Director of Dining Services).
  - 4. Banners
    - a. May be hung in Montgomery Lobby in designated locations.
    - b. Contact the Montgomery Information Desk for a work order to hang any banners. Work orders must be completed at least two weeks prior to the date the banner is to be hung.
  - 5. Residence Halls
    - a. Fliers must be approved by the Director of Residential Life and will be placed in the CA and RC boxes for posting by the Residential Life Staff.
    - b. Any counting or preparation of fliers must be done by the advertiser.
    - c. CAs and RCs will not post material that is not approved.
  - 6. Student Mailboxes
    - a. One copy of the material must be stamped as approved by the Office of Campus Life and delivered to the mailroom with the fliers.
    - b. Fliers must be at least 1/3 of an 8 1/2 x 11 sheet of paper.
    - c. Off-Campus businesses and agencies will be charged a \$15 advertising/distribution fee in order to place materials in student boxes, and these materials must also be approved by the Office of Campus Life.
  - 7. Web Calendar

Go to www.converse.edu, then to "calendar of events." From the calendar page, select "Post or Edit Events: Login" on the right side of the page. Enter your username and password (the same one you use for the Converse network). You are now on the intranet site and should select "Post Events" under the calendar column. From there on, fill in the requested information on the screen (if logging in for the

first time, you will be prompted to enter your name, email, and contact info). If edits need to be made later, follow the same instructions as above except select "Manage Events" instead of "Post Events."

Note: The Website will code each event you enter to your username and password, which will prohibit others from editing your information. This should be taken into consideration when designating the appropriate person to add events to the web calendar.

- 8. All other ideas must be approved by the Office of Campus Life.
- I. Publicity may not be placed on the following:
  - 1. Trees, street signs or utility poles
  - 2. Entrance doors, windows, or walls of campus buildings.
  - 3. Car Windshields

If there are any questions regarding publicity, please see the Associate Dean of Students.

# **RELIGIOUS LIFE**

Converse College recognizes the fact that religious and spiritual development is an important part of a college education for many students. The college employs a full-time chaplain and charters several religious groups, led by students and local ministers from Spartanburg, to foster the spiritual growth of students.

# The Chaplain's Office

The Office of the Chaplain provides programs and support to nurture the spiritual growth of Converse students, faculty and staff within their own faith traditions, and to promote awareness of various expressions of faith. The Chaplain is available to you whether you come from a "churched" background, a religion other than Christianity or no faith tradition at all. Through fellowship, prayer, outreach, study and worship, members of the Converse community can deepen their understanding of spirituality and service. This integration of personal reflection and social action leads to the fulfillment of the Converse College Founder's Ideal to "see clearlyÉto act justly, and be faithfulÉto God and humanity."

Learning about different Christian denominations and other faith traditions helps students to affirm what they already believe and enables them to relate to people from diverse backgrounds with respect. The college is committed to assisting students in developing these interpersonal skills which are essential for living and working productively in our global society. This commitment stems from the Founder's Ideal, which states that Dexter Edgar Converse wished for the college to be "liberally and tolerantly Christian."

For specific information or questions about services, programs and local churches, students are asked to contact the chaplain at 864-596-9078 or to consult the chaplain's web page found under the student life section of www.converse.edu.

#### **Student Ministries**

The Student Christian Association (SCA) is a major campus organization that assists the Chaplain in programming and also acts as a unifying body for the various Christian ministries serving Converse students. Baptist Collegiate Ministries and the Presbyterian Student Association provide full-time campus ministers whose outreach include Converse, Wofford, University of South Carolina at Spartanburg and Spartanburg Methodist College. The Canterbury Club (Episcopal) and the Newman Club (Catholic) are led by Converse students and supported by local parish priests. Campus Crusade for Christ and InterVarsity are also student led and assisted by local ministers and faculty advisors. Jewish students can find fellowship and support at the B'Nai Israel Temple close to the campus. For those interested in starting your own student religious organization or bible study, please contact the chaplain directly.

# SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICY

Converse College reaffirms the principle that its students, faculty, administrators, and staff have a right to be free from harassment of any type. The College will not tolerate the harassment of its students, faculty, administrators or staff by anyone.

All faculty members, administrators, and staff in managerial or supervisory positions should maintain their department free from harassment, including sexual harassment and intimidation. All such managers and supervisors should discuss these guidelines with those in their department and assure them that they are not required to endure insulting,

degrading, or exploitative sexual treatment, or unlawful harassment of any type. Managers and supervisors must promptly report to the Director of Human Resources any complaint received concerning harassment, including but not limited to sexual harassment. All incidents of sexual harassment reported to the Director of Human Resources shall be forwarded to the Chair of the Sexual Harassment Committee for investigation.

Any student, faculty member, administrator, or staff of the College who encounters a perceived problem of sexual harassment is encouraged to report the situation immediately to a supervisory employee, preferably a department chair, dean or assistant dean of a particular school, director of a particular program, member of the Sexual Harassment Standing Committee, or the Director of Human Resources. Each complaint will be forwarded to the Chair of the Sexual Harassment Committee in accordance with these guidelines. Conduct found to be in violation of these guidelines may result in disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment, or, in the case of harassment by a student, suspension or expulsion from the College.

All complaints of harassment will be kept confidential to the fullest extent possible. The College prohibits any kind of retaliation against any person who, in good faith, brings a complaint of (or witnesses) harassment to the attention of the College. Malicious gossip or unsubstantiated hearsay of sexual harassment, however, may irreparably affect the standing of any member of the Converse community, and therefore will not be tolerated. If it is determined that a Complainant willfully made a false accusation of sexual harassment, he or she may be subject to appropriate disciplinary action consistent with current College policies and procedures, up to and including termination of employment or, in the case of a false accusation by a student, suspension or expulsion. All records of any formal procedures initiated under these guidelines shall be retained by the College for a period of at least five (5) years.

- A. Definition of Sexual Harassment: Harassment on the basis of sex is a violation of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended. Sexual harassment is defined by the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission as harassment in which a person covertly or overtly makes "unwelcomed sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, or exhibits verbal or physical contact of a sexual nature when:
  - Submission to such conduct is made, either explicitly or implicitly, a term or condition of an individual's employment or education;
  - Submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment or academic decisions affecting such individual;
  - 3. Such conduct has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual's academic or professional performance; or such conduct has the purpose or effect of creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive educational or employment environment."
- B. Examples of Sexual Harassment: Sexual harassment may include, but is not limited to, the following conduct:
  - Direct or implied threats that submission to sexual advances will be a condition of employment, work status, promotion or grades.
  - 2. Unwelcome sexual flirtations, advances, or propositions.
  - Unwelcome graphic or verbal comments regarding an individual's body, clothing, sexual activity, or sexual experiences.
  - 4. Unwelcome touching or physical contact.
  - 5. A pattern of display of inappropriate and sexually suggestive objects, pictures, writing, language or drawings.

Such conduct, whether committed by persons of the same or opposite sex, is prohibited by the College whether or not it rises to a level that might legally constitute unlawful harassment. Any form of communication can be an avenue for harassment, including electronic mail.

C. Sexual Harassment Committee:

A Sexual Harassment Committee (hereafter the "Committee") shall be appointed by the President of the College consisting of the following:

- 1. Three standing members of the Committee consisting of:
  - a. The College's Compliance Officer, who serves as a non-voting member and Chair of the Sexual Harassment Committee (The Compliance Officer is the Vice President for Finance and Administration);
  - b. A full-time faculty member; and
  - c. A full-time member of administration or staff.
- 2. The standing members of the Committee appointed pursuant to paragraph C (1)(b. and (c. above shall serve two-year terms and no more than three consecutive terms. Initial appointments of standing members will be made for one and two-year terms to assure yearly rotation of standing members.
- 3. In addition to standing members of the Committee, the President shall appoint one additional ad-hoc

member to the Committee after receipt of a written request by the Chair of the Committee once it appears a resolution of an allegation of sexual harassment cannot be made without a formal hearing. The additional ad-hoc member shall be appointed by the President from the following:

- a. If the person accused of sexual harassment (hereafter the "Accused") is a member of the faculty of the College, the dean of the academic area involved (Dean of the College of Arts & Sciences, the Dean of the School of Music, or the Dean of Graduate Studies) will be appointed to the Committee. In cases where the dean of an academic area is the Accused, the President shall appoint the dean of either of the academic areas not involved.
- b. If the Accused is an employee of the College other than a faculty member, the Vice President of the administrative division involved will be appointed to the Committee, except that, in the case of an Accused who works in the administrative division headed by the Vice President for Finance and Administration, the Director of Human Resources shall be appointed. In cases where the vice president of an administrative division or the Director of Human Resources is the Accused, the President shall appoint a vice president of one of the other administrative areas not involved or, if appropriate, the Director of Human Resources.
- c. If the Accused is a student, the Dean of Students will be appointed. In cases where the Dean of Students is the Accused, the President shall appoint another Dean or Vice President.

The President, in her sole discretion, may (but is not required to) appoint two additional ad-hoc members to the Committee, including the appointment of two students to the Committee in situations where the Accused is a student. However, at all times the Committee shall consist of an odd number of voting members.

In determining whether or not the alleged conduct constitutes sexual harassment, the Committee will look at the record of the case as a whole and at the totality of the circumstances (such as the nature of the sexual conduct and the context in which the alleged incident(s) occurred). Such determination must be made from the facts on a case-by-case basis. The findings of fact, conclusions and recommendations of the Committee must be based upon the preponderance of the evidence presented and shall be the result of a majority vote of the Committee.

- 4. If a Committee member feels that he or she cannot render an impartial and objective decision due to personal or professional relationships with any of the parties involved in the complaint or if a particular member is a material witness to the allegations in the complaint, such Committee member must withdraw from the Committee for that particular complaint. In such event, the President shall appoint an appropriate substitute to serve as an ad-hoc member of the Committee for a decision on that particular complaint.
- 5. The President, in her sole discretion, may remove any member of the Committee and replace that member with another person. Reasons for replacement of a Committee member by the President may include, but are not limited to, a lack of impartiality or objectivity, scheduling conflicts which prevent participation in all or part of the proceedings in a particular case or reasons which may come to the attention of the President.
- D. Procedure for Complaints and Investigations: Any student or member of the faculty, staff or administration who feels that they have been the victim of sexual harassment (hereafter the "Complainant") is encouraged to attempt a resolution of or to report the matter as soon as possible in accordance with the following procedure:
  - Step One: Informal resolution. The Complainant may attempt to resolve the matter informally by calling it
    to the attention of the Accused. If the Complainant does not wish to deal directly with the Accused, or if
    attempts to resolve the matter informally are unsuccessful, the Complainant may proceed to the next step.
  - 2. Step Two: Report Allegation(s) of Sexual Harassment. The incident of alleged sexual harassment should be reported to any supervisory employee of the College, preferably a department chair, dean or assistant dean of a particular school, director of a particular program, standing member of the Sexual Harassment Committee, or the Director of Human Resources. Each complaint received should be reported as soon as possible to the Chair of the Sexual Harassment Committee.
  - 3. Step Three: Informal Review of Complaint by Sexual Harassment Committee. The three standing members of the Committee shall, in an attempt to resolve the complaint informally, meet as soon as practicable to discuss the allegations of any complaint received by the Chair of the Committee. The Chair of the Committee shall ensure that a preliminary investigation of the incident has been conducted by the standing Committee members prior to the informal conference. The standing Committee members should, at a minimum, discuss the allegations with the Complainant, the Accused and any witnesses, in order to clarify what occurred and what information is available to substantiate or refute the allegations of sexual harassment. The Committee shall, within five (5) business days from the date of their informal conference, notify the Complainant of

- their recommendation to resolve the matter informally. If the matter cannot be resolved satisfactorily at this level, the Complainant may request the Chair of the Committee proceed to Step Four.
- 4. Step Four: Written Request to President to Appoint Ad-Hoc Members to Committee. Upon request by a Complainant to proceed with a formal hearing, the Chair of the Committee shall send a written request to the President for appointment of additional ad-hoc members of the Committee in accordance with paragraph C(3) above. The written notification to the President shall include the name of the Complainant, the name of the Accused, and the names of any witnesses to the allegations of sexual harassment.
- 5. Step Five: Appointment of Additional Ad-Hoc Members to the Committee. Within five (5) business days from receipt of the written request by the Chair of the Committee, the President shall appoint additional ad-hoc members to the Committee in accordance with paragraph C(3) above. The President shall notify the appointees by letter which shall include the name of the Complainant, the name of the Accused, and the names of any witnesses to the allegations of sexual harassment. The President's appointment letter shall be marked "Confidential" and shall be sent by campus mail to the following persons: the additional ad-hoc members appointed, the Chair of the Committee, the Complainant, and the Accused.
- 6. Step Six: Written Request for Addition or Substitution to Committee.
  - a. Within five (5) business days from the date of the President's appointment letter, the Complainant, the Accused, or any member of the Committee may make a written request to the President for appointment of additional ad-hoc members in accordance with paragraph C(4) above.
  - b. Within five (5) business days from the date of the President's appointment letter, Committee members shall notify the President in writing of any conflict of interest or other reason for being unable to serve on the Committee for the particular complaint in accordance with paragraph C(6) above.
- 7. Step Seven: Appointment of Additional Ad-Hoc Members to the Committee.
  - a. Within two (2) business days from receipt of a request by the Complainant, the Accused, or any member of the Committee, the President, in her sole discretion, may appoint additional members to the Committee in accordance with paragraph C(4) above. Failure of the President to appoint any additional ad-hoc members to the Committee within two (2) business days from receipt of any such request shall be deemed a determination by the President that she has exercised her discretion not to appoint additional ad-hoc members to the Committee.
  - b. Within two (2) business days from receipt of notification by a Committee member that he or she is unable to serve on the Committee pursuant to paragraph C(6) above, the President shall, as set forth in Step Five, appoint a substitute ad-noc member to serve on the Committee to hear that particular complaint.
- 8. Step Eight: Formal Hearing by the Sexual Harassment Committee. Upon a determination by the Chair of the Committee that all additional ad-hoc members of the Committee have been properly appointed (and in no event more than 15 business days from written notification by the Chair to the President requesting the appointment of additional ad-hoc members), the Chair shall notify the Complainant, the Accused, all witnesses and all Committee members of the date, time and place for the hearing, which shall be held within five (5) business days of the hearing notification. At the hearing the Committee shall take the testimony of the Complainant, the Accused, and all witnesses previously identified in writing. The Committee may also hear testimony from other persons who may have relevant information about the complaint, but only after notification to the Accused and the Complainant of the names and nature of the testimony anticipated from such persons. A taped recording of the proceedings shall be kept. All proceedings during the hearing are confidential. The Chair of the Committee may sequester all witnesses, except the Accused and the Complainant. The Committee shall not be required to follow strict rules of procedure or evidence, but shall endeavor to afford fundamental fairness and substantial justice to all parties involved. No party to the hearing (including the Accused and the Complainant) shall be entitled to be represented by legal counsel or otherwise at the hearing.
- 9. Step Nine: Committee Findings. After hearing all of the evidence presented at the hearing, the Committee shall prepare written findings of fact and a determination of whether the Accused sexually harassed the Complainant. If the Committee finds that sexual harassment has occurred, it shall recommend a sanction to the President. Possible sanctions include, but are not limited to: an official warning, suspension, disciplinary probation, dismissal, or expulsion. Conditions, restrictions, or prohibitions may be also recommended with any sanction. Within two (2) business days from the date of the hearing, the Chair of the Committee shall deliver to the President, or her designee, the Committee's written findings of fact, its determination as to whether the sexual harassment occurred and, as appropriate, its recommended sanction. The outcome of the hearing as reported by the Chair of the Committee to the President shall be maintained by the College as follows: in the case of an allegation of sexual harassment by an employee

- of the College, in the employee's personnel record maintained by the Human Resources Office, or in the case of an allegation of sexual harassment by a student, in the student's disciplinary file maintained by the Dean of Student's Office. If the Committee finds that no sexual harassment occurred, it shall issue a written report to that effect to the Accused, the Complainant and to the President.
- 10. Step Ten: Determination of Sanction by President or Her Designee. After receiving the written report of the Committee containing a determination that sexual harassment occurred, the President, or her designee, shall determine the sanction to be imposed, if any. In making this determination, the President, or her designee, shall not be bound by the findings of fact, determination as to whether the sexual harassment has occurred or the recommended sanction submitted by the Committee. A written determination of appropriate sanction shall be forwarded to the Chair of the Committee, the Accused, and the Complainant, by campus mail.

#### E. Appeal.

- The Complainant and the Accused may discuss any questions or concerns regarding the findings and determination of the Committee or the sanction imposed with the President, or her designee.
- 2. If the Complainant or the Accused is not satisfied with the findings of the Committee, the determination as to whether the sexual harassment occurred and/or the sanction imposed, he or she may appeal to the President, or her designee, in writing within five (5) business days from receipt of the Committee's written findings or written notification of the sanction imposed. The President, or her designee, shall make such inquiry into the appeal as she deems appropriate and shall have the sole discretion to modify any action previously taken. The President shall notify the Accused and the Complainant of her decision on the appeal within ten (10) business days from receipt of such appeal.

#### **Consensual Relationships**

The preservation of an atmosphere of trust, academic freedom, and respect for all members of Converse College is an essential expectation for the welfare of faculty, staff, and students. Accordingly, Converse faculty, administrators, and staff members may not engage in romantic or sexual relations with students. In like manner, employees may not engage in romantic or sexual relations with employees whom they supervise. (Of course, this policy does not apply to married couples.) When romantic or sexual relationships exist between students, faculty, supervisors or employees, where power differentials exist, the opportunity for harassment or misconduct and the appearance of impropriety make such relationships unwise, unethical, and inappropriate. In those cases where there are inappropriate relations as described above, the college will hold employees responsible for all actions related to sexual harassment or misconduct that may result.

Even though power differentials may not exist at the time of any given consensual relationship, difficulties may arise if the faculty member or staff member comes to have a professional responsibility for the student or employee. Faculty and staff should realize that the end of a romantic relationship, even one in which no power differential exists, could be followed by a claim of sexual harassment or misconduct. In such situations, it may be difficult to establish "mutual consent."

All faculty and staff at Converse should understand that romantic or sexual relations with students or employees in violation of this policy may lead to disciplinary action by the College, up to and including dismissal, and/or may lead to legal action by complainants.

# SEXUAL MISCONDUCT POLICY

(The following is a summary of the College's Sexual Misconduct Policy; the complete document is available in the Office of Campus Life.)

Sexual misconduct threatens Converse's community of trust because it endangers the physical and emotional safety of its members, offends the dignity and violates the autonomy of its members, and disrupts the academic progress of survivors during their recovery. Sexual misconduct is a serious violation of the community's trust and will not be tolerated.

Sexual misconduct by a student or employee may result in disciplinary action under the College's policies and procedures and may be prosecuted under South Carolina criminal statutes. Even if the criminal justice authorities choose not to prosecute, the College can pursue disciplinary action, and such action could result in dismissal from the College. The College encourages all members of its community to be aware of both the consequences of sexual misconduct and the options available to survivors. It is the policy of the College to encourage survivors to report all incidents and violations to the law enforcement officials or agencies with appropriate jurisdiction and avail themselves of all the services and rights to which they are entitled by law.

#### A. Definition of Sexual Misconduct

Sexual misconduct is defined as sexual contact without consent and includes: intentional touching, either of the victim or when the victim is forced to touch, directly or through clothing, another person's genitals, breasts, thighs, or buttocks; rape (sexual intercourse without consent whether by an acquaintance or a stranger); attempted rape; sodomy (oral sex or anal intercourse) without consent; or sexual penetration with an object without consent. Lack of consent is presumed when the sexual contact is committed either by force, intimidation, deceit, or when the victim is mentally incapacitated or physically helpless.

Verbal misconduct, without accompanying physical contact as described above, is not defined as sexual misconduct. Verbal misconduct may constitute sexual harassment, which is also prohibited under College regulations and is specifically addressed in the *Student Handbook*, *Faculty Handbook*, and *Administrative/Staff Handbook*.

#### B. Procedures for Survivors

- 1. Getting Immediate Care
  - If the sexual misconduct occurred on campus, contact: Campus Campus Safety at 596-9026 and Safe Homes/Rape Crisis at 583-9803 (24 hour Answering Service).
  - If the sexual misconduct occurred off-campus, contact: Spartanburg Police at 911 or 596-2076 and Safe Homes/Rape Crisis at 583-9803.

#### 2. Collecting Evidence

The sooner the sexual misconduct is reported, the easier it is to collect valuable evidence. Medical attention is crucial to assess possible internal injuries or sexually transmitted diseases, as well as to collect medical evidence, should the survivor choose to pursue prosecution. To facilitate evidence collection, the survivor:

- · should not bathe or douche.
- · should not urinate.
- · should not drink any liquids,
- if oral contact has occurred, the victim should not smoke, eat, or brush teeth,
- if you change your clothes, soiled clothes should be placed in a paper bag (plastic destroys crucial evidence).

Physical evidence can be obtained up to 72 hours after the sexual misconduct, recognizing that as time passes, the quality of the evidence diminishes. Campus Safety, Spartanburg Police, or Ambulance may transport the survivor to an area hospital for medical attention and a rape protocol exam. If the survivor does not want to contact the police, a friend or relative may transport the survivor to the hospital.

If the survivor chooses not to go to a hospital, the survivor is strongly urged to seek appropriate medical attention. Converse Health Services on campus (596-9117) provides quality confidential medical services, or the survivor may choose to visit another physician.

#### 3. Reporting the Incident

All survivors of sexual misconduct are encouraged to report the incident to appropriate law enforcement agencies. If requested, College personnel will assist the survivor in notifying these authorities. A student survivor may also choose to file a report with Campus Safety at 596-9026 or with the Director of Residential Life in the Office of Campus Life at 596-9016.

Reports of misconduct that have occurred off-campus may also be made to either Campus Safety or the Director of Residential Life who will then assist the survivor in locating the appropriate on-campus and off-campus resources for assistance.

Whether legal or disciplinary action is desired, an anonymous report may be filed, at any time, with the College Counseling Services (596-9595) or Health Services (596-9117).

# 4. Initiating the Disciplinary Process

- To challenge the hearing board on conflicts of interest which will be evaluated by the Dean of Students.
- To know ahead of time the names of witnesses to be called in the hearing.
- To have someone accompany her/him through the hearing. All participants will be bound by the rules of confidentiality governing the hearing.
- · To not have irrelevant sexual history discussed during the hearing.
- To a closed hearing, unless all parties agree otherwise.
- To remain present for the entire proceeding and to inspect evidence presented, assuming the survivor
  maintains appropriate decorum during the proceedings.
- To be informed in a timely manner about the outcome (and sanction if applicable) of the hearing.
- To not have her/his identity revealed outside the confidential proceeding without consent.

• To know the status of the case any time during the judicial process.

#### C. Procedures for the Accused Student

#### 1. Hearing Formats

Individuals thought to have relevant information or testimony, including the accused student, will be contacted and interviewed by appropriate College officials. If sufficient information is available to conclude there are "reasonable grounds" to do so, the College will issue charges from the code of conduct and will conduct a hearing following one of three possible formats:

- a pre-hearing adjudication in which the charged student accepts responsibility for the charge(s) and requests
  to have sanctions determined by the hearing authority, Dean of Students, without a formal hearing.
- administrative hearing in which a College official, the Dean of Students or Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, is authorized to consider testimony and act as hearing officer, deciding whether the accused is responsible for the charge(s) as issued, and what the College response or sanction, if indicated, would be.
- a hearing before a Campus Judicial Board, a group of faculty, staff and students who are trained and authorized
  to conduct hearings to determine responsibility and appropriate sanctions. The Campus Judicial Board members
  are: Chair of Honor Board, Chair of Civitas Council, Director of Residential Life, either the Dean of the
  College of Arts and Sciences or the Dean of the School of Music, and the Dean of Students (chairperson).

# 2. Hearing Procedures

In each of these hearing formats, the burden of proof shall be on the College as the complaining party. Decisions regarding responsibility for charges shall be based on a preponderance of evidence" standard, meaning responsibility does not have to be proven beyond a reasonable doubt. The College need only demonstrate that the charged student is more likely than not responsible for the charge. Regardless of the format chosen, hearing officers will not be restricted by technical rules of evidence. In these informal, non-adversarial hearings, there is no formal cross examination. Reasonable accommodations may be made in hearing procedures, e.g. indirect questioning or special seating arrangements in the hearing room.

#### 3. Sanctions

Possible sanctions include expulsion, suspension for a period of time, disciplinary probation, restitution, an official warning, or any combination of these. Conditions, restrictions, or specific prohibitions may be issued with or attached to any of these sanctions. The outcome of the hearing shall be reported as a violation of the College Sexual Misconduct Policy in the student's confidential record maintained in the Office of Campus Life.

#### 4. Appeal

If the accused student wishes to appeal the hearing board's outcome or sanction, she/he may appeal to the Appeals Board of the College, as stipulated in the *Student Handbook*.

- 5. Rights of the Accused Student
  - To an explanation of the charges.
  - To an explanation of the campus judiciary process.
  - To state a preference as to whether a campus hearing will be held by administrative staff or hearing board. The Director of Residential Life will determine the type of hearing to be held.
  - · To be presumed innocent.
  - · To a fair, impartial, speedy hearing.
  - To have someone accompany him/her through the hearing. All participants will be bound by the rules of confidentiality governing the hearing.
  - To remain present for the entire proceeding and to inspect evidence presented, assuming the accused student maintains appropriate decorum during the proceedings.
  - · To know ahead of time the names of witnesses to be called in the hearing.
  - · To remain silent.
  - To testify on his/her own behalf.
  - To be free from a second hearing on the same charge after the student's actions have been found not in violation of the code of conduct.
  - To be informed in a timely manner of the board's findings and of the outcome of the hearing.
  - To appeal the decision of the hearing board.

# D. Support Services for Survivors and Accused Students

Safe Homes/Rape Crisis of Spartanburg is an off-campus resource that provides confidential services for assault survivors, no matter when the assault occurred. Services include: crisis intervention; advocacy throughout medical, police interviews, and legal proceedings; and individual counseling. Individual and group therapy is provided on a sliding scale fee basis. 158 West Main Street, Spartanburg, 583-9803, 24-hour answering service.

Counseling Services is an on-campus resource that provides free and confidential short term counseling for students located in Andrews Building, (Wellness Center) 596-9117. The Center also has a list of local counseling resources for referrals off-campus.

**Health Services** is an on-campus resource that provides nursing assistance and access to local physicians, located in the Andrews Building, (Wellness Center) 596-9117. Health Services will also provide referrals to off-campus medical resources.

The Office of Campus Life is available to assist students with locating resources for assistance, filing a disciplinary complaint, explaining judicial procedures, notifying instructors of absences or other needs, helping with housing needs, and/or helping a student withdraw. Located in Montgomery, 596-9016.

**South Carolina Bar Association, Lawyer Referral Service** can assist students in finding an attorney to represent her/him in civil and criminal proceedings. The phone number is 1-800-868-2284.

#### E. Educational Resources

The following offices within the College and the Spartanburg community provide a variety of educational offerings. There are many videotapes, books, brochures, and materials that are available for viewing and/or checkout. There are also a number of activities each year on-campus that focus on such issues as sexual misconduct. These activities include: New Student Orientation programs for students and parents, Natural High Week, Health Fair, Self-Defense programs, and many others. For more information the following offices should be contacted:

#### **Campus Resources**

Office of Campus Life, Montgomery Student Activities Building, 596-9016 Campus Campus Safety, Towne House, 596-9026 Chaplain's Office, Andrews Building (Wellness Center), 596-9078 Counseling Services, Andrews Building, (Wellness Center) 596-9595 Health Services, Andrews Building, (Wellness Center) 596-9117 Wellness Library, Wellness Center, Andrews Building, 596-9117

# **Community Resources**

Area Hospitals:

Carolina Center for Behavioral Health, Greer, SC, 1-800-866-HOPE

Mary Black Hospital, Spartanburg, 573-3000

Marshall I. Pickens Hospital, Greenville, 1-800-356-8988

Spartanburg Regional Medical Center, Spartanburg, 560-6000

Safe Homes/Rape Crisis of Spartanburg, 158 West Main Street, 583-9803

Mental Health Association of the Piedmont, 153 North Spring Street, 582-3104

Spartanburg Area Mental Health Center (24 hr. emergency #), 250 Dewey Avenue, 585-0366

# SMOKING POLICY

The American College Health Association supports the findings of the Surgeon General and acknowledges that any form of tobacco use, whether active or passive, is a significant health hazard. Converse College realizes that a tobacco-free environment cannot be attained simply or immediately, but we can take some positive steps to ensure a healthier environment. It is the goal of the institution to provide a safe, healthy, and comfortable environment in which members of our campus community can live and work. All campus buildings are designated as non-smoking buildings.

There will be no smoking at any entrance/exit door of any campus building. Ashtrays are available at the following locations:

- On the patio under the covered wing at the Mickel Library.
- In the gazebo near the Weisiger Center.
- Under the covered portico that connects Wilson and Pell Hall
- On the side patio of Dexter Hall.
- On the lower outside patio facing the inner quad area at Blackman Hall and on the Stalnaker patio.
- On the lower terrace patio, near the pool outside of Montgomery.
- On the lower patio of Morris Hall, Belk Hall, and Williams Hall. Smoking may occur on the back porch (Quad side) of Cudd Hall only.

Smoking is permitted only outdoors where ashtrays are present. It is not permissible for students, faculty, staff, or guests to smoke at the entrances of buildings, unless stated above.

#### SNEAKERS CYBER CAFE

Sneakers is located in the Montgomery Student Activities Center. Sneakers offers Starbucks brand coffees and teas, and a selection of light breakfast, lunch and dinner options. Sneakers is a great place to relax, study or meet with faculty/staff. Service hours are posted at the entrances. The following regulations govern the operation of Sneakers:

- 1. Beer and wine may be sold in Sneakers on special occasions by permission from the Office of Campus Life.
- 2. No alcoholic beverages may be brought onto the Sneakers premises.
- 3. Beer and wine may be bought and consumed only according to SC state law (See Alcohol Policy). ID's will be checked and no student or guest will be served beer or wine unless an acceptable form of identification is presented.
- Beer will not be sold or served to persons who have reached the point of intoxication and those persons will be asked to leave.
- 5. Converse students are allowed to bring guests into Sneakers. When the Converse student leaves, her guest(s) must leave also.
- 6. All guests must be escorted by a Converse student and must abide by all Converse regulations. Students are responsible for the actions of their guests.
- 7. During the year, there may be special programs when Sneakers will be reserved exclusively for the Converse community and guests will not be allowed.
- 8. All events sponsored by Converse organizations and held in Sneakers must be reserved with the Campus Life Office at extension 9016. Sneakers must be cleaned after the event, and, if deemed necessary, the sponsoring group must arrange for Converse Campus Safety to be present at the event.
- 9. According to College and state health regulations, proper attire is required at all times in Sneakers.

# SOLICITATION POLICY-MONTGOMERY LOBBY

A solicitation policy has been established for outside vendors who wish to use Montgomery Lobby for solicitation of products. Solicitation within the residence halls, dining hall, administrative offices, and academic buildings is strictly prohibited. Student Organizations wishing to fundraise must obtain a Fundraising Request Form from the Office of Campus Life. While Montgomery is under renovation, interim solicitation areas and policies have been developed by the Office of Campus Life.

The following guidelines have been established by the Office of Campus Life for use of table space for means of solicitation in the Montgomery Lobby.

- Reservations for the use of Table and/or space in Montgomery Lobby must be made at least 7 days in advance with the Office of Campus Life by calling 596-9016. A reservation must be confirmed through a signed Agreement to use Montgomery lobby. All Work Requests for Tables and Chairs will be handled by the Office of Campus Life. Unattended solicitation in the form of catalogs, fliers, etc. will be removed.
- A fee of \$25 per day will be charged. For this fee, an 8' table and two chairs will be provided. Payment must be received within 7 days of scheduled day of use.
- 3. Tables are rented on a first-come/first-serve, space available basis. Priority is given to campus sponsored events.
- 4. Table(s) will be placed in a location that will benefit the vendor without interfering with daily operations.
- Taping of anything to doors, windows, or any painted surface is strictly prohibited. All displays must be on the table.
- The \$25 fee includes publicity to the campus community through fliers provided by the vendor, organization, or department.
- 7. Solicitation is restricted to the hours between 8:30 am and 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday. Summer hours are 8:00 am 5:00 pm, Monday through Thursday, and 8:00 am 1:00 pm on Friday.
- 8. An Agreement to use Montgomery lobby must be completed 7 days before the time of reservation. The agreement can be obtained from the Office of Campus Life.
- 9. No companies offering credit cards to students will be permitted on campus.

# SOLICITATION PLAN FOR STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS

- 1. All student organizations must register the companies that they are planning to solicit for prizes, gifts, etc. with the Director of Corporate and Foundation Relations at least two weeks prior to prize solicitation.
- Specific company solicitations will be approved based on previous solicitation traffic and student experience.(Organizations that ask for a company that has been heavily solicited may be denied. Should this happen, alternative companies will be suggested by the Director of Corporate and Foundation Relations.)
- Each organization must fill out a gift-in-kind form for each business that provides goods. Forms should be turned into the Director of Corporate and Foundation Relations. These forms are available from Institutional Advancement and Faculty Advisors.
- Organizations may not be allowed to solicit certain companies because of previous Institutional Advancement plans.

# STUDENT GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

If a student has a concern about a policy or general procedure of the college, she may either direct her concern to the office responsible for the oversight of the policy/procedure or she may address her concern through the resolution process of the SGA Student Senate as outlined in the SGA Constitution. In compliance with the regulations of Title IX of the Higher Education Act of 1965, as amended in 1972, and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, Converse College has established the following procedure for students to pursue grievances against faculty or staff members:

**Step One**—The student should request a conference with the employee (professor or staff member) against whom the student has a complaint in order to discuss the problem. The conference must occur within ten working days of the incident. The employee will make an effort to resolve the issue equitably and informally and will send a written response to the student within three working days of the conference.

Step Two—If the employee's response is not satisfactory, the student may send a formal written complaint with supporting evidence and documentation to the department chair or other immediate supervisor of the employee against whom the student has the grievance within three days. The department chair or supervisor will acknowledge receipt of the complaint in writing within three working days and will respond to the student in writing within ten working days of receipt of the complaint.

Step Three—If the response of the department chair or supervisor is not satisfactory, the student may notify the dean of the school or college in which the student is enrolled or the employee's senior administrator of that fact in writing within three days. The dean or administrator will acknowledge receipt of the complaint in writing within three working days, will consider the accumulated evidence, interview any of the parties concerned at his/her discretion, and reply to the student in writing within ten working days of receipt of the complaint.

Step Four—A student who is not satisfied with the disposition of the matter may request a formal grievance hearing by notifying the Dean of Students in writing within three days of receipt of the dean or senior administrator's response. The request should explain the complaint and should include copies of all letters written and received, as well as supporting evidence and proper documentation. The Dean of Students will serve as Chair of a Committee made up of a faculty or staff member appointed by the SGA Executive Committee, a faculty member or administrator chosen by the President, and a faculty member or administrator chosen by the student. The Dean of Students will set a date for the hearing within five to ten working days of receipt of the request and will send copies of the appeal to committee members. All members of the committee must be present in order for the hearing to take place.

The student will appear before the grievance committee to present the grievance. The committee will also interview the employee against whom the student has the grievance and the employee's supervisor, as well as any additional witnesses that it considers necessary in order to render a fair decision. The student has the right to present witnesses, either character or circumstantial, if their testimony is deemed relevant by the chairperson. The student must present a list of these witnesses to the chairperson at least twenty-four hours in advance and state the reasons for calling each one to testify. Participants in the hearing may include the following: students, faculty or other agents of the college who may be affected by the case. The Dean of Students, as chairperson of the committee, will forward copies of the committee's decision to all involved within three working days.

Step Five—A student who wishes to appeal the decision of the committee must notify the President in writing within three days of receipt of the committee's ruling. The President may interview any of the parties concerned before deciding to approve, modify, or overturn the committee's decision. The President will inform the student of his/her decision in writing within ten working days of receipt of the appeal.

Step Six—A student who is not satisfied with the decision of the Grievance Committee may file a complaint with the Office for Civil Rights in Atlanta, Georgia. All information regarding students is confidential and will be communicated only to faculty and administrative personnel who have a justifiable reason to have the information. Because Converse prefers to resolve complaints at the lowest level, a student whose complaint involves accommodations for a disability should contact the Director of Academic Support and either the Vice President for Finance & Administration for ADA issues or the Director of Human Resources for Section 504 issues prior to beginning step one (see also "Academic Policies on Disabilities").

Note: If the case involves a complaint filed against an advisor of a student organization, the procedure will begin with a meeting with the employee as stated in Step One. If necessary, it will then proceed to Step Four, which involves the Committee hearing.

# STUDENT LISTS

Only the President of Mortar Board, Class Presidents, the President of Crescent and the Elections Chairman may have authority to request a list of students eligible to run for office or become members of an organization from the Administrative Assistant to the Dean of Students.

# STUDENT QUESTIONS CONCERNING CLASSROOM WORK

Students should feel free to contact professors to discuss and ask questions about classroom activities and assignments. Professors have office hours which are published on the door to their office and are on the syllabus for the class. Students wanting to talk with professors should speak with the professor before or after class, call the professor on the phone, or communicate via e mail to set up an appointment.

Students having questions about grades should follow the procedure below:

First, the student should speak with the professor about the grade. This should be done as soon after the grade is received as possible. If the student and the professor cannot resolve the difference concerning the grade, the student should make an appointment to talk with the department chair, or in the case of Ideas and Culture, the program coordinator. If the student and the department chair cannot resolve the difference concerning the grade, or if the student's professor is the department chair and the student and her professor cannot resolve the difference, the student should go to the appropriate dean. The decision of the dean is final. Only in rare instances will department chairs or deans recommend that a grade be changed. Evaluation of academic work most properly resides in the expertise of the faculty rather than the administration.

#### STUDENT RECORDS

- In the handling of student records, Converse complies with the provisions of the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974.
- Use of Student Records: Student records, both academic and personal, are confidential in nature, and they will be used internally by administration, faculty, and staff in such a way to protect their confidential nature at all times.
- 3. Release of Student Records: Student records, except for Directory Information (described below), will be released only to appropriate administrative officers, faculty, and the student herself. Release of these records to other persons such as employers, prospective employers, other colleges, and governmental and legal agencies shall occur only upon approval of the student or former student or upon subpoena.
- 4. Types of Records Maintained:

a. Highly Confidential-restricted access.

Record Officer(s) Responsible

Personal Counseling College Counselor, College Physician,

College Chaplain, Dean of Students

Health Records Dean of Students, College Physician,

Director of Health Services

Financial Aid Director of Financial Aid

Disciplinary Action President of the College, Dean of Students, Academic Dean

b. Academic Records

Records submitted for Admission

grade reports, transcripts, etc. Director of Admissions

Permanent Record Credentials File

Career Services (including letters of recommendation)

c. Directory Information

Available to any interested person, unless the student or parent requests that it not be disclosed

Registrar, Communications

# **Description of Directory Information**

Category I. Student's name, home address, parent's name and address, college residence hall and telephone number (if a boarding student), dates of attendance, and academic classification.

Registrar

Category II. Type of degree pursued, major field(s) of study, degree(s) and awards received, and last institution attended.

Date and place of birth, participation in officially recognized activities and sports, athletic Category III. team data, and religious preference (if provided by student).

#### A. Rights of Students:

- 1. Under the conditions to be stated, the student will be allowed to inspect any record kept for that student with the following exceptions:
  - a. faculty records made and used in pursuit of the faculty's duties in instruction;
  - b. the confidential files of medical and counseling staff of the College;
  - c. the records or minutes of deliberations of disciplinary bodies of the College (Student Honor Board, Civitas Council, Alcohol and Drug Board, and Appeals Board); or any other record or document not required by law to be divulged to student or parent. Furthermore, the student will not be allowed access to any confidential financial record of the parent in the possession of the College.
- 2. The student has the right to withhold disclosure of any category of Directory Information.
- B. Procedures for the Exercise of Rights:
  - 1. To withhold disclosure of Directory Information, the student must complete a form prepared for this purpose in the Registrar's Office.
  - 2. To inspect any College record which is available under the provisions of the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974, the student will make the request in writing or in person to the Registrar. When the individual has properly identified herself to the Registrar, the Registrar will set a date for inspection of those records under the supervision of the Registrar. If the record(s) to be inspected is not under the Registrar's supervision, the Registrar will contact the appropriate officer and make arrangements for inspection. Inspection will be allowed as soon as possible in all cases within 45 days as required by the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974.
  - 3. If a correction in a record is requested by the student, the Registrar or other appropriate officer will collect the necessary information and make such correction if it is not to be challenged. If the proposed correction is to be challenged by an officer of the College, a hearing will be necessary. The hearing in such cases will be conducted by the Administrative Committee of the College, consisting of the President, the two academic deans, the Dean of Students, and three faculty members. For such a hearing, the Registrar will serve as an ex-officio member of the Committee.

#### TELEPHONE SERVICE

A telephone jack is provided in each residence hall room. Students must provide their own telephone. Calls may be made to other telephones on campus or local calls off campus at no charge to the student. Long distance service is not provided by the college. If the student wishes to make long distance calls, she must have her own cell phone or a long distance card.

# THE WELLNESS CENTER

The staff at the Wellness Center believes staying healthy is critical to achieving academic success. Students can find help for good nutrition, exercise, self-knowledge, spiritual issues, relaxation, personal hygiene, medical issues, sexual responsibility, interpersonal relationships, alcohol and drug awareness, and study habits. The Center has three divisions: Counseling Services, Health Services, and the Chaplain's Office. The Center is located at the rear of Andrews Hall and is open Monday through Friday, 8:30 am to 5:00 pm.

#### CHAPLAIN'S OFFICE

The Chaplain's office is currently located in The Wellness Center. Please see the Religious Life section of this handbook (page ) for a description of services

#### COUNSELING SERVICES

Counseling Services provides individual counseling for students and offers outreach programs and workshops designed to educate students on issues related to their emotional well being. Two counselors are available for individual counseling Monday - Friday, 8:30 am - 5:00 pm. Appointments are necessary and may be made by calling the Wellness Center.

Counseling sessions are available at no extra charge to regular undergraduate boarding and day students. If a referral is made off campus to a local psychiatrist or psychotherapist, the cost is the responsibility of the student and/or her family. Students who frequently make counseling appointments but do not attend without calling to cancel, may be referred off campus for any future counseling needs. The counselors also provide a variety of educational programs designed to meet the emotional wellness needs of the campus. Counseling Services for Converse II students are available through the Marriage and Family Therapy program. Please call that office for additional information.

#### HEALTH SERVICES

Converse's Health Services is a multifaceted program. It aims to provide the Converse Community with a number of different services, including the assessment of health problems, the treatment of minor illnesses and /or injuries, and education on health related issues. If the assessment or treatment of a medical problem is determined to be beyond the scope of the services available on campus then a referral to a local health professional will be arranged with the students consent. **Appointments are necessary and may be made by calling the Wellness Center.** 

The staff includes the Director of Health Services, a registered nurse, who is available by appointment during the Wellness Center hours of 8:30 am - 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday. A Health Practitioner will be available on campus. The hours and days will be posted in the Residence Halls and on the Website at the beginning of each semester. Appointments are required. Payment for Physician/Nurse Practitioner will be due at the time services are rendered - either with insurance and/or co-pay.

All students must submit a completed health form to the Director of Health Services prior to beginning classes at Converse. This information is essential to the staff when administering medical care. The medical history enables the staff to assist the student in the prevention of future health problems.

**Health Insurance:** It is required that all undergraduate students have health insurance while attending Converse College. If you do have insurance you must sign the insurance waiver form and return it to the Wellness Center, or you will be billed for the student health insurance. All international students are required to carry this coverage, and any student who does not have proof of insurance.

The Wellness Center Library is open during regular business hours. Books, magazines, videotapes, and articles on a variety of physical and mental health subjects are available. Students, faculty and staff may check out these materials.

# THE WRITING CENTER

Director: Sam Howie — Hours: Mon. - Fri. 9:00 am - 12:00 pm — Mon. - Thurs. 1:00 pm - 5:00 pm Located on the second floor of Mickel Library, Suite 204, The Writing Center provides an environment conducive to private writing as well as group projects. The Writing Center staff is composed of one faculty member, a graduate assistant, and undergraduate students. Peer Consultants offer assistance at every stage of the writing process - from generating a thesis to examining overall coherence. The Writing Center offers students:

- · one-on-one conferences
- advice on prewriting, understanding assignments, revision and editing
- · small group workshops
- · handbooks and rhetorics
- packets on grammar tips and writing strategies
- · readers who offer encouragement and support.

# STUDENT POLICIES AND REGULATIONS

# CONVERSE HONOR TRADITION

One of the proudest parts of the Converse heritage is the Honor Tradition. This tradition encompasses all areas of student life and is built on mutual trust and responsibility. When each student lives the principles of the Honor Tradition, an atmosphere of trust prevails, not only among students, but also among administration, faculty, and students. Indeed, the Honor Tradition is the daily enactment of one of the ends of liberal education envisioned in the Founder's Ideal, that "the highest motives may become clear purposes and fixed habits of life." The Converse community is committed to the concept that integrity is liberating that in order "to see clearly, to decide wisely, to act justly," knowledge must be wedded to integrity.

The trust that results from the Honor Tradition not only creates an open atmosphere free of suspicion, but it also places upon the student the responsibility of her own actions, as well as those of her fellow students. While the Honor Tradition is a part of the college as a total community, it is the special concern of student supervision. Therefore, if a student at any time violates a principle of the Honor Tradition, she is honor bound to report herself. Likewise, if she is aware that a fellow student has violated one of the principles, she is honor bound to ask that student to report herself. It is also her responsibility to consult with Honor Board to insure this has taken place. The Converse Honor Tradition is not destroyed by infractions. It is damaged when violations are allowed.

### Judicial Program Overview

To preserve the tradition of Honor at Converse, the student body elects fellow students through Student Government to review violations, both of the Honor Tradition and Community Values. These students form the Honor Board and the Civitas Council. Reflecting the Founder's Ideal, they are looked upon to "decide wisely" and "act justly" as they deliberate and sanction violations brought before them. Honor Board and Civitas Council members are expected to maintain absolute confidentiality regarding all cases they hear.

#### **Principles of the Honor Tradition**

- I. A Converse student's word is her bond; she does not lie.
- II. A Converse student respects the property of others; she does not steal, take, damage, or destroy property which does not belong to her.
- III. A Converse student is academically honest; she neither cheats nor plagiarizes.
- IV. A Converse student respects the Honor Tradition; she abides by any sanctions imposed on her.
- V. A Converse student reports any violations of the Honor Tradition.

### **Honor Pledge**

Each student at Converse is asked to actively pledge allegiance to the Honor Tradition with the following pledge: "I do solemnly pledge my honor that as long as I am a student at Converse College, I will faithfully uphold the principles of the Honor system, will cherish and guard its traditions, and will respect and observe its requirements. I make this pledge in view of the pledges of my fellow students, which signifies our mutual Trust and Resolve to keep our honor forever sacred." Each new student signs the Honor Pledge at a formal ceremony and this Pledge hangs in Wilson Hall during her experience at Converse. She is also required to sign her pledge, initials, on all graded work. This signifies she has received no help in her academic work.

#### The Honor Board

Honor Board functions as the student judicial body of Converse elected to handle violations of the Honor Tradition, and makes for one half of the legislative portion of the College's self-governance. The Board exists in order to protect and preserve the student life whose foundation is one of mutual trust and responsibility. Honor Board has jurisdiction over cases such as, written and oral lying; failure to respect the property of others, which includes stealing, taking, damaging or destroying property; academic dishonesty, including cheating and plagiarism; failure to report honor violations; and failure to serve imposed sanctions. Students who violate the Honor Tradition may be subject to suspension; however, specific circumstances are considered.

Case Procedures for Honor Tradition Violations (Honor Board)

For an explanation of case procedures, see Case Procedures in this Student Handbook.

#### **Honor Code Violations**

The Honor Code principles have been presented on the prior page of this handbook. The following are examples of inappropriate behavior in accordance to the Honor Tradition. This listing is not inclusive but is intended to give a student an idea of the types of behavior that may result in sanctions. The Honor Board has jurisdiction over all cases involving violations of the Honor Tradition, to include violations other than listed here. Sanctions are imposed as the circumstances warrant as determined by the Honor Board. For violations that occur off-campus, see Off-Campus Conduct Policy in this Student Handbook. Committing an Honor Code Violation without realizing it does not equate innocence. All students are expected to be familiar with the Honor System.

I. Honor Principle: A Converse student's word is her bond; she does not lie.

#### **Violations:**

1. Written Lying

**Definition:** Knowingly furnishing false information to the College or outside community and forgery, alteration, or misuse of miscellaneous documents, equipment (including computers) records or identification.

2. Oral Lying

**Definition:** Knowingly communicating false information to College officials, faculty, students, or outside members of the community.

II. Honor Principle: A Converse student respects the property of others.

#### **Violations:**

1. Stealing and Possession of Stolen or Lost Property

**Definition:** The unauthorized taking or keeping in her possession of items of College property, items rented, leased or placed on the campus, or items belonging to students, faculty, staff or guests of the College.

2. Vandalism

**Definition:** Destroying, defacing, damaging of any College property or property belonging to students, faculty, staff or guests of the College including tampering with, misusing or abusing College computer equipment, programs and/or data.

3. Setting a Fire and Arson

#### **Definition:**

- a. Fire setting: Deliberately lighting a fire without authorization.
- b. Fire setting in an occupied building.
- c. Arson: Those fires set with the intention of destroying property.
- III. Honor Principle: A Converse student is academically honest; she neither cheats nor pla-giarizes.

#### Violations:

1. Academic Dishonesty

**Definition:** The misrepresentation of one's work to deceive for personal gain, when in fact said work is not that person's, or assisting another to do the same. Academic dishonesty includes, but is not limited to: cheating, plagiarism, fabrication, and misuse of computer information. (For the full definition of plagiarism as defined by the College, see "Classroom Procedures for Academic Work" in this Student Handbook.)

2. Classroom Procedures

**Definition:** Violating any of the classroom procedures for academic work (see Academic Regulations in this Student Handbook)

IV. Honor Principle: A Converse student respects the Honor Tradition; she abides by any sanctions imposed on her

**Violation:** Failure to comply with orders by any judicial board or officer including, but not limited to, Honor Board, Civitas Council, the Drug and Alcohol Board, and the Appeals Board.

**Definition:** Direct disobedience of an order of a College official or official board including but not limited to, failure to appear when summoned for an official conference, failure to comply with a sanction imposed by a judicial board or officer, and failure to show respect for College judicial decisions.

V. Honor Principle: A Converse student reports any violations of the Honor Tradition.

**Violation:** Failure to report knowledge of an Honor violation.

**Definition:** Knowingly withholding information, aiding, abetting, or conspiring with another person to withhold information, refusing to report known information concerning a violation of an Honor principle.

#### Sanctions

Sanctions considered by Honor Board are based on the severity of the offense and the circumstances of the case. Sanctions have included, but are not limited to, preparing an educational paper focusing on an honor principle, preparing and distributing leaflets to instruct other students about honor principles, educational service, monetary payments, recommendation of a failing grade for a project/examination or for a course, loss of privilege, and suspension for one or more terms.

# **Community Values**

Historically Converse has been a residential college, due in part to the Founder's vision of the type of education it should offer. A student's educational experience exists on campus, off campus, and both in and out of the actual classroom. Upon arrival, a student becomes a member of an open and supportive campus community that will host a significant portion of her education at Converse.

The Converse community, like others, operates by consent and participation of its members. Experience has taught students, past and present, that the freedoms of any individual living in a social organization must always be limited to some degree by the collective rights and freedoms of the organization. As a result, a student who exercises the privilege of matriculating at Converse is obligated at all times to assume responsibility for her own actions and to respect the rights of others. It is expected that members of this community treat one another with respect and civility when discussing and reflecting ideas and thoughts including those related to religious faiths and traditions. The personal conduct of each Converse student is expected to reflect a high consideration for the rights of others. The success or failure of the campus community as an educational classroom hinges upon the commitment and maturity of each individual, for the sake not only of self, but also for the entire campus community.

In addition to the principles of the Honor Tradition, the following statements of Community Values are intended to assure that the rights of all persons in our community are protected and to ensure general conditions conducive to a community environment. Value violations other than those listed below may occur and will be handled accordingly at the discretion of the Dean of Students . The Dean of Students has jurisdiction over all disciplinary cases and may refer a case to any judicial board deemed appropriate.

# Civitas Council

Civitas Council is one half of the legislative portion of Converse's system of self-governance and has been established as the student judicial body of the College governing community and social action. The Latin word civitas translates "citizen" or "citizenship." The Council is so named because its actions seek to promote and protect each individual citizen's rights and responsibilities. The Council shall have jurisdiction over violations of Community Values, such as hazing and alcohol offenses and of certain residence hall policies, such as fire safety, male visitation, and required meetings. The Council shall operate in a manner such that the campus community's growth may continue uninhibited by individual infractions.

#### Case Procedures for Community Values Violations

For an explanation of case procedures, see Case Procedures in this Student Handbook.

# **Community Values Violations**

In addition to the principles of the Honor Tradition, the following statement of Community Values are intended to assure that the rights of all persons in our community are protected and to ensure general conditions conducive to a community environment. Value violations other than those listed below may occur. The following are examples of inappropriate behavior. This listing is not inclusive but is intended to give a student an idea of the types of behavior that may result in sanctions. For violations that occur off-campus, see Off-Campus Conduct Policy in this Student Handbook. Committing a Community Values Violation without realizing it does not equate innocence. All students are expected to be familiar with the Community Values. Community Values violations are heard by Civitas Council unless indicated otherwise.

I. Value: Worth of Individual

#### Violations:

1. Harassment

**Definition:** Verbal, physical, or mental abuse or threats directed toward any person in the Converse community. Examples include but are not limited to: physical threats, taunting, written harassment sent via mail, flyers, email, Internet, or graffiti, harassment over the phone, verbal harassment, or religious harassment.

2. Hazing

**Definition:** Any activity or activities which do not contribute to the positive development of an individual or which causes harassment, intimidation, physical exhaustion, mental or physical discomfort or anxieties, human degradation, or public humiliation, or public embarrassment (see Hazing Policy in this Student Handbook).

3. Assault

**Definition:** An attempt, made with force or violence, to do harm to another person.

4. Disorderly Conduct

**Definition:** Conduct which is offensive to or disruptive of the rights of others. This includes, but is not limited to violations of the Quiet Hours Policy set for a residence hall, excessive noise such as raids, loud talk, shouting, loud stereo or television sets, horseplay, practical jokes, intoxication, disruptive behavior in an academic laboratory or a residence hall, and general annoyances.

5. Invasion of Privacy/Unauthorized Entry:

**Definition:** Entry into a person's residence hall room, automobile, office or other personal space without permission from occupant/owner or without proper authorization from College authorities. The College reserves the right to enter any area for maintenance and repair, including computer hookups, assessment of damages, inventory of College property, determinations of violations of public health, compliance with College regulations and policies, or for emergencies where imminent danger of life, safety, health, or property is suspected.

# II. Value: Personal Responsibility

#### **Violations:**

1. Lewd and indecent conduct:

**Definition:** Including, but not limited to, the following: lewd, indecent, profane and vulgar language-written, expression, or behavior.

2. Public display of indecent material:

**Definition:** Displaying in community areas pornographic or profane materials.

3. Possession, Consumption or Distribution of alcoholic beverages:

A third offense of this Community Value will result in a hearing before the Alcohol and Drug Board. **Definition:** a. Possessing or consuming alcohol on the premises of Converse College (with the exceptions listed in the Alcohol Policy found in this Student Handbook) or at an off-campus location (see Off-Campus Conduct Policy in this Student Handbook b. Providing or distributing alcoholic beverages to any individual below the age of 21 years of age. c. Non-compliance of South Carolina State Law regarding the purchase, possession, and consumption of alcoholic beverages. (see Alcohol Policy in this Student Handbook).

4. Possession, Use, or Distribution of Illegal Drugs or Paraphernalia:

Cases involving illegal use of drugs will be handled by the Alcohol and Drug Board. For more information, refer to the Drug Policy section of this Student Handbook.

**Definition:** Possession or distribution of stimulant, depressant, narcotic or hallucinogenic drugs and other agents having potential for abuse, and/or potential for health risks, except on physician's or dentist's prescription and the possession of paraphernalia designed for the use of above described drugs.

# III. Value: Respect for Community Authority

#### **Violations:**

1. Violations of Residence Hall Visitation Policy:

**Definition:** Having male guests beyond the access doors of a residence hall without special authorization by a College official during times other than established visitation hours, failure to sign a male guest in or out properly, having more than two male guests, and violating any other policy stated in the Visitation Policy in this Student Handbook).

2. Failure to Attend Required Meetings:

**Definition:** Unexcused absence from an established required meeting (See Required Meetings in this Student Handbook).

First offense will result in a monetary fine. Subsequent offenses may lead to further sanctioning through the judicial system.

3. Involvement in a College Violation:

**Definition:** Knowingly withholding information, taking part in, aiding, abetting, or conspiring with another person to withhold information, refusing to report known information concerning a violation of a Community Value.

4. Reckless Behavior:

**Definition:** Any behavior which creates risk or danger to others or the community, including, but not limited to, propping open doors into the residence hall, deliberately leaving a door or window open for someone to access, allowing or tolerating the entry into the residence hall of any unauthorized person, throwing objects from balconies or windows, disclosing or giving residence hall access to unauthorized persons, obstructing corridors, lobbies, lounges and walkways.

5. Possession of Firearms or Weapons:

**Definition:** Possession of any weapon, openly or concealed, including but not limited to, firearms, explosives, BB guns, and knives intended as weapons.

6. Possession or Use of Fireworks on Campus:

**Definition:** Possessing or using on campus any substance prepared for the purpose of producing a visible or audible effect by combustion, explosion, or detonation.

7. Violating Fire Safety Regulations:

**Definition:** Behavior which includes, but is not limited to, failure to evacuate a building during fire alarms, tampering with fire safety equipment, obstructing exits, making false alarms, and having items in the residence hall room that violate fire safety (see Residential Life Section in this Student Handbook).

# Case Procedures For Honor Board and Civitas CouncilCase Procedures For Honor Board and Civitas Council

In order that the rights of the accused and the college community are protected, the following case procedures have been developed. These case procedures apply to Honor Board and Civitas Council as appropriate.

- A. General Procedures for all cases:
  - All students involved in Honor Board or Civitas Council procedures should be aware that they are
    upholding a tradition of honor which is crucial for conducting the affairs of the college and upholding
    the life and spirit of the Converse Community. At the beginning of any hearing, students should be
    reminded that they are Honor Bound to tell the truth. Other people should be asked to affirm the truth.
  - The members of Honor Board and Civitas Council with the exception of those who conduct the preliminary investigation, are not informed of the identity of the accused or of the charge until they convene for a hearing.
  - 3. All Honor Board and Civitas Council proceedings and records must be kept strictly confidential in order to avoid rumor and misunderstanding and for the protection of the rights of the accused. The name, status, and alleged offense of any student must not be discussed with anyone other than the appropriate judicial board, Director of Judicial Programs, Dean of Students, and those serving as accusers or witnesses. Civitas Council and Honor Board report case outcomes to the Converse community. Their report includes number of cases and violations, as well as sanctions. No names or dates will be released and the manner of these reports is determined by the judicial boards. Information required by the Campus Security Act will be released to Campus Safety. The Board should notify the member of the faculty, administration, and/or student who made the charge of the final decision of guilt or innocence.
  - In all hearings, the accused and witnesses will testify under oath. Untrue statements will be considered an honor violation. These may be tried as a separate case.
  - 5. A quorum of 2/3 of the membership of Honor Board or Civitas Council must be present to hear a case.
  - 6. The Vice-Chairperson may act as Chairperson whenever the Board or Chairperson deems it necessary.
  - The secretary of Honor Board or Civitas Council is to keep complete records of all proceedings. Tape recordings must be made during all hearings to assure an accurate record.
  - 8. The President of the College will appoint two faculty members to serve as advisors to Honor Board. One of these faculty members shall be present during the entire hearing. The advisor does not vote or question witnesses. This appointment shall last for one year.
  - 9. The President of the College will appoint two faculty members to serve as advisors to Civitas Council. One of these faculty members shall be present during the entire hearing. The advisor does not vote or question witnesses. This appointment shall last for one year.
  - 10. If questions arise concerning the proper procedure to follow, members should consult with the chairperson of the Board, the faculty advisor, or the administrative advisor who is the Director of Judicial Programs.
  - 11. In cases referred from one board to another, the chairperson or another member appointed by her, may request the right to sit in on all hearings in an ex-officio capacity without the privilege of voting or questioning the accused or witnesses.

- 12. The Board should notify the member of the faculty, administration and/or student who made the charge of the final decision of guilt or innocence.
- 13. If the accused is found guilty, the records of the proceedings will be kept in the Dean of Students Office for five years beyond the student's expected date of graduation and then destroyed.
- 14. All case proceedings, beginning with the report of the violation to Honor Board or Civitas Council and ending with the handing down of the sanction to the accused, shall occur in a timely fashion.
- 15. Failure to attend a case hearing may result in a decision being made on the evidence available if the accused student does not petition for a new hearing 24 hours prior to the scheduled hearing or is unable to show unavoidable cause for her absence.
- 16. If the accused student wishes to hear tapes of the testimony, she must submit a written request to the Dean of Students.

# B. The Rights of the Accused

- The accused has the right to be informed of the charges against her prior to the preliminary investigation and hearing.
- The accused has the right to a fair, impartial and confidential hearing before Honor Board and Civitas Council.
- The accused has the right to a minimum of 24 hours advance notice of the preliminary investigation and case hearing.
- 4. The accused shall be presumed not guilty until proven guilty by a preponderance of the evidence presented at the hearing. The standard of evidence used in Converse College hearings is a preponderance of evidence. This means that the adjudicating board/council must find the evidence supporting the charge against the student more compelling than the contradictory evidence in order for the student to be found guilty for the charge.
- No student shall be brought to a hearing for a violation that occurred more than one year before the charges are made.
- 6. No student shall be tried twice for the same case unless new evidence comes to light.
- 7. The chairperson of Honor Board and Civitas Council shall inform the accused in writing of her violation, her rights, the time of the hearing, and the procedures that will be followed.
- 8. The chairperson shall advise the accused that she may seek advice and assistance in preparing her case from any member of the Converse Community. However, the accused must present her case to the Board by herself. The accused has the right to request a meeting with the Chair and/or Director of Judicial Programs to have the judicial process explained to her. A Converse II student may seek the same assistance as well as assistance from the Director of Converse II.
- The accused shall not be required to testify against herself, but the Chairperson of Honor Board or Civitas Council may call other students to testify against her.
- 10. The accused shall not be required to take any examination on the day of the hearing or the day afterward. It is the responsibility of the accused to discuss this with the professor.
- 11. The accused has the right to be informed of all evidence against her.
- 12. The accused may request any witnesses either character or circumstantial to testify on her behalf if their testimony is deemed relevant by the chair. She must present a list of these persons to the chair 24 hours in advance and state the reasons for calling each one to testify. The chair reserves the right to limit testimony of witnesses if no new information is being presented.
- 13. The accused may elect to remain in the room while witnesses and the accuser(s) involved in the case are questioned. If she elects to remain in the room, she must notify the chair 24 hours in advance.
- 14. After the examination of each witness by the board or council, the accused has the right to question the witness. Afterwards, the Board may ask additional questions of the witness or call any witness back at a later point.
- 15. After the examination of the accuser (s) by the board or council, the accused has the right to respond to the testimony. Afterwards, the Board has the right to ask additional questions of the accuser(s) or to call an accuser(s) back at a later point.
- 16. The accused has the right to be present during the entire hearing with the exception of judicial deliberations. If she fails to appear, the hearing may be held in her absence.
- 17. The accused has the right to be notified of the decision within 48 hours (excluding weekends) of the hearing.
- 18. The accused has the right to appeal the decision and/or sanction of the Honor Board or Civitas Council. She must send a written appeal to the Dean of Students within 5 days of receiving the

decision unless the decision is suspension. In cases where suspension is the sanction, the appeal must be submitted within 24 hours (see Appeals Section in the Student Handbook).

- 19. The accused has the following responsibilities:
  - a. The accused is Honor Bound to tell the truth.
  - The responsibility to read and understand the Case Procedures and student policies and regulations as stated in the Student Handbook.
  - c. The accused has the responsibility to attend the preliminary investigations and case hearing and notify the chair of time conflicts within 24 hours of the designated time.
  - d. The accused has the responsibility to complete sanctions by the stated deadline.
  - e. The accused has the responsibility to conduct herself in a civil and respectful manner.

# C. Procedures for Issuing Twenty-Four Hours:

- 1. The accuser must inform the accused of her name (accuser), the violation, and that she has 24 hours to turn herself in to the chair or vice-chair of the appropriate board. This must be done within 72 hours of observing or gaining knowledge of the offense excluding weekends and college holidays. If the alleged violation is reported by Campus Safety on an Incident Report, the Dean of Students will send a copy to the chair who will issue 24 hours to the accused student.
- The accuser must call the Chair of the appropriate board immediately and state the full name of the accused and accuser and violation.
- D. Procedures for reporting violations:
  - Individual members of the student body report their own violations to the chairperson or vice-chair of Honor Board, Civitas Council, or Alcohol and Drug Board. A student in violation of, or accused of, an Honor or Community Values violation has 24 hours to inform the appropriate board of the incident.
  - A student should report an Honor Board or Civitas Council violation committed by another student to the Chair or Vice-chair of the appropriate board within 72 hours of observing, or gaining knowledge of, the offense.
  - 3. If a member of the faculty or administration suspects a violation, he or she should approach the student whose actions are in question. This meeting should always terminate by the member of the faculty or administration telling the student either that no action will be taken on the basis of present information or that she must report her violation to Honor Board or Civitas Council. If the student is unable to be reached for a personal conference, the member of the faculty or administration should contact the chair of the appropriate board to report the violation and the name of the accused. Also, he/she should contact the Director of Judicial Programs. The Chairperson will then proceed with a preliminary hearing. The member of the faculty or administration should keep all information pertaining to the case confidential asking advice only of the chair of the appropriate board, the administrative advisor to the board, or his or her Dean.
  - 4. After the 24-hour period has expired, the accuser should check with the Chairperson to ensure that the accused has contacted the chairperson. If she has not, the accuser must report the violation and the name of the accused. The Chairperson will then proceed with a preliminary hearing investigation. The Chairperson will send written notification via campus mail of the preliminary hearing schedule, the accused's rights and the violation being investigated to the accused student.
  - 5. The Chairperson of a judicial board may refer cases to another appropriate board.
  - 6. As the Campus Safety department completes an incident report reflecting an Honor or Community Values violation, the Dean of Students will submit the form as evidence to the appropriate chair, who will in turn determine a preliminary hearing.
  - 7. If a case arises during exam week, the case will be postponed until the beginning of the following term, with the exception of seniors involved in graduation.
- E. Administrative Hearing Option for Violations of the Alcohol Policy (possession and/or consumption) and Male Visitation Policy (hours and/or failure to sign-in/out)
  - 1. As Campus Safety, Residential Life or a student turns in another student for violating the Alcohol Policy or the Male Visitation Policy of the College (the Associate Dean of Students will determine whether the Administrative Hearing option can apply), the student may opt for an Administrative Hearing rather than a Preliminary and Case hearing before Civitas Council. This administrative hearing would consist of a meeting with the accused student, the Assistant Dean of Students for Judicial Affairs and the Chair of Civitas Council.
  - 2. At the Administrative Hearing, the student would accept responsibility and complete a form stating she accepts the standard sanction for the violation. Once she completes and signs this form, she is responsible for completing the sanction by the designated date. This is an option for all students

involved in Alcohol and Male Visitation Policy violations and is recommended for those students who feel they are responsible, do not wish to have a full case hearing before Civitas Council, and are willing to accept the standard sanction.

3. Standard sanctions follow:

Alcohol Possession

1st offense: Alcohol Education Program, \$50 fine

2nd offense: Loss of privilege at 2 SAC events, \$100 fine, Parental Notification, Counseling Assessment

3rd offense: Community Service, \$150 fine

Alcohol Underage Consumption and Possession 1st offense: Alcohol Education Program, \$100 fine

2nd offense: 600 brochures, \$150 fine, Parental Notification, Counseling Assessment

3rd offense: Loss of privilege at SAC events upon turning 21, \$200 fine

Male Visitation Hour Violation

1st offense: 2-week loss of privilege, \$50 fine 2nd offense: 1 semester loss of privilege, \$100 fine

3rd offense: 1-year loss of privilege Male Visitation Failure to Sign In/Out

1st offense: \$50 fine

2nd offense: 1-week loss of privilege, \$75 fine 3rd offense: 2-week loss of privilege, \$100 fine

- F. Procedure for Preliminary Investigation
  - After a charge is made either to the chairperson of Honor Board or Civitas Council by another student or the student herself, the chairperson of Honor Board or Civitas Council, together with another member of the Board, shall investigate the charge, including, but not limited to, talking to the accused and witnesses.
  - All preliminary questioning of witnesses and the accused must take place in the Office of Campus Life, the SGA offices, or at a location designated by the Chairperson of Honor Board or Civitas Council.
  - 3. Prior to questioning, the chairperson presents the accused with a written statement of the violation being investigated and a copy of her rights. The accused signs this to indicate that she has read it.
  - 4. If an accused student fails to appear at a scheduled preliminary hearing, the Chairperson will reschedule the hearing once. Prior to the rescheduled hearing, the Chairperson will send written notification of the preliminary hearing schedule, the rights of the accused and the violation being investigated via campus mail. If the student fails to appear at the rescheduled hearing, the Chairperson will proceed in the accused student's absence.
  - 5. No information may be obtained from outside the Converse community unless approved by the Dean of Students. The information must be relevant to the charge made against the accused and the circumstances involved.
  - 6. In all cases referred by Honor Board and Civitas Council to one of the other boards, the chairperson of the referring board presents to the chairperson of the receiving board a written summary of the case and the reason for referral. A preliminary hearing is then held with the accused.
  - 7. If upon investigation, there is sufficient evidence to warrant a hearing of the case, the chairperson must take the following steps:
    - a. Call a meeting of the board as quickly as possible ensuring that the accused shall have a minimum of 24 hours to prepare the case;
    - b. Inform the accused in writing of the charge, the time of the hearing, and the procedures that will be followed;
    - c. Notify the Director of Judicial Programs of a pending hearing; and
    - d. Notify witnesses and the accuser that they may be called to testify before the Board.
  - 8. Dropping a charge: If the information, upon investigation and upon recommendation of the chairperson and a member of the board does not justify a hearing, the case if dismissed. All persons involved in the preliminary investigation are then informed that the case has been dropped.
  - 9. Modifying Charges: If the charges against the student do not appropriately reflect the violation, Civitas Council or Honor Board may modify the charges at the Preliminary Investigation. The accused will be notified in writing of this change.
  - 10. It is the responsibility of the student to make herself available until the case is resolved. A student may be restricted to campus to insure her availability until the case is resolved.

11. If the accused withdraws or takes a leave-of-absence from the College while a charge is being reviewed, the student's record will continue to reflect the charge until the case is settled. A copy of the facts of the case will be kept in the Dean of Students Office. In the case of a withdrawal, the student must petition the Administrative Committee for re-admission in addition to following the standard procedures for re-admission to the College.

# G. Hearing Procedures

- 1. Examination of the Accused
  - a. At the beginning of the hearing, in the presence of the members of the board, the chairperson will remind the accused of the charge both orally and in writing and the Rights of the Accused.
  - b. The accused may then be questioned by the Board.
  - c. The Board should only ask questions that are deemed relevant to the case. The chairperson has jurisdiction over the relevancy of all questions. The accused may refuse to answer any questions.
  - d. Unless otherwise approved by the Dean of Students, previous judicial cases may only be entered as contributing evidence if they are relevant to the current charge and if they occurred no more than two years prior to the current case while the student is a member of the Converse Community.
- 2. The Examination of the Witnesses:
  - a. The accused may request any witnesses, either character or circumstantial, to testify on her behalf if their testimony is deemed relevant by the chairperson. She must present a list of these persons to the chairperson twenty-four hours in advance and state the reasons for calling each one to testify. The Board reserves the right to limit testimony of witnesses if no new information is being presented.
  - b. The accused may elect to remain in the room while witnesses and the accuser(s) involved in the case are questioned. If she elects to remain the room, she must notify the chair 24 hours in advance.
  - c. Under no circumstances will witnesses be subject to accusation during the hearing.
  - d. The witnesses and the accused shall be instructed by the chairperson not to discuss the case with anyone who is not involved in the hearing procedures even after its conclusion.
  - e. After the examination of each witness by the Board, the accused has the right to question the witness. Afterward, the Board has the right to ask additional questions of the witness or to call any witness back at a later point.
  - f. After a witness leaves, the board may ask further questions of the accused.
  - g. Witnesses from outside the Converse community are not allowed in any board hearing without the prior approval of the Board and the Dean of Students. This request must be submitted in writing 24 hours in advance of the hearing.

# 3. Reaching a Decision

- a. After weighing the evidence, the Honor Board decides upon the guilt of a student and Civitas Council decides upon the responsibility of the student. If the decision is guilty or responsible, the Board or Council must decide upon an appropriate sanction. Any decision or sanction must be decided by a 2/3 vote of those members present and voting. A minority report may be submitted to the Appeals Board by any member of the judicial body.
- b. If the accused is found not guilty or not responsible, a letter stating this decision is given to the accused and accuser.
- c. If the accused is found guilty or responsible, the Chairperson of the Board shall present the decision of the Board and any sanctions to the accused in writing. The accused is asked to sign a copy of this to indicate that she has received it. The administrator advisor, the Assistant Dean of Students for Judicial Programs, may be present if the sanction is presented to the accused in person.

u.	The decision and sanction from fronto board are presented in writing using the following form. By							
	the jurisdiction granted it by the President of the College and the Student Government Association,							
	the Honor Board finds you guilty of violating the (I, II, III, IV, or V)Principle of the							
	Honor Tradition which states Your sanction will be You have the right							
	to appeal your case to the Appeals Board. The procedure for doing this is found in the Student							
	Handbook." Under special circumstances an alternate letter format may be used.							
e.	The decision and sanction from Civitas Council are presented in writing using the following form: "As a							
	result of the incident that occurred in (place) on (date), you have been found							

result of the incident	that occurred in	(place) on	_ (date),	you	have	been	found
responsible for violati	ng the following Conve	rse College Communit	y Value(s) or	policy	/(ies):_		as
stated on page(s)	in the Student Handbo	ook. Your sanction wil	l be		You ha	ave the	right to
appeal your case to the Appeals Board. The procedure is found in the Student Handbook."							

#### 4. Sanctions

- a. As an educational institution, Converse College has the responsibility and the opportunity not simply to punish violators of the Honor Tradition or the Community Values, but to equip them with more appropriate coping skills and patterns of behavior. With this in mind, the Honor Board and the Civitas Council should design and impose sanctions that are relevant to the particular situation and that will promote growth for the individual involved. At times, however, the severity of the offense will demand suspension.
- b. Possible sanctions may include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - 1. Admonition or warning
  - 2. Participation in Relevant Campus Workshops or Programs
  - 3. Fine
  - 4. Campus/Community Service
  - Restitution
  - 6. Loss of Privilege
  - Reflection paper
  - 8. Creation of educational literature
  - 9. Suspension
  - 10. Participation in alcohol education program
  - 11. Counseling consultation
  - 12. Parental Notification (2nd offense Alcohol Policy violation)
  - 13. Standard sanctions for certain Alcohol and Male Visitation policy violations as listed in Case Procedures section E
- c. If a student fails to complete a sanction by the time stated by the Board, the student then faces an additional trial and sanction under the Honor Principle IV which states "A Converse student respects the Honor Tradition; she abides by any sanctions imposed on her."
- d. If the sanction involves suspension, the student must leave the campus within twenty-four hours. If a student appeals a suspension sanction, the College may use discretion in determining whether she may remain on campus until the appeal process is complete. The parents or guardian must be notified, and this notification must be verified by the Assistant Dean of Students for Judicial Affairs or the Dean of Students. The student may not return to the campus during the period of suspension except for official business and with permission of the Dean of Students. If she is suspended for the duration of one or more academic terms, she must submit a written petition to the Admissions Office requesting readmission in addition to completing the college's standard readmissions policies.

# **Appeals Procedure**

Cases may be appealed to the Appeals Board.

- 1. The Appeals Board is composed of two members of the faculty appointed by the President, the Dean of Students (Chair), the Dean from either the College of Arts and Sciences or the School of Music, and four students, elected by the Student Body who are not Honor Board Civitas Council, or Alcohol and Drug Board members. The Sophomore, Junior, and Senior students on the board are elected by their class in spring elections. The Freshman representative is elected in the fall. The Dean of Students will serve as Chairperson. Members are expected to remove themselves from the proceedings if a conflict of interest occurs. If one member of the Board cannot attend, the Board will proceed. If two members of the Board cannot attend, the case will be rescheduled.
- 2. A student may appeal any Honor Board or Civitas Council decision to the Appeals Board. A formal, typed appeal must be submitted to the Dean of Students within five days after she has received the decision of Honor Board or Civitas Council. In this petition, she must state the reasons for the appeal and present substantial evidence to support those reasons. The appeal must state whether she is appealing the verdict, the sanction, or both. If the sanction is suspension, the appeal must be submitted to the Dean of Students within 24 hours of receiving the decision.
- 3. The Chair of Honor Board or Civitas Council and another board member, preferably the secretary, will meet with the Appeals Board to provide needed information.
- 4. The hearing will be recorded on audio tape. Deliberations of the Board will not be taped.
- 5. The decision of the Board will be based on simple majority vote.
- 6. It will be the responsibility of the Chairperson of the Appeals Board to notify the student of the Board's decision. The Honor Board or Civitas Council and their advisor will also receive a copy of the Board's decision.
- 7. The Appeals Board is also authorized to hear all cases involving Honor violations during the period prior to exams, during exams and during times when members of the Honor Board are not on campus.

# **Alcohol and Drug Board Procedures**

Cases involving the possession and use of illegal drugs and/or narcotics are state and federal offenses and will be handled by the Alcohol and Drug Board. The Alcohol and Drug Board will also handle all violations of the Converse College Drug Policy. Civitas Council handles alcohol violations. Repeat violations of alcohol misuse will go before the Alcohol and Drug Board. The College cooperates with federal and state authorities when it is desirable and/or necessary to do so.

- A. The Alcohol and Drug Board will be composed of:
  - · Dean of Students (Chair)
  - Two faculty members appointed by the President
  - Two students appointed by SGA who do not serve on Honor Board, Civitas Council or the Appeals Board
  - Vice-President for Academic Affairs
     (If one committee member cannot be present, the committee will proceed with the case. If more than one is unable to attend, the meeting will be rescheduled.)

#### B. Procedures:

- 1. The Director of Campus Safety and/or the Director of Judicial Programs and/or the Director of Residential Life will refer cases to the Alcohol and Drug Board. As an Incident Report is completed by the Residential Life Staff or the Campus Safety Department, the Director of Campus Safety and/or the Director of Judicial Programs and/or the Director of Residential Life will meet with the involved student. At this meeting, she will be notified of the evidence against her and 24 hours will be issued.
- 2. The student will turn herself into the Dean of Students within 24 hours of this meeting.
- 3. The Dean of Students will schedule a case hearing before the Alcohol and Drug Board.
- 4. The accused student shall be notified in writing of the charges against her and the time and location of the hearing and the procedures for the hearing. This notification should take place within 48 hours prior to the scheduled hearing. It is the responsibility of the accused student to check her campus post office box.
- 5. The accused student shall be presumed not guilty until proven guilty by a preponderance of the evidence presented at the hearing. The standard of evidence used in Converse College hearings is a preponderance of evidence. This means that the adjudicating board must find the evidence supporting the charge against the student more compelling than the contradictory evidence in order for the student to be found guilty of the charge.
- 6. The Dean of Students shall advise the accused that she may seek advice and assistance in preparing her case from any member of the Converse Community. However, the accused must present her case to the Board by herself. The accused has the right to request a meeting with the Dean of Students and/ or Director of Judicial Programs to have the judicial process explained to her.
- The accused shall not be required to testify against herself, but the Dean of Students may call other students to testify against her.
- 8. The accused student shall not be required to take any examination on the day of the hearing or the day afterward. It is the responsibility of the accused to discuss this with the professor.
- 9. The accused student may request witnesses either character or circumstantial to testify on her behalf if their testimony is deemed relevant by the chair. She must present a list of these persons to the chair 24 hours in advance and state the reasons for calling each one to testify. The Dean of Students reserves the right to limit testimony of witnesses if no new information is being presented.
- 10. The accused student may elect to remain in the room while witnesses and the accuser involved in the case are questioned. If she elects to remain in the room, she must notify the Dean of Students 24 hours in advance.
- 11. After the examination of each witness by the board, the accused has the right to question the witness. Afterwards, the Board may ask additional questions of the witness or call any witness back at a later point.
- 12. After the examination of the accuser by the board, the accused has the right to respond to the accuser. Afterwards, the Board may ask additional questions of the accuser or call any witness back at a later point.
- 13. The accused has the right to be present during the entire hearing except for the deliberations. If she fails to appear, the hearing may be held in her absence.
- 14. The accused is responsible for the following:
  - The accused is Honor Bound to tell the truth.
  - The accused has the responsibility to read and understand procedures of this board.
  - The accused has the responsibility of attending the case hearing.

# Student Policies and Regulations

- The accused has the responsibility to complete sanctions by the deadline.
- The accused has the responsibility to conduct herself in a civil and respectful manner.
- 15. The hearing will be recorded on audiocassette tape. Deliberations of the board will not be taped.
- 16. The decision of the board will be based on a simple majority.
- 17. All sanctioning is described under the Alcohol and Drug Policies of the College and section F-4 of Case Procedures for Honor Board and Civitas Council found in the Student Handbook. Section F-4 also describes the process when the sanction is suspension from the College.
- 18. It will be the responsibility of the Dean of Students to notify the accused student of the Board's decision.
- 19. In exceptional cases, the President may review the decision of the Alcohol and Drug Board.

# Serious Disciplinary Cases

The Administration of the College is authorized by the Board of Trustees to dismiss any student who persistently violates the regulations of the college, or whose influence, whether by word or deed, is, in their opinion, injurious to the best interest of the student body or the institution. No diploma or certificate will be awarded to any student who is guilty, before the date of graduation, of any serious breach of college regulations or good conduct.

# **OFF-CAMPUS CONDUCT**

Each student is reminded that, in her conduct off-campus as well as on, she is a representative of the Converse College Community. She is charged with the responsibility to insure that at all times her conduct reflects credibility upon the good name and ideals of the College.

All students, residing on or off-campus, are expected to comply with the college regulations set forth in this Student Handbook. Alleged violations which take place off-campus may be investigated, reviewed and appropriate action taken.

The College and its members are also subject to all local, state, and federal laws and statutes. Alleged violations of local laws and statutes which occur on or off-campus are subject to internal college investigation, review, and action, in addition to any action by proper civil authorities.

It is also foreseeable that Converse students might violate regulations on other college campuses. Such infractions may not violate civil law and since other colleges have no jurisdiction to punish Converse students, Converse College is given jurisdiction to investigate, review and act upon violations.

# SOCIAL AND RESIDENCE HALL REGULATIONS

# A. Alcohol Policy

Converse College is dedicated to creating an atmosphere conducive to the well-being of its members. Although this is an academic community, its responsibility goes beyond the classroom activities to include also the cultural, social, and recreational pursuits of its members. The Alcohol Policy is designed to create appropriate and healthy attitudes and behaviors regarding the use of alcohol. The policy also complies with state law regarding the purchase, consumption, and possession of alcoholic beverages.

Converse College recognizes that the use of alcoholic beverages is ultimately a matter of personal decision and therefore seeks to provide a social atmosphere on campus which develops individual responsibility and mutual respect. At all times the College encourages: (1) responsible decision-making regarding the use of alcohol; (2) moderation by those who choose to drink, (3) respect for persons who make decisions different from their own, and (4) compliance with state law regarding purchase, consumption, and possession of alcoholic beverages.

1. Regulations under South Carolina law

Note: On June 25, 1990, House Bill 3028, which provides additional penalties for violations of certain alcohol-related laws, was signed by Governor Carroll Campbell. The alcohol-related laws include the underage use or possession of alcoholic beverages; lending a driver's license or personal identification card to any other person; providing beer, wine or distilled spirits to anyone under age 21; alteration of driver's license or other identification card containing false information; and giving false information on age to purchase alcoholic beverages. The drug-related laws cover driving under the influence; possession, manufacture, and distribution of drugs; possession or sale of drug paraphernalia; and distribution of controlled substances. Please refer to Appendix A for a description of these South Carolina statutes.

#### 2. Converse Policy

- All students and their guests must comply with South Carolina law concerning the purchase, consumption, and possession of alcoholic beverages.
- b. No alcoholic beverages may be kept or consumed on the premises of Converse College with the following exceptions:
  - 1. Beer and wine may be sold and consumed in the areas and at times designated in Sneakers regulations.
  - Beer and wine may be sold and consumed in Sneakers during special Student Activities Committee functions.
  - 3. During certain private events, Converse College will allow use of alcohol in the following facilities:

Twichell Auditorium Alumnae House / Converse Club

Stackhouse and Lee Parlors Dalton Hall

Gee Dining Room Blackman Music Building, Lobby and Lounge

Milliken Art Gallery Bain Room

Barnet Multipurpose Room Weisiger Multipurpose Room and Patio

Phifer Lobbies

Any individual or group wanting to serve alcohol must contact Kathy Worley, the Facilities Rental Manager. The manager must approve the use of alcohol before it can be served. Any individual or group serving alcohol must abide by the rules and regulations established by Converse College.

- c. Nonalcoholic beverages will be available at the same price or less than alcoholic beverages at any social function where alcohol is sold. Food will also be available.
- d. No Student Government Activities Fee monies or student organization funds may be used to purchase alcoholic beverages.
- e. For Student Activities Committee sponsored events held on the Converse campus, alcoholic beverages must be purchased through Sneakers. These beverages MUST BE SERVED by a student or staff member over 21 who has been trained and certified to do so.
- f. Students who are 21 and choose to consume beer or wine, when they are allowed at Converse functions, must offer a Converse ID with a <u>Converse 21</u> sticker. This may be obtained at the Campus Safety Office.
- g. Guests who choose to consume beer or wine at Converse functions must present a valid state driver's license with picture and one other form of identification (i.e.credit card, bank card). A college identification will not be accepted.
- h. Wristband identification for those who choose to consume beer or wine will be enforced at larger social events, such as dances and events in Sneakers.

- Off-campus events sponsored by student organizations are subject to the same policies and regulations as on-campus parties.
- j. The use of alcohol will not be accepted as an excuse for irresponsible behavior such as making excessive noise, vandalism, violence or any other act causing injury to self or others.
- k. No signs are to be posted on campus advertising alcohol in any form (beer, wine, "grain punch", etc.). For example, signs publicizing parties being held in Sneakers, at a fraternity, or business establishment in Spartanburg, cannot indicate in any way (verbally or pictorially) that alcohol will be available at these functions. Signs advertising events sponsored by other colleges or non-Converse organizations must be approved by the Office of Campus Life before being posted on campus.
- Alcoholic beverages will not be served or sold to anyone whose behavior or demeanor suggests
  that they have had their maximum safe amount of alcohol.
- m. Anyone intoxicated will be asked to leave any event. Campus Safety will be responsible for assisting the person out and a Converse escort will be responsible for arranging safe transportation for their guest to return to place of residence. If a Converse student becomes intoxicated, Campus Safety or other responsible person will escort the student to the residence hall. The student is subject to sanctions if an infraction of the alcohol policy has occurred. Definition of intoxicated: Motor incoordination, staggering, slurring words excessively, behavior disruptive to other guests, out of control, unable to make decisions based on good judgment, aggressive actions toward another, and unable to respond appropriately to questions.
- n. Any student found in possession of false identification for the purchase of alcohol will be referred to Honor Board for lying.
- 3. Violations and Sanctions

Violations of alcohol policy are under the jurisdiction of Civitas Council or Alcohol and Drug Board.

4. Parental Notification Policy

Based on a 1998 amendment to the reauthorization of the Higher Education Act, Converse College is permitted to notify parents of alcohol and drug infractions committed by students under the age of 21. Because Converse College is committed to the health and wellness of our students and supports a zero tolerance for alcohol, parents will be notified when a student violates for the second time the Alcohol Policy of the college, violates the Drug Policy of the college, is hospitalized for a serious alcohol and/or drug incident, is arrested, is deemed unable to make responsible judgments, and/or is involved in a serious incident and Dean of Students deems it necessary to contact the parent.

5. Student Assistance Program

The misuse of alcohol can cause significant health risks to students, such as severe mental and physical incapacitation or even death. These are issues of primary concern to the College. In an effort to continually assist students in making informed decisions about the use of alcohol and drugs, the College will provide educational programs throughout the year. Please refer to the appendix for a list of the health risks associated with alcohol and drug misuse.

Counseling services are available for those who desire assistance with problems relating to use and/or abuse of alcohol and other drugs through the Health Center and the Counseling Center. Referrals are made to organizations off campus for those who require more intensive therapy or assistance.

Students will assume individual responsibility regarding the use or abuse of alcohol and other drugs. Converse expects each student to conduct herself in a manner which demonstrates respect for self, her fellow students, and the Converse College community.

NOTE: Guests at Converse College in violation of the College alcohol policy are subject to expulsion from campus by College Campus Safety, and or the issue of a trespass notice.

# B. Drug Policy

In view of the fact that cases involving the possession and use of illegal drugs and/or narcotics are state and federal offenses, such cases will be handled by the Alcohol and Drug Board (see procedures found in this Student Handbook). The College cooperates with the Federal and State authorities when it is desirable and/or necessary to do so. If one of the committee members cannot be present, the committee will proceed with the case. If two of the members cannot be present, the meeting will be rescheduled.

Possession of stimulant, depressant, narcotic or hallucinogenic drugs, drug paraphernalia and other agents
having potential for abuse, and/or potential for health risks, except on physician's or dentist's prescription,
violates the State and Federal laws and is prohibited. Also, abuse of over-the-counter drugs is considered

to be a health risk and is, therefore, not permitted. The use, selling, bartering, exchanging, and giving away such drugs **to any person** not intended to possess them is also illegal and prohibited.

- 2. Any student who becomes aware of a violation of the Drug Policy should notify the Office of Campus Life.
- 3. The use of illegal drugs and abuse of over-the-counter drugs poses significant health risks to students, such as severe mental and physical incapacitation or even death. These are issues of primary concern to the College. Educational programs concerning the risks of drugs will be offered on campus throughout the year. Assistance with any problem related to use of drugs is available through the counseling service. This service is confidential.
- All cases of students who are convicted of a violation of federal or state drug laws will be reviewed by College authorities.

#### C. Civil Disturbance/Demonstration Policy

Converse College recognizes the right of any employee, student, or group to demonstrate peacefully. Campus demonstrations such as marches, meetings, picketing and rallies will be peaceful and non-obstructive. Any group that wishes to assemble for such purposes must first register with the Associate Dean of Students 48 hours prior to the planned event in order to insure that the College can provide adequate security and safety measures.

Guidelines for demonstrations are as follows:

- 1. Demonstrators will remain orderly and peaceful at all times.
- Demonstrators will remain on the sidewalks and crosswalks or within such other outdoor paved areas as designated by Campus Safety.
- Demonstrators will not block building entrances or exits, and will not block driveways, public or private streets or intersections.
- 4. Demonstrators will obey all campus policies and all instructions of Campus Safety.
- 5. Demonstrators will not abuse, verbally or physically, any person or damage any property.
- 6. Demonstrators will not engage in indecent, lewd, or obscene behavior.

The right to assemble peacefully for the purpose of public expression or opinion is restricted to those students or employees who are currently enrolled or employed at Converse College. Converse is a private institution and will not allow outside individuals or groups to demonstrate on the Converse College campus for any reason. If the demonstrators create a condition believed by College officials to threaten persons or property, to create a public disturbance or dangerous condition, or which may lead to the creation of a public disturbance or dangerous condition, or which otherwise is believed by the College to unreasonably interfere with College business, or with its faculty, staff, or students, Campus Safety may order all demonstrators to disperse immediately. If the demonstrators fail to disperse upon request, College officials may request assistance from the Spartanburg Public Safety Office. Trespassers and violent, disruptive demonstrators may be subject to prosecution by the law.

#### D. Hazing Policy

No organization or student may participate in the activity of hazing on the Converse College campus or at any off campus location. Hazing is defined by Converse College as any activity or activities which do not contribute to the positive development of an individual or which causes harassment, intimidation, physical exhaustion, mental or physical discomfort or anxieties, human degradation, or public embarrassment.

Hazing is forbidden by the laws of the State of South Carolina. The following shall not constitute a defense against hazing: that participants took part voluntarily, that participants voluntarily assumed the risks or hardships of the activity, or that no injury was suffered. Violations of the Hazing Policy are under the jurisdiction of Civitas Council.

#### E. Quiet Hours Policy

- A reasonable amount of quiet should be maintained at all times for the purpose of study and out of consideration of others.
- 2. Quiet hours should be strictly observed Sunday-Thursday from 7:00 p.m. 7:00 a.m. in the College Residence Halls and 24 hours a day in Andrews Hall. If the noise coming from a room can be heard through a closed door, the noise is too loud.
- 3. During closed study period exam weeks, 24-hour quiet hours are in effect in the College Residence Halls beginning at the end of classes until the end of the exam period.
- 4. Violations will be handled by the Resident Counselor. However, a student who has a complaint has the right and the responsibility to inform the offenders that the noise is annoying before contacting the

RC. The RC refers violations to Civitas Council in the event of serious or repeated violations. (For more information see Residential Life in this *Student Handbook*).

# F. Required Meetings

Because required events honor members of the campus community or celebrate occasions which are special to the College, students must receive credit at 5 out of 8 meetings. To receive credit, students must attend or petition the meeting for an acceptable reason (listed below). All students are required to attend Formal Opening Convocation and Founders Day. These do not count as 2 of the 8 meetings (you must attend 5 in addition to those). For new students, the Honor Code Signing does not count as 1 of the 8 meetings. However for new students, Freshman Class speeches do count as 1 of the 8. New Students entering in the Winter Term must attend 3 out of the 6 remaining meetings. New Students entering in Spring Term must attend 3 out of the 5 remaining meetings.

#### Required meetings:

- Honor Code Signing (required for new students only)
- Formal Opening Convocation (required for all students)
- Founder's Day Celebration (required for all students)

# Required meeting options:

\*Freshman Class Speeches (option for new students only)

- 1. Honor Emphasis Convocation
- 2. Festival of Lessons and Carols
- 3. Martin Luther King, Jr. Celebration
- 4. SGA 1st Slate Election Speeches
- 5. SGA 2nd Slate Election Speeches
- 6. SGA 3<sup>rd</sup> Slate Election Speeches
- 7. Class Speeches
- 8. Installation of SGA Officers

Students are also required to attend Student Body Meetings when called by the President of SGA or the College Administration.

If a student has a valid reason to miss one of these meetings, she must submit her petition within 48 hours before or after the meeting to Civitas Council through the box in the Campus Post Office or the Day Student Lounge (this is the only acceptable means of petitioning). Civitas Council will determine whether or not the absence will be excused. If a student plans to let this count as one of her missed meetings, she does not need to petition. A fine of \$30 will be assessed for each required meeting when the absence is unexcused and the student has reached the maximum number of meetings she can miss.

#### Acceptable excuses are as follows:

- 1. In class
- 2. Working
- 3. Sick (in bed)
- 4. Doctor's appointment
- 5. Religious Conflict
- 6. Death (immediate family)
- 7. Out of town (at the discretion of Civitas Council)

#### G. Sunbathing

Students may sunbathe on the grounds of the inner part of back campus. This includes the area bounded by the row of residence halls on one side, the formal garden behind the dining room, Montgomery, Blackman, and Milliken Buildings. The back field is off-limits to sunbathers when physical education classes are using it. The volume of radio/cassette/CD players should be kept at a reasonable level to avoid interference with classes in Blackman and Milliken.

#### H. Unauthorized Organizations

No organization will be recognized or considered legal unless it is approved by the Student Government Association and the Administration of the College. The procedure for the chartering of an organization can be found in the S.G.A. Constitution.

# I. Visitation Policy

- 1. General Guidelines
  - a. Students are responsible for the conduct of their guests at all times.

- All guests must be properly registered according to appropriate College regulations (See Section B and C which follow).
- c. Use of visitation hours should be by mutual agreement between roommates. It is the right of every student to have privacy in her assigned room, and no student should feel obligated to give up that right at any time. In the interest of preserving respect for privacy, a roommate may ask a guest to leave her room and this request should be honored.
- d. Guests may be asked to leave the College campus at any time should their behavior not be in accordance with College regulations and policies.
- e. All violations of stated visitation policies shall be referred to Civitas Council for appropriate disciplinary action.

# 2. Guests of the Same Sex

- a. Students may have guests of the same sex in their residence hall rooms for no more than three consecutive nights at three different times during a term or no more than 9 nights during any term, unless specific permission has been granted by the Resident Counselor for a longer visit.
- b. Guests must enter the residence hall with Converse students using the front entrance of the residence hall.
- c. Guests may not be given the use of Access Cards or room keys at any time.
- 3. Visitation Between Men and Women in the Residence Halls
  - a. Visitation may take place in the lobbies of the residence halls at any time. Sleeping overnight in lobbies is not permitted.
  - b. Members of the opposite sex may assist students in moving into or out of residence hall only during the specified visitation hours or during the time immediately before or after a college holiday. (resident must seek permission from a CA or RC.. Outside the specified hours, permission for such assistance must be obtained from a CA or RC.
  - Visitation may take place in the student's room in the residence hall according to the following regulations:
    - Specific days and times when visitation will be allowed will be approved by the College and distributed to all students and posted in the residence halls at the beginning of each term.
    - 2. Visitation will be allowed only between the hours of:

12:00 pm - 12:00 am Sunday through Thursday

12:00 pm - 2:00 am Friday through Saturday

- 3. Students may not petition against visitation on any specified date.
- 4. Guests must be signed in and out at the lobby desk and may enter/exit using only the front door of the residence hall where the sign-in/out sheet is kept. The Converse student will write her name legibly on the sign-in sheet for security purposes.
- 5. With her signature, the Converse student agrees to accompany her guest in the residence hall at all times and to be responsible for the guest's actions. The visitation policy is a privilege. If it is abused, the student may have this privilege revoked. Social violations will be handled by Civitas Council.
- 6. A student must not have more than two guests signed in at the same time.
- 7. Male guests must use only the lobby restrooms provided for them.
- Visitation must take place in students' rooms and not in hallways, private lounges, kitchens, study rooms or other common areas.
- 9. Students must accompany guests at all times.

#### J. Male Guest Housing

Male guest housing is available on weekends when the College is open. Contact the Campus Life Office for information, policies, and reservations.

# K. Sick Leave Policy

It is the policy of the Wellness Center that we will not give sick notes. Converse College was founded with an Honor Code and continues to cherish that code. With this in mind it is the students responsibility to contact their professor for missed classes.

#### L. Copyright Information

Whenever a student has questions about the legality of reproducing copyrighted material—including videotapes, music, art, or material from internet sources—she should consult the CONVERSE COLLEGE COPYRIGHT AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY HANDBOOK. This guide to policy and procedures can be found in the Library, Copy Center, or online at http://www.converse.edu/Academics/CopyrightPolicy.html.

# ACADEMIC ADVICE

# A. Advisers- Freshman & Major

The Converse College advising program provides academic guidance to students from their entrance until their graduation. Freshman advisers help students adjust to college life, guide their choice of academic programs, and assist in the development of their talents and goals. Advisers schedule conferences with students at regular intervals, but are available for consultation at any time. A student is required to remain with a Freshman Adviser through the January Term of her freshman year. After that point she may select and declare a major.

After declaring a major, the student transfers to her Major Adviser in a particular academic department for advice in a program of study. Students choosing double majors are assigned advisers in both academic areas, and should regularly consult BOTH advisers. Students should complete plans for the major(s) and/or a minor no later than the spring of the sophomore year, but preferably sooner.

# B. Student Responsibilities

- 1. TO KNOW THE REQUIREMENTS FOR GRADUATION AND BE RESPONSIBLE FOR MEETING THEM. Keep careful track of your progress!
- 2. To prepare a tentative course selection in advance of consultation with the faculty adviser for registration.
- To seek the best possible education by planning a course of study that includes both breadth and depth of subject matter and that provides foundations in the intellectual skills associated with an educated person.
- 4. To seek help as soon as academic problems arise.

# ACADEMIC POLICIES ON DISABILITIES

Converse College complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (as amended through 1998), the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, and the non-discrimination requirements of Section 35.107 of the Department of Justice regulations. Converse does not discriminate with regard to race, color, sex, national or ethnic origin, age, sexual orientation, religion or disability in admission or access to, or treatment or employment in, its programs and activities. However, admission to undergraduate programs and courses is limited to women. As a recipient of federal funds such as Work/Study, Pell and SEOG Grants, and Perkins and Stafford Loans, Converse recognizes its responsibility to provide equivalent access to academically qualified students with documented disabilities while maintaining standards that are essential to the academic program. A student with a disability is someone with either a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities. Temporary impairments of short duration without permanent impact usually do not qualify as disabilities under the ADA.

Students are responsible for notifying the college of their need for accommodations, obtaining and submitting a Request for Accommodations Form to the Director of Academic Support, providing supporting documentation in a timely manner, and actively participating in developing and implementing an accommodation plan for each term. As legal adults, students must self-advocate, and parents can be included in the process only with the student's permission. Reasonable accommodations will be provided both to students and employees with disabilities upon written request. No otherwise qualified individual will be denied accommodations for a disability unless the accommodation would cause an undue hardship on the college.

Any faculty member who receives a request for academic accommodations on the basis of disability must refer the request to the Director of Academic Support immediately. No modification of the present program or promises of modification should be made until the Director has made a recommendation.

Questions or concerns regarding ADA compliance should be addressed to the Vice President for Finance & Administration at (864) 596-9028. Information on EEOC or Section 504 compliance issues can be obtained from the Director of Human Resources at (864) 596-9029.

#### A. ADMISSIONS

Students are admitted to Converse on the basis of academic credentials and additional information submitted to the Admissions Office. A student who feels a disability makes achieving representative scores on the SAT or ACT Tests unlikely may apply through a high school guidance counselor for accommodations on these tests. Students that receive accommodations either in high school or on standardized tests are not necessarily eligible for accommodations in higher education under the ADA or Section 504.

Applicants are not required to disclose any disability on their applications for admission to Converse. Once admitted, however, a student seeking reasonable academic accommodations for a disability should immediately contact the Director of Academic Support at (864) 577-2028 to obtain an accommodation form. Students seeking

physical accommodations for a disability should contact the Dean of Students at (864) 596-9614 upon notification of acceptance, so reasonable provisions can be made before their arrival on campus. Converse II students should contact the Director of Converse II, and graduate students should contact the Acting Dean of Graduate Studies or the Dean of the Petrie School of Music (for music graduate students) for physical accommodations.

#### B. ACCOMMODATIONS FOR STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES

Converse will make reasonable accommodations within its academic programs for "otherwise qualified" students with documented disabilities. However, students and parents should understand that accommodations provided in elementary and secondary schools under P.L. 94.142 (IDEA) are not necessarily required by law under the ADA or Section 504 or provided by Converse. Many of the practices and procedures of special education (goal-setting, progress reports, team meetings, program and exam modifications, related services, and annual reviews) have no parallels in higher education. Behavior standards are the same for all students. Converse does not provide transportation for students. Personal care attendants, orientation/mobility training and tutors are considered personal services in higher education and are the student's responsibility. Although Converse offers no specialized services for students with disabilities, we will provide them equal access to services offered to all students. All students are eligible to use group tutoring sessions in selected disciplines, offered several hours per week during the academic year by peer tutors, as well as services through the Academic Support Center and the Writing Center. Requests for course substitutions are evaluated individually, on the basis of documentation provided, but the college is not required to fundamentally alter essential course/program requirements.

Testing to determine the need for accommodations is the student's responsibility and is not provided by Converse. IEP's or 504 plans do not automatically meet the documentation requirements for receiving accommodations in higher education. Documentation from an appropriate, licensed professional or agency is required in order to determine reasonable accommodations necessary to serve a student with a disability. Diagnostic evaluations or reports should be current, in most cases within three years, and should be sent directly from the qualified professional to the Director of Academic Support. The documentation should indicate diagnosis, describe the manifestations of and the extent of the disability, and make recommendations for reasonable accommodations the professional deems necessary to assist the student with a disability in the college setting. A current comprehensive psycho-educational evaluation is required for learning disabilities and is strongly recommended for attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD).

Students should submit a completed Request for Accommodations Form with supporting documentation to the Director of Academic Support at least thirty days working days prior to the first day of class in order to allow time for review and consultation, as needed, with the student, professors, counselors, psychological consultants, and the Director of Health Services, to prepare an appropriate accommodation plan, and to secure available support services and/or equipment. This deadline is for administrative purposes only and does not preclude admission to programs or services. In addition, the student is responsible for providing the Director of Academic Support with a class schedule each term, so a new accommodation plan can be generated. All information and records regarding students with disabilities, including accommodations for them, are strictly confidential, and the Academic Support Center complies with the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) and the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA). Records are stored in a secure location and reviewed only by authorized personnel.

Although the student's advisor and professors will receive a copy of the accommodation plan, it is the student's responsibility to discuss accommodations with each professor at the beginning of each term. If a student has concerns about or encounters problems with accommodations during the term, the student should contact the Director of Academic Support, so accommodations may be appropriately adjusted. A student who is not satisfied with accommodations may contact either the ADA or Section 504 Compliance Officer indicated above and initiate the student grievance procedure as outlined in the *Student Handbook*.

# C. RESOLUTION PROCEDURES FOR STUDENT COMPLAINTS

Converse provides all members of its academic community the opportunity to present grievances for resolution. The college has established procedures for students, as well as faculty and staff, to register and resolve complaints. The *Student Handbook* outlines for students the procedures for filing grievances against faculty and staff; for reporting sexual harassment and sexual misconduct; and for pursuing Honor Board, Civitas Council, and alcohol and drug abuse cases. The Office of Campus Life in the Montgomery Student Activities Building can provide students copies of the *Student Handbook* and additional information about procedures. The Graduate Office in the Ezell Building has the *Graduate Student Handbook*, which outlines policies graduate students should follow. Music graduate students should consult the *Petrie School of Music's Student Handbook* for student complaint procedures.

# AMOUNT OF WORK AND ACCELERATION (see Undergraduate Catalog)

# ATTENDANCE AT CLASSES

Converse emphasizes the importance of attending all classes and keeping other academic appointments.

- A. Class attendance requirements are set by the instructor. Requirements may vary from instructor to instructor and from course to course. Attendance requirements are usually stated by the course syllabus. All sanctions are determined by the instructor. However, students cannot be withdrawn from courses because of absences. It is the student's responsibility to be familiar with attendance requirements and to seek information if the requirements are not clear to her.
- B. Responsibility for Work: The student is responsible for any work missed during an absence. Burden of proof that the work is completed rests with the student. When the work cannot be satisfactorily tested by written examinations, the instructor judges the relation of the student's attendance or nonattendance to the grade. When the student is absent from class on the day of a previously announced test, the student may receive a failing grade on the test if the instructor considers the absence unjustified.
- C. Waiting for the Instructor: Students are required to wait at least fifteen minutes before leaving a classroom when the instructor has been delayed in arrival.
- D. The instructor submits weekly attendance reports to the Director of Academic Support.

# **CLASSIFICATION REQUIREMENTS**

The classification requirements for each class are as follows: sophomore class—24 hours and 48 quality points; junior class—56 hours and 112 quality points; senior class—87 hours and 174 quality points, and not less than a 2.0 cumulative average.

# CLASSROOM PROCEDURES FOR ACADEMIC WORK

These procedures protect the freedom granted the Student Body under the Honor Tradition and assure self-protection and consideration of others. Violation of any of these procedures is a violation of the Honor Tradition.

- A. Quizzes and Examinations:
  - Giving or receiving knowledge about a quiz or examination before, during or after a testing situation or attempting to do so is a violation of the Honor Tradition.
  - Students are permitted to make use of old quizzes or old examinations in preparation for quizzes and examinations. They may also study the classroom and laboratory notes of others.
  - 3. At no time during an examination period is a student permitted to comment to another student about the level of difficulty, specific content, or the general nature of any final examination she has seen or taken. This prohibition applies even when the other student is not enrolled in the course concerned. Discussing examinations in any way is a violation of the Honor Code.
  - During a Quiz or Examination:
    - a. Examinations or quizzes must be taken in a classroom within the building in which it is administered
      or in another place designated by the instructor.
    - b. There should be no supervision in a proctoring sense and the instructor should be free to come and go as desired.
    - Students may leave the examination at will, but they are subject to the fixed time limit of the examination
      or quiz period.
    - d. All books, papers, and notes must be left outside the classroom unless permitted by the instructor.
  - 5. Only work carrying the pledge shall be graded.
- B. Library and Laboratory Procedures
  - Improper removal of any library book or material and removal without permission of any laboratory material or equipment violates the Honor Tradition.
- C. The Honor Tradition and Academic Work
  - 1. All written work is to be pledged unless otherwise specified by the professor.
  - A student may freely discuss ideas with others, since such discussion is a valuable stimulation to independent thought. But in written work material should be organized and ideas should be expressed without help from others.
  - 3. Students are expected to do all academic work in accordance with the principles of the Honor Tradition. These principles specifically applied to the preparation of papers are:
    - a. The student's written work must be essentially the product of her own mind. Some instructors may prefer that their students have the benefit of consultation with other students in preparing papers.

Unless such freedom of consultation is explicitly given by the instructor, a student is expected to do her own work. She may ask other students about specific points of grammar or punctuation. Students should feel free to use the Writing Center without fear of violating the Honor Code.

- b. All creative writing is expected to be entirely original.
- c. In any critical research paper, the source of all material not original with the writer must be given full and specific acknowledgment. All phrases, sentences, or longer passages taken directly from another writer must be placed within quotation marks or in a block quotation and then cited properly; all phrases, sentences, or longer passages paraphrased from another writer must also be cited properly. Whether quoted directly or paraphrased, all ideas, opinions, and facts that are not common knowledge must be cited properly. Failure to distinguish one's own work and ideas from works and ideas taken from another source constitutes plagiarism and is a direct violation of the Honor Tradition. The student is responsible for learning the proper means of distinguishing her own work from material she has borrowed or for asking her instructor if she is in doubt. Whether a student quotes directly, paraphrases, or summarizes, she must remember that she is obligated to acknowledge her indebtedness for the facts, opinions, ideas or words used.

#### (1) Facts:

Authority must be cited for the use of any fact not generally known. The assertion that Columbus discovered America in 1492 need not be supported. But if the student writes that Columbus strangled his wife with a red stocking, the authority must be produced. Most frequently, the failure to give adequate support occurs when the student is sketching in background information. For example, do not discuss the education of Thomas Hardy, the romance of the Brownings or the friendship of Tennyson for Hallum without some general acknowledgment as the following (in a footnote) "For the information about . . , I am indebted to the following work or works . . ."

(2) Opinions:

Any opinion not the writer's own used in a paper should be credited to its owner. If the writer's thinking on a certain subject happens to lie parallel to that of T.S. Eliot, for instance, this fact must be acknowledged in the usual way and the thought then expressed in the writer's own words. Many questions arise on this point, and the only satisfactory rule is that of common honesty.

- (3) Ideas:
  - Any idea not the writer's own used in a paper should be credited to its owner. For example, the idea that the structure of Mark Twain's Adventures of Huckleberry Finn alternates between the river and the shore should be attributed to the originator of the idea, the critic Henry Nash Smith. As with opinions, many questions arise on this point, so the student must use common sense and honesty.
- (4) For a guide to the correct use of footnotes and other manners of acknowledging borrowed materials, consult a manual or stylebook approved by the instructor. Do not hesitate to consult the instructor about any problem of form or academic honesty.
- (5) Procedure:
  - The instructor must judge evidence sufficient to warrant investigation. The instructor then raises the subject of plagiarism with the student, cites the passages under question, and tells the student either that on the basis of present information, no further action will be taken or that the matter should be reported to Honor Board. In the former case, the question will not be raised again unless new evidence is uncovered. In the latter case, the instructor should remind the student that she has twenty-four hours to report her situation to the Honor Board. (See Honor Board Procedures)
- d. Plagiarism is distinguished from inadequate documentation, which involves errors in the form of documentation, but which still allows the reader to distinguish works and ideas originated by the student from words and ideas taken from another source. Evidence of plagiarism is sufficient grounds for referral to Honor Board. Inadequate documentation shall be handled by the instructor.
- D. No cell phones, pagers, or children may be in classes.
- E. The College does not provide transportation to off-campus classes.

# COOPERATION WITH WOFFORD (see Undergraduate Catalog)

DIRECTED INDEPENDENT STUDY (see Undergraduate Catalog)

# **EXAMINATIONS**

#### A. Final Examinations

Final examinations may be scheduled or self-scheduled, at the professor's discretion. The professor shall indicate on each course syllabus whether or not the final examination in the course is scheduled. Faculty who choose to give self-scheduled exams must use the scheduled exam times. Thus, students in courses with self-scheduled exams must schedule them during the times listed by the Registrar. Students who have three or more scheduled exams in one day may petition the Associate Dean for Arts and Sciences or the Assistant Dean of the Petrie School of Music to reschedule the last of the three exams for another day. The following procedures should be followed:

- 1. Any instructions necessary for the taking of the examination should be supplied in writing.
- 2. The time limit for the final examination is three hours. No examinations are distributed to students before the beginning of the final examination period. Students completing take home examinations must return the examination at the time designated by the professor.
- 3. Students schedule their own final examinations subject to the following regulations:
  - a. During the last week of the term, the instructor distributes examination envelopes to the students. On this occasion, each student indicates in the space provided on the envelope her name, the desired day and period for the examination, and returns the envelope to the instructor.
  - b. A student may take a maximum of one examination per session. All students are advised to spread their examinations over the entire examination period. Freshmen should spread their examinations over at least three days at the end of the fall and spring terms if they are taking the normal load of four regular courses. If they are taking more than four regular courses, they should use all four examination days.
  - c. A schedule change can be made only with the permission of the instructor.
  - d. Examinations in certain courses employing audiovisual aids are specially scheduled. The student must take any of these examinations at the time and place specified. A list of these courses and examinations is supplied in the schedule of classes for the term.
  - e. The self-scheduled examination questions are to be distributed from the instructor's office, or from any other designated place, between 8:45 a.m. and 9:15 a.m. for the morning examination and between 1:45 p.m. and 2:15 p.m. for the afternoon examination. If a student does not pick up her examination during the scheduled time, she will need to reschedule it for another examination session.
  - f. Unless otherwise specified by the instructor, each examination should be answered in "blue books" which the student must provide. These can be purchased from the campus bookstore. If errors are made in the "blue book" and a fresh page is needed, the student should turn the pages down by folding, not tearing the page from the "blue book." Instructors are asked not to grade an examination from which a page has been torn.
  - g. Examinations may only be taken in a classroom within the building in which the examination is being lobby, hall, or restroom. Adequate classroom space is reserved in each building for test-takers. All students must have free access to the classrooms. "Occupied" signs or locked doors are not permitted. The students should choose seats in such a way as to secure maximum privacy. Students must take nothing with them into the examination room except the implements of the examination. In those cases where the instructors allow the use of additional materials, those materials must be specified on the examination.
  - h. The examination materials, questions, answers, and all scratch paper should be returned in the envelope to the instructor no later than 12:15 pm for the morning examinations and 5:15 pm for afternoon examinations. This deadline is observed and enforced.
  - It violates the honor system for students to discuss examinations which they have seen with other students during the examination period.
  - j. Faculty should be available to the students during the examination period.

# B. Closed Study Period

Closed Study Period will begin the day following the last class day of each term and continue through the end of the final examination period. During Closed Study Period, no campus events may be scheduled, and no course work — i.e. papers, tests, projects — may be required. Study or help sessions may be held during this time as long as they are completely optional and totally tutorial (with no new information presented). Any revisions or changes in assignments or requirements from the original syllabus (given to students at the beginning of the term) which affect the last three days of fall or spring term or the last day of winter term must be announced at least two weeks prior to the last day of class in fall and spring terms and one week prior to the last day of class in winter term.

- C. No examination may be given during Closed Study Period.
- D. Exemption of Seniors from Final Examinations

With the instructor's permission, Seniors in the last term of residence may be exempted from final examinations under the following conditions:

- 1. The course must have adequate instruments, in the judgment of the instructor, for evaluation of the student's performance without a final examination.
- 2. The student must have:
  - a. a cumulative grade average of at least 3.25; and
  - b. an accrued evaluation of B or better in the course.
- Such exemption does not relieve the student of any of the other academic or attendance requirements of the course.
- E. Special Examinations
  - If for legitimate reasons a student must miss an examination during the examination period, she may
    with permission of the instructor be allowed to take it at a later date. If the instructor does not agree to a
    special examination, the student may appeal to the appropriate dean.
  - 2. Special examination times are set by the examiner concerned.
- F. Disposition of Examination Papers and Term Papers

The following regulation controls the care and keeping of the final examinations and term papers for the protection of the instructor, the students, and the college. Instructors must retain in their campus offices the final examinations and term papers not returned to the students through one full term succeeding the term in which these materials were submitted. If the instructor's employment is terminated, or if the instructor is absent on leave, these papers should be turned over to the department chair prior to departure.

G. Announced and Unannounced Tests

Dates for all major tests should be on the syllabus. This request is not meant to impinge upon an instructor's prerogative to give unannounced tests.

#### GRADE REPORTS AND TRANSCRIPTS

A. Midterm grades:

These grades are reported to the Registrar for first-term freshmen, any student on academic probation, and any student with deficiency.

B. Deficiency lists:

All midterm grades of D or F will be reported to the student's advisor.

C. End of term grades:

At the end of each term, grades are sent to the student and to her advisor(s).

D. Transcripts:

The Registrar's Office issues a transcript of a student's academic record only upon written request by the student. The charge for this service is \$5.00 per copy. Transcripts will not be issued until all fees and fines are paid.

# **GRADES**

- A. A student failing a course may be permitted to take the second portion of the course, if the course failed is the first term of a continuous course or the next higher course in the subject only with the approval of the department chair concerned. Students receiving D's in these courses should consult with their adviser before enrolling in the next level of the courses.
- B. All fees which are currently due must be paid in full for a student to receive a diploma or certificate, or receive a transcript of her records. These fees include tuition, library charges, traffic fines (including other area colleges), health center charges, dining room charges, telephone bills, Bookstore bills, returned checks, etc.

For more information, see the *Undergraduate Catalog*.

GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS (see the *Undergraduate Catalog*)

NISBET HONORS PROGRAM (see the Undergraduate Catalog)

# PETRIE SCHOOL OF MUSIC REGULATIONS

This section of the Petrie School of Music Regulations is the direct responsibility of the Dean and the faculty of the Petrie School of Music. For interpretation, consult the Dean of the Petrie School of Music.

- A. The Dean and/or the Assistant to the Dean of the Petrie School of Music is available daily for appointments with students concerning professional problems.
- B. No teaching is permitted in practice studios.
- C. No practice is permitted in Blackman Music Building during recitals.
- D. Windows must be closed and lights turned off upon leaving all practice rooms and studios.
- E. Music must not be left in practice rooms. Lockers are supplied for students' music and instrument storage. Music, clothes, and other possessions left in practice rooms will be removed.
- F. No food or drink may be brought into the Pre-College Recital Hall, Daniel Recital Hall or Twichell Auditorium.
- G. Smoking is not permitted in the building.
- H. No equipment may be moved from assigned areas or removed from Blackman Music Building without the permission of the Dean or the Assistant to the Dean.
- Students who have wind or string instruments on loan from the College are responsible for loss and damage.
   Instruments should be properly secured in lockers at all times when not in use.
- J. The Steinway Grand pianos on Daniel Recital Hall and Twichell Auditorium stages may not be used for student practice, rehearsal, or performances unless a faculty member is in attendance.
- K. All students performing in any music event sponsored by the College observe a closed weekend immediately before the performance should the instructor concerned so desire.
- L. Attendance at recitals:
  - As a regular part of the degree requirement, attendance at designated faculty and student recitals is required for all students registered for the Bachelor of Music degree and the Bachelor of Arts degree with a music major.
  - 2. Art and Science students studying music are urged, but not required, to attend student and faculty recitals.

For further information, consult the School of Music Handbook.

# **CHANGING COURSES**

- A. Adding courses: A student may add courses only during the first week of the term.
- B. Dropping courses: A student may drop a course in accordance with the following conditions:
  - 1. Without grade only during the first week of the term may a student drop courses without a grade.
  - "WP" a student receives a withdrawal passing in a course dropped during the second and third weeks of a term.
  - 3. "WP" or "WF" a student receives a withdrawal passing or withdrawal failing, depending upon the grade earned in the course at the time of the withdrawal during the fourth through the ninth week of a term
  - 4. "WF" a student receives an automatic withdraw failing after the ninth week of the term. A student who wants an option of receiving "WP" MUST WITHDRAW before end of the ninth week of the term.
  - 5. Students who drop below the minimum number of hours 9 hours in Fall and Spring; 3 hours in January - to be considered full-time should be aware of potential problems with both financial aid and on campus housing. Therefore, part-time status for undergraduate students is strongly discouraged.
- C. The schedule given above is modified for the January Term as follows: "WP" to the end of the second week; "WP" or "WF" to the end of the third week; automatic "WF" beginning the fourth week of the term.
- D. After the first three days of a term, students who withdraw from courses with special fees, e.g., applied art, applied math, etc., may apply to the Vice President for Business and Finance for a partial refund of such fees, if any refund is due.
- E. Warning: Anyone adding or dropping a course without the proper procedure will: 1) not receive credit for the course added; and 2) receive an "F" for any course not officially dropped.

NOTE: Choosing to drop one or more courses should not be confused with SEPARATION FROM THE COLLEGE.

# SEPARATION FROM THE COLLEGE

A student who wishes to separate from the College must secure a separation form from the Wellness Center. Any student wishing to separate will begin the process by participating in a confidential exit interview with a Wellness Center staff member. After completing the procedures prescribed by the separation form, the student must return it to the Registrar's Office. There are four categories of separation from the College: Leave of Absence, Withdrawal, Involuntary Withdrawal, and Administrative Withdrawal.

Leave of Absence: A student in good standing may discontinue her studies at Converse for a minimum of one academic session and a maximum of one year for one or more of the following reasons: financial considerations, travel plans, medical reasons, personal reasons, or alternate schooling. If, after a leave of absence of one calendar year a student does not subsequently enroll, the student will automatically be withdrawn from the College. To be granted a leave of absence, appropriate documentation must be provided prior to separation from the College. Students who are granted a leave of absence will receive grades of "W" for incomplete coursework BEFORE the end of the ninth week of the term. After that, the student will receive a "WF" unless, for reasons of health or family emergency, she provides appropriate evidence of treatment and receives the approval of the appropriate dean in consultation with a representative of the Wellness Center.

Withdrawal: A student who wishes to withdraw from the College unconditionally may do so following submission of a completed separation form. Students who are granted a withdrawal will receive grades of "W" for incomplete course work BEFORE the end of the ninth week of the term. After that, the student will receive a "WF" unless, for reasons of health or family emergency, she provides appropriate evidence of treatment and receives the approval of the appropriate dean in consultation with a representative of the Wellness Center. Students who leave the College without following the appropriate procedures will receive grades of "F" for incomplete course work.

Students who are granted a withdrawal or who automatically withdraw after a leave of absence of one calendar year must reapply to the College through the Office of Admissions.

A withdrawal or leave of absence from the College may negatively impact a student's financial aid eligibility if the student has not completed a sufficient number of hours. For further information concerning financial aid, contact the Financial Aid Office.

**Involuntary Withdrawal Policy:** Converse College is committed to providing student health and counseling services which promote optimal educational opportunities for all its students. However, there are occasions when a student's physical or emotional health places unmanageable risks on the individual or the College. To ensure that the institution and its members may carry out their proper activities, the College has adopted policies and procedures for the involuntary withdrawal of students.

These policies and procedures apply to students:

- 1. who pose a threat of danger and/or injury to herself or others, and/or
- who pose a threat of disruption of the lawful activities or educational processes of other members of the campus community, and/or
- 3. who pose a threat of destruction of the property of the College or others, and/or
- 4. who are severely disruptive to others, including behavior which causes emotional, psychological or physical distress to fellow students or staff substantially above that normally experienced in daily life (Disruption may be in the form of a single incident or somewhat less severe but persistent disruption over a more extended period.), and/or
- 5. who create an unusual responsibility to monitor, supervise, treat, protect, or restrain the student to ensure her safety and the safety of those around her, and/or
- whose physical or psychological disorder is such as to require highly specialized services beyond those
  available locally, and whose condition will deteriorate without additional resources, as deemed by the
  Director of Counseling or counseling staff, and/or
- 7. who refuse or are unable to cooperate with a recommended evaluation or treatment procedure that the Dean or other College staff considers necessary to provide reasonable assurance of the safety of the student or others in the community.

In addition, the college reserves the right to suspend, expel, or enforce the withdrawal of any student whose academic standing is unsatisfactory, who violates the Honor Code, who persistently violates College regulations, or whose influence, by word or deed is determined to be injurious to the best interest of the student body or the institution.

**Suicide Attempts:** This policy is intended to provide a structure for responding to behavior that is of concern to students and staff. The College cannot ignore the risk of suicide and must take every reasonable step to assist a student who attempts or threatens suicide. The College must consider not only the well being of the individual student, but also the well being of the entire campus community. Any student who attempts or threatens suicide shall be required to meet the following guidelines:

If a student makes a threatening gesture to herself, commits an act that is injurious to herself, or is treated or referred off-campus for medical/psychological treatment or evaluation for such behavior, the student will be placed on immediate temporary withdrawal to provide time for a psychological evaluation. The student may not reside on campus or attend classes during this temporary withdrawal period. This withdrawal will be issued by the Dean of Students, who should be notified immediately when such an incident occurs. The Director of Counseling must also be notified. In cases of an actual suicide attempt, the student would immediately be transported to a hospital for treatment and evaluation. The Dean of Students or her designee will notify the student's parents or legal guardian immediately.

Once a student has completed the appropriate medical/psychiatric treatment, the student and her parents must meet with the Dean of Students before the student may return to residence halls or classes. The decision to re-instate the student's enrollment will be made by the Dean of Students and is separate and distinct from the physician's decision to release them from continuous care.

As part of the reinstatement process, the student will sign a release permitting the medical personnel responsible for the psychological evaluation to inform the Dean of Students, the Director of Counseling, and any other College officials as needed regarding the medical/psychiatric conditions that may affect the readiness to re-enter the Converse College environment. The decision to re-instate enrollment will be based on the results of the psychological evaluation, the student's readiness to return to campus, and the campus environment's ability to respond positively to the re-instatement of the student. The Dean of Students may convene the Involuntary Withdrawal Committee (see below).

A student who has voluntarily withdrawn or has been involuntarily withdrawn from the College for medical reasons under this policy and wishes to return may be subject to the prior approval of the Dean of Students, who may require such emotional and/or physical evaluation as she/he deems necessary.

**Involuntary Withdrawal Committee:** Members: Dean of Students (Chair), the Director of Counseling or a member of the counseling professional staff, a member of the Health Center professional staff, the Dean of the student's academic program or their designee, the Director of Residential Life in cases of a residential student, and/or any other persons whom the Dean of Students believes can provide significant input regarding the student.

The Involuntary Withdrawal Committee may follow such procedures as it deems appropriate under the circumstances to protect the student, other persons, the educational process, and/or property. To the extent conditions permit, reasonable effort shall be made to provide notice to the student of any hearing and its purpose, and an opportunity to participate in the hearing. At the conclusion of its proceedings, the committee shall determine whether or not the student poses a threat as set forth above, and may:

- 1. find that no action is necessary, or
- require further evaluation of the student through appropriate professionals, including but not limited to, a College counselor, Director of Health Services, and/or a College physician (In such case, the committee may postpone the final decision until further evaluation results are received.), or
- establish conditions under which the student may continue at the College as specific procedures for enforcement of these conditions, or
- 4. recommend voluntary withdrawal of the student from the College, or
- 5. recommend involuntary withdrawal of the student from the College.

A student may ask the President of the College to review any decision made regarding her involuntary withdrawal.

**Administrative Withdrawal:** The College reserves the right to suspend, expel, or enforce the withdrawal of any student whose academic standing is unsatisfactory, who violates the Honor Code, who persistently violates College regulations, or whose influence, by word or deed, is determined to be injurious to the best interest of the student body or the institution.

The College, upon the advice of its professional staff, may require a student to withdraw temporarily from the College for medical or psychological reasons. In these cases, the student will be encouraged to seek professional care. Such action is not taken for punitive reasons, but because the welfare of the individual and the community mandates this procedure.

STANDARDS, GRADES, AND QUALITY POINTS (see the *Undergraduate Catalog*)

STUDY-TRAVEL POLICIES (see the *Undergraduate Catalog*)

SUMMER SCHOOL CREDITS (see the Undergraduate Catalog)

TRANSFER STUDENTS (see the Undergraduate Catalog)

# **CONVERSE II**

Converse II is designed to meet the needs and interests of adult women. Under the auspices of the program, women 24 years of age and older may enter or return to college to begin or complete undergraduate degrees, earn second undergraduate degrees, or enrich themselves personally or professionally. Outstanding features of the program are a simplified application procedure, reduced fees, no SAT or entrance test scores required, career counseling, and individualized academic advisement. Academic requirements for Converse II students are identical to those of traditional students. Classes are available both during the day and in the evening, though not all majors are available in the evening.

When currently enrolled traditional-aged Converse students become 24 years of age, they have the option to remain classified as traditional students and continue paying the same tuition and fee rate as traditional students. The student who chooses this option is not required to do anything. If she changes her mind any time before graduation and wishes to apply for Converse II status, she must put the request for status change in writing to the Director of Converse II. After age verification is completed, the status change may become effective at the beginning of the next fall or spring term, whichever comes first. A students whose age changes after the beginning of an enrollment period should immediately request the change in status, but the status change cannot become effective until the beginning of the next term.

Alumnae who have earned an undergraduate degree from Converse but are not 24 years old may study for a second degree, complete an additional major, and take classes for professional development and to raise their GPA at the cost paid by Converse II students.

# ACADEMIC REGULATIONS

Converse II students are governed by the same academic regulations as traditional students and should read those rules listed in detail in this Student Handbook and in the *Converse College Catalog*. Converse II students, like traditional students, participate in the honor tradition at Converse and must sign the Honor Code.

# ADVISEMENT

A Converse II student receives close personal advisement from the time of her enrollment through graduation. When she enrolls, the Director of Converse II normally serves as her advisor for the first semester or so. Upon her declaration of a major, the Chair of her major department or a faculty member appointed by the Chair serves as her advisor.

# COMMUNICATION

Information is sent to Converse II students via e-mail and campus mail.

- 1. Email
  - Every Converse II student is given a user name and access to the college e-mail system. Contact the Office of Information Technology Services to set up your e-mail account. All students should check their e-mail daily.
- 2. Mail/Campus Post Office
  - Non-locking post office boxes are assigned to all Converse II students. Since these boxes are unlocked, only campus memos and non-personal messages should be received here. The Post Office, located in the Montgomery Building, is open from 9:00 am 12:30 pm and 1:30 pm 4:45 pm, Monday Friday. All students should check their mail at least once a week.
- 3. Bulletin Boards
  - Bulletin boards are a good way to learn what is happening on campus. Converse II students should regularly take a few minutes to read campus bulletin boards.
- 4. Website
  - The Converse College website is a source of information about everything that happens on campus. A calendar shows all college events. Class schedules and a Converse II newsletter are also on the web.

# **DECLARATION OF MAJOR**

There is a specific procedure for declaration of a major. First, inform the Converse II office of your intention to declare. This step is necessary so that a copy of your file may be sent to the appropriate department. Next, obtain from the Converse II office or the Registrar a Declaration of Major Form. Then make an appointment with the Chair of the appropriate department in order to discuss your program of study and fill out the form together. Following the interview, obtain the necessary signatures and return the form to the Registrar. The Registrar will distribute appropriate copies.

# DIRECTED INDEPENDENT STUDY COURSES

The College cannot guarantee that a student can be offered a DIS in an existing course, but under special circumstances the student may request such a course. It is the student's responsibility to initiate the DIS arrangements by contacting the appropriate faculty member. It is also the student's responsibility to complete the "Directed Independent Study" form available from the Registrar and to submit the form prior to registration. Converse II women pay a special fee for DIS courses.

# **GRADUATION**

Requirements for graduation are given in detail in the "Academic Regulations" section of this Handbook and in the *Converse College Catalog*. Students should read both publications carefully to acquaint themselves with both College and departmental requirements. Converse II seniors expecting to graduate at the regular commencement exercises at the end of the academic year must apply for a diploma at the Registrar's Office no later than the last week of fall term. Even though the Converse II advisors and the Converse II office will assist students in this matter, it is the student's own responsibility to know and complete graduation requirements.

# REGISTRATION

In order to register for classes, students' financial aid must be in order. To register, students should complete the following steps:

- Study the class schedule on the web to determine which classes must be taken. Students using financial aid must know how many classes must be taken to meet financial aid regulations.
- Obtain registration sheet from the Registrar, the Converse II office, or your advisor. Make an appointment with your advisor in order to plan a schedule and complete the registration form.
- Take the registration sheet to the Office of Financial Assistance for approval if you are receiving financial aid.
- 4. Take the registration sheet to the Business Office in order to pay or make arrangements for payment.
- 5. Take the registration sheet to the Registrar's Office.

# RESIDENTIAL LIFE

# RESIDENCY REQUIREMENT

Converse College is a residential college and views on-campus living as an integral part of the educational experience. All unmarried students, with the exception of Converse II and graduate students, must reside in college residence halls unless they make their home with their parents/legal guardian or maternal/paternal grand-parents in their permanent residence within a 35 mile radius of the college. Also, students with custodial children residing with them and/or students who are married may reside off-campus, and must submit in writing to the Dean of Students a statement to that effect. No married students may live in the residence halls without permission from the Dean of Students. Students living in college residence halls must be full-time students. Infractions of the residency requirement policy will be handled by the Director of Residential Life and Bonner Leader Program and/or the Dean of Students.

# RESIDENCE HALL STAFF

Each residence hall is staffed by Resident Counselors and Community Advisors. They are supervised by the Director of Residential Life and Bonner Leader Program.

Resident Counselors (RCs) are professionals who supervise the residence halls and work closely with the Community Advisors to relate residential living to the larger academic community. In conjunction with the Community Advisors, RC's handle administrative responsibilities of the residence hall such as maintenance requests, keys, and room changes. In addition, RCs are available to aid students with personal problems and to refer them to other campus resources when appropriate.

Community Advisors (CAs) are undergraduate students trained to offer service and leadership in all residence halls. CAs work actively to develop and maintain a true sense of community which is conducive to intellectual and personal growth and to academic pursuits. To achieve this goal, they plan programs for residents and serve as a valuable resource for information and problem solving situations. The Residential Life Staff has someone on-call when the residence halls are open.

# RESIDENCE HALL PROGRAMMING

Residence halls are living and learning communities. The residential life staff believes that learning and education take place in the residence hall community as well as in the classroom. To facilitate this "real life" learning, social and educational programs are planned by the residence hall staff for both individual floors and the entire residence hall. Residents are encouraged to participate in all programs and community builders and to assist in the planning of activities and programs.

# ADMINISTRATIVE POLICIES

Students are expected to use good judgment and respect for the rights and needs of other residents and for the use of housing and facilities. Other policies may be found in the *College Catalog* and the housing agreement. Students are responsible for becoming familiar with and abiding by all College policies. Administrative policies in the residence halls shall be supervised by the Resident Counselor and Director of Residential Life. Unless otherwise specified, violations of residence hall policies shall be sanctioned by the Director of Residential Life.

- A. Arrival Registration—Students participate in arrival registration each time they return to school from a break (Thanksgiving, Christmas, and Spring Break). This registration lets the Resident Counselor know that residents have arrived safely. If a student does not plan to arrive on the date scheduled for students to return, the student should call her Resident Counselor, the Office of Campus Life, or the Switchboard. Parents may be contacted if a student does not arrive by the expected time.
- B. College Furniture—College rooms are furnished with beds, desks, desk chairs, dressers, and MicroFridges. Students are responsible for the condition of the furniture originally assigned to the room, and may be billed for damages incurred during the year. Furniture assigned to a room must remain in that room.
- C. Community Areas—Community areas in the residence halls (lobbies, study rooms, bathrooms, elevators, kitchens, hallways, etc.) are the joint responsibility of all students living in that building. Residents should treat community areas as they would their own homes. Damages incurred in community areas will be divided and charged to each resident of a hall or building unless the specific students responsible are identified.
- D. Cooking—Fire safety regulations require that cooking equipment with exposed heating elements, such as popcorn poppers, hot pots, and coffee pots, may not be used in the rooms, but may be used only in the kitchen areas.

# E. Fire Safety

- 1. In case of fire
  - a. Before a Fire
- 1. Know where all fire exits are located and how to get out if the exit is blocked.
- Know where all fire alarm pull stations, fire extinguishers, and the nearest telephones are located.Evacuate Building
- 1. Sounding of a fire alarm in a campus building requires immediate evacuation.
- 2. Do not panic. Remain calm.
- 3. Walk to the nearest exit. DO NOT USE ELEVATORS.
- 4. If the hallway is smoky, get on hands and knees and crawl to the nearest exit.
- 5. Failure to evacuate a residence hall is a Civitas Council violation.
  - c. DO NOT reenter the building until firemen or Campus Safety officers inform you it is safe to do so.
- 2. Fire Safety Regulations
- a. Fire drill rules are found on the back of the door of every room. Each student is responsible for knowing them and keeping them posted. Every student is required to vacate the residence halls during any fire drill.
- b. No one is allowed on fire escapes except in an emergency. Never place anything on these escapes or near the windows that lead to them.
- c. The following list of fire safety regulations will also be enforced. Residence halls, including students' rooms, are subject to inspection to insure that regulations are
- No furniture, clothes racks, bicycles, suitcases or other items may be left in the halls or stairwells.
- Overloaded electrical outlets are not permitted.
- · No objects are to be hung from the sprinklers.
- No candles, incense, oil lamps, halogen lamps or other types of open flames are allowed in the residence halls.
- No space heaters, irons, or ceiling fans are permitted.
- d. Students found in violation will receive notice allowing them 48 hours to correct the situation. After this time, if the problem is not corrected, items will be confiscated by the Campus Safety Department and Civitas Council or the Director of Residential Life will be notified. In more serious cases, the individual will be referred immediately to Civitas Council or the Director of Residential Life.
- e. Violations of fire safety regulations will be adjudicated by Civitas Council, the Campus Fire Marshal, or the Director of Residential Life and may result in fines or other sanctions.
- F. Keys—All room keys will be issued by the Resident Counselor. If a room key is lost or missing, the student must report this to her Resident Counselor immediately. To obtain another room key, the student must meet with the Director of Residential Life. The charge for losing a room key and having the lock changed is \$50.00. Students are reminded to lock their doors and carry their room keys at all times. If a student is locked out of her room, she may get her Resident Counselor or Campus Safety to unlock her door. This may occur twice without charge. Beginning with the third time, any student who is locked out of her room will be assessed a \$5.00 fee on her Business Office account. The fee must be paid in the Office of Campus Life. Students who repeatedly lock themselves out of their rooms may be referred to the Director of Residential Life and Bonner Leader Program for further sanction. At no time will a Resident Counselor or Campus Safety grant a student access to another student's room without that student's permission.
- G. Pets—Out of consideration of those with allergies and because of damages and health hazards caused by animals, no pets or animals of any kind are allowed in the residence halls nor are pets allowed to visit. Fish are only allowed in aquariums no larger than 10 gallons. A fine of \$25.00 for each day the animal is in a campus building will be levied for violations of this regulation. An additional fine for damages may also be charged. Should the student's room or any area of the residence hall need extermination, due to an animal, the cost of the service will be charged to the student involved.
- H. Private Rooms—A student who requests and is assigned a single room (designated by the college) will be charged \$750 per academic year in addition to room and board. Any student occupying a double room by herself will be assessed \$1000 per academic year in addition to room and board. This includes any student whose roommate moves out or who is otherwise left in a room alone and who does not make arrangements to find another roommate. Students will be permitted 2 weeks to find a roommate before super-single fines are assessed. The student is responsible for finding another roommate, not the Office of Residential Life. If the student occupies a room alone for less than a full academic year, the fee will be

- charged on a pro rated basis. Exceptions are made only when an uneven number of students makes no roommate available. Double rooms used as singles (super singles) are allowed only in designated areas and cannot be guaranteed for any length of time. First year students are not eligible for private rooms.
- I. Consolidation— The Office of Residential Life reserves the right to require occupants of rooms not filled to capacity to change rooms to better serve the housing needs of others. Any vacant room or suite space may be filled at the discretion of the Director of Residential Life.
- J. Quiet Hours Regular quiet hours will be observed Sunday through Thursday from 7:00 pm 7:00 am. Courtesy quiet hours are 24 hours a day. Quiet hours are strictly enforced by residential students and Community Advisors/Resident Counselors. If a noise coming from a room can be heard through a closed door, the noise is too loud. Quiet hour violations are under the jurisdiction of the Resident Counselor. However, the student who has a complaint has the right and responsibility to inform the offenders that the noise is annoying before contacting the CA/RC (neighbor policy). The RC can refer repeated violations to Civitas Council in the event of serious or repeated violations. For more information, see Quiet Hour Policy.
- **K.** Reservation Fee—A nonrefundable reservation fee of \$300 must be paid to the College before a student will be assigned a room or allowed to register for classes. This fee applies to new, entering students, as well as to students currently enrolled who plan to return next year. The fee is due in the Spring. Reminders are sent to all students.
- L. Residence Hall Access—All students will be issued an access card which allows them to use their discretion as to the time of return to the residence hall. Procedures and Responsibilities: Of major concern to the College is the safety and welfare of all students and protection of property. In order to insure these concerns, certain procedures regarding the use of Access Cards have been established.
  - Residence Hall Access
     In order to ensure safety on campus, a student is responsible for her own access card. Each student should use the card assigned to her. Cards are not to be loaned to other students or non-students. Report a lost card to Campus Safety immediately so the card can be deactivated. New cards will be issued at replacement cost.
  - 2. Entering the Residence Hall A student is always able to enter her residence hall. If a student forgets her Access Card, the RC oncall must confirm to Campus Safety that you are a student. If she is unable to confirm this and Campus Safety is unable to locate your CA or RC, you will not be permitted entry in to the residence hall.
  - 3. Guests and Day Students Guests or Day Students must abide by the same rules governing their hostesses. The guest must be accompanied by her hostess or another Converse student with an Access Card. Violations of residence hall access policy will be under the jurisdiction of Civitas Council and may result in fines or other sanctions.
- M. Residence Hall Closings—All residence halls are closed during the Thanksgiving, Christmas, spring, and summer holidays. Students may not remain on campus during those times. A student will be charged an improper check in/out fee of \$50.00 a day (or any portion of a day) if she is in the residence halls after the official closing time and before the official opening time of the residence halls. Specific opening and closing times for residence halls are listed on the College Calendar. Students should make plans accordingly.
- N. Room Check In/Out—Students are required to check in with the residence hall staff before moving into their rooms. At this time, a student will be required to sign the Room Inventory Form and the Key Log. When checking out of rooms, students must also meet with the residence hall staff who will inspect the room and have the student sign the Room Inventory Form. The student will be charged \$50.00 for keys which are not returned or returned damaged. Students accept responsibility for their room and furnishings as of the date of occupancy and are responsible for any damages subsequent to that date. A Room Damage Form will be completed if there is damage upon check-out. Charges will be placed on a student's account and must be paid prior to the release of grades, transcripts, or registration for the next term. Students may be charged for defacement of college property, missing inventory items, and improper housekeeping. Nails, tacks, tape, etc. may not be used on the walls or woodwork. Pictures may be hung from the mounting strip on the walls. Should damage occur from wall decorations, students will assume the cost of repairs. The College will not be responsible for any items a student leaves in a residence hall room when the student checks out, withdraws, leaves for collegescheduled breaks, or takes a leave of absence from the College. A student who is not enrolled in classes as a result of a Leave of Absence, Withdrawal or Academic Disqualification must check out of her room upon the official date of the Leave of Absence, Withdrawal or Disqualification.

- O. Room and Roommate Changes—Room Change Forms are available in the Office of Campus Life or from the Resident Counselors/Community Advisors. Freshmen may change rooms in Fall and Winter term. Sophomores, Juniors, and Seniors may change during Fall, Winter, or Spring terms. A student may only move during the designated room change period. A student who is granted a room change by the Director of Residential Life (authorization is given) must move one week from when the roommate change was granted. See Room Check In/Out for further explanations of these policies. The College reserves the right to change students' room assignments if considered in the best interest of the College and/or students involved.
  - 1. All requests to change rooms must be submitted to the Director of Residential Life for approval.
  - 2. The student who wishes to change must obtain a Room Change Form from her RC and must follow the procedure as listed on the bottom of the form. The Director of Residential Life will not discuss a Room Change until an agreeable solution has been reached.
  - 3. The form must have all required signatures before the room change can take place. An improper room change may result in a \$50.00 fine. Moving outside of a room change period may result in a \$100.00 fine.
  - 4. It is the responsibility of the student who initiates the move to:
    - a. tell her roommate she wants to move;
    - b. be the one who actually makes the move unless another mutually agreeable solution can be worked out; and;
    - c. make certain she (or her roommate, if the roommate chooses to make the move) sees the Resident Counselor for a Room Change Form and for assistance if needed.
  - 5. Every student involved in a room change must have a solution worked out that is suitable and agreeable for everyone concerned. The Resident Counselor or Community Advisor is available to assist students in working out a solution, if necessary. Everyone involved in each change must sign the Room Change Form.
  - 6. All room keys must be turned in to the Resident Counselor before the change can take place. The Resident Counselor will also check the room for damage before the students move and the Room Inventory Form must be signed by the student who is moving.
  - 7. After approval, there is a one week period before the actual move can take place.
- P. Room Selection—Room selection for returning students takes place in the spring. Students may not participate in room selection until their reservation fee is paid (see Reservation Fee). Each student's priority number for choosing a room is determined by a computer generated lottery number within the class. Following the computer generated lottery numbers, the students select rooms by class. (Juniors first, sophomores second, and freshmen third). Only those students required to live on campus (see Residency Requirement in this Student Handbook) and those students who are traditional undergraduate students will participate in Spring Room Selection. Housing for graduate students and Converse II students is based upon availability, and priority is given to traditional undergraduates.
- Q. Room Entry Policy- The College reserves the right to enter and/or search a student's room when there is reason to believe an emergency exists, a college or residence hall violation is occurring or has occurred, the health, safety or well-being of the occupant or other persons is at stake, or for purposes of maintenance. In the case of suspected criminal violations to be adjudicated outside of the Converse College judicial system, searches will be conducted by law enforcement officials pursuant to a search warrant. In the case of suspected college regulation infractions, evidence produced during a room search (with or without a search warrant) may be used in college judicial proceedings. Student staff members may search rooms without a full-time college official only for the purpose of opening closets (to conduct a visual inspection), looking under beds and opening and removing items from refrigerators and coolers. A college staff member and/or campus safety officer may enter each room during any fire alarm or drill to make sure that the residents have evacuated the building.
- R. Smoking Policy—All residence halls are smoke-free. This includes all common areas and student rooms.
- S. Visitation Hours—General Guidelines
  - 1. Students are responsible for the conduct of their guests at all times.
  - All guests must be properly registered according to appropriate College regulations (See Section B and C which follow).
  - 3. Use of visitation hours should be by mutual agreement between roommates. It is the right of every student to have privacy in her assigned room, and no student should feel obligated to give up that right at any time. In the interest of preserving respect for privacy, a roommate may ask a guest to leave her room and this request should be honored.
  - Guests may be asked to leave the College campus at any time should their behavior not be in accordance with College regulations and policies.
  - 5. All violations of stated visitation policies shall be referred to Civitas Council for appropriate disciplinary action.

#### Guests of the Same Sex

- Students may have guests of the same sex in their residence hall rooms for no more than three consecutive
  nights at three different times during a term or no more than 9 nights during any term, unless specific
  permission has been granted by the Resident Counselor for a longer visit.
- Guests must enter the residence hall with Converse students. Guests may not be given the use of Access Cards or room keys at any time. Visitation Between Men and Women in the Residence Halls
  - a. Visitation may take place in the lobbies of the residence halls at any time. Sleeping overnight in lobbies is not permitted.
  - b. Members of the opposite sex may assist students in moving into or out of residence hall only during the specified visitation hours or during the time immediately before or after a college holiday. Outside the specified hours, permission for such assistance must be obtained from a CA or RC.
  - c. Visitation may take place in the student's room in the residence hall according to the following regulations:
    - Specific days and times when visitation will be allowed will be approved by the College and distributed to all students and posted in the residence halls at the beginning of each term.
    - 2) Visitation will be allowed only between the hours of:
      - 12:00 p.m. 12:00 a.m. Sunday through Thursday
    - 12:00 p.m. 2:00 a.m. Friday and Saturday
    - 3) Students may not petition against visitation on any specified date.
    - 4) Guests must be signed in and out at the lobby desk. The Converse student will write her name legibly on the sign-in sheet for security purposes.
    - 5) With her signature, the Converse student agrees to accompany her guest in the residence hall at all times and to be responsible for the guest's actions. The visitation policy is a privilege. If it is abused, the student may have this privilege revoked. Social violations will be handled by Civitas Council.
    - 6) A student must not have more than two guests signed in at the same time.
    - 7) Male guests must use only the lobby restrooms provided for them.
    - 8) Visitation must take place in students' rooms and not in hallways, private lounges, kitchens, study rooms or other common areas.
- T. Children in the Residence Halls Residents may not have children living with them in the residence halls. This includes overnight stays and lengthy visits (defined as more than 1 hour) during the day. If a child will be present in the residence halls for a lengthy visit, the resident must obtain permission from the Resident Counselor.
- U. Babysitting in the Residence Halls Babysitting in the Residence Halls is not permitted. Babysitting is defined as caring for a child while a parent or guardian is otherwise occupied. If a child will be present in the residence halls for a lengthy visit (defined as more than 1 hour), the resident must obtain permission from the Resident Counselor. The Visitation Policy, which applies to males and females above age 6, is explained in this Student Handbook.
- V. Married Students Married students are permitted to live off-campus (see Residency Requirement in this Student Handbook). If a married student wishes to reside on campus, she must submit a written request to the Dean of Students.
- W. Termination of College Housing-Converse College has the right to dismiss a student from college housing if her presence in the community is a detriment to herself or the community. Dismissal from the college housing can be a result of disciplinary action.
- X. Pregnant Students If you are or become pregnant, you must notify the Office of Residential Life before your second trimester. Pregnant students may not live in on-campus housing beyond the first trimester.

# **SGA CONSTITUTION**

The Student Government Association is a student-led organization whose purpose is to unify students, faculty, staff, and administration and encourage student involvement while supporting Converse College and promoting academic excellence. Such purpose is to be accomplished by recognizing diversity, working for continuous improvement, and motivating the Converse community to action.

#### SGA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 2005-2006

SGA President Molly Jean Stoehr
SGA Vice-President Amy Link
Civitas Chair Ashley Piatt
SAC Chair Kimberly Smith

SGA Secretary Christine Hendershott Elections/Technology Chair Gabrielle Freeman

SGA Treasurer Kripa Hada Advisor Haven Hart, Dean of Students

Honor Board Chair Jennifer Wahl

# **COMMITTEE CHAIRS**

Facilities Freshman Representatives
Student Services Sarah Walters

Communications Valerie Dowling & Kay Sherer
Academic Affairs Mallory Beckett & Melanie Harrison

#### **Preamble**

We, the members of the Student Body of Converse College, in order to ensure the privilege of student self government and the protection of the Honor Tradition, so ordain and establish this constitution for the Student Government Association of Converse College with the legislative powers vested by the Board of Trustees and Administration.

The Student Government Association will hereby be referred to as SGA.

#### ARTICLE I - PURPOSE

The purpose of SGA shall be to represent the many interests of the Converse Community and to serve as a link between the Student Body and the Administration. SGA is composed of the Senate, the President's Council of Organizations, the SGA Executive Committee.

#### ARTICLE II - SENATE

#### **Student Senate**

#### I. Purpose

The purpose of the Student Senate is to recommend changes in the constitution and in the regulations of the Student Government Association, to propose some legislation/constitutional changes, and to approve or reject any legislation/constitutional change. Senate also serves as the link between students and the Student Government Association, the President's Council of Organizations, and the SGA Executive Committee.

#### II. Members

Legislative powers of the Senate shall be vested in the voting members presided over by the Vice President of SGA. The Senate is composed of:

- A. Voting Members/Senators (no student shall hold more than one voting position in Senate unless special permission has been granted by the SGA Executive Committee.
  - 1. A student appointed to the office of Day Student Association Senator
  - A senior appointed to the office of Senior Class Senator (Senior Class Vice President, serving as Senior Class Senator)
  - A junior appointed to the office of Junior Class Senator (Junior Class Vice, serving as Junior Class Senator)
  - A sophomore appointed to the office of Sophomore Class Senator (Sophomore Class Vice President, serving as Sophomore Class Senator)
  - A freshman appointed to the office of Freshman Class Senator (Freshman Class Vice President, serving as Freshman Class Senator)\*
  - 6. Two seniors elected to the office of Senior Class Committee Chair Senators of the Academic Committee
  - 7. Two juniors elected to the offices of Junior Class Committee Chair Senators of the Facilities Committee
  - 8. Two sophomores elected to the offices of Sophomore Class Committee Chair Senators of the Student Services Committee
  - Two freshmen elected to the offices of Freshmen Class Committee Chair Senators of the SGA Communications Committee\*

- 10. A student appointed to the office of Religious Council Senator (as appointed by the SCA President)
- 11. A student appointed to the office of Residential Life Senator (as appointed by the Residential Life Staff)
- 12. A student appointed to the office of the Association of African American Students Senator
- 13. A student appointed to the office of the Hispanic Awareness Association Senator
- 14. A student appointed to the office of FLAG Senator
- 15. A student appointed to the office of Petrie School of Music Senator (as appointed by the Dean)
- 16. A student appointed to the office of the School of Arts and Sciences Senator (as appointed by the Dean)
- 17. A student appointed to the office of Converse II Senator
- 18. A senior appointed to the office of SAC Chair
- 19. A senior appointed to the office of Honor Board Chair
- 20. A senior elected to the office of Civitas Council Chair
- 21. A senior elected to the office of Elections/Technology Chair
- 22. A sophomore or junior elected to the office of Secretary of SGA
- 23. A sophomore elected to the office of Treasurer of SGA
  - \* Until the Freshman appointed Senator takes office in the Fall, the Interim Freshman Class President (appointed by the SGA Executive Committee) takes her place.
  - \* Until the Freshman Committee Chairs are elected in the Fall, the Elections/Technology Chairs will assume their duties.

#### B. Non-Voting Active Members

- 1. A junior elected to the office of Vice President of SGA
- 2. A senior elected to the office of President of SGA
- 3. Dean of Students Advisor
- 4. A staff liaison appointed by the Staff Council
- 5. A faculty liaison appointed by Faculty Senate
- 6. Entire Student Body

# III. Responsibilities of the Senate

- A. Vice President of SGA
  - 1. Call and preside over Senate Meetings.
  - Vote in the case of a tie.
  - 3. Plan and lead a workshop for all Senators in the Spring.

#### B. President of SGA

- 1. Attend weekly Senate Meetings.
- 2. Serve as the executive liaison between SGA Senate and the SGA Executive Committee.
- 3. Advise Senate on legislative procedures.

#### C. Secretary of SGA

- 1. Attend weekly Senate Meetings.
- 2. Record all minutes of Senate Meetings.
- Provide a copy of the minutes in a timely manner to all Senators and post minutes in public folders of outlook.
- Determine excused and unexcused absences to Senate and report them to the SGA Executive Committee and the Representative who has been absent.

#### D. Voting Members of Senate

- 1. Responsibilities
  - a. Attend weekly Senate meetings.
  - b. Update Senators about progress on legislation, proposals, and Senate events.
  - c. Accept written student concerns from any member of the Converse community.
  - d. Discuss and evaluate recommendations to the Senate offering solutions regarding student and campus concerns.
  - e. Serve as a liaison between Senate and the student body.
  - f. Serve on committees as appointed.
  - g. Attend the annual SGA retreat in the spring.

#### 2. Authorities

 a. Senate shall have the power to pass any recommendations submitted by any Senator, the President's Council of Organizations, or students.

- b. Make recommendations to the administration, SGA, and campus departments.
- Approve the recommendations submitted by the Elections Committee in the Spring regarding the voting procedures for the next year's elections.
- d. Senate shall have the power to maintain four standing committees, which shall be the Academic Affairs Committee, the Facilities Committee, the SGA Communications Committee, and the Student Services Committee.
- e. Senate shall have the power to create ad hoc committees for the duration of no more than 2 years and shall have the power to appoint members as necessary.

#### 3. Proposal Procedures

- a. If at any time, Senate proposes a change in Converse College policies or regulations, Senate shall advise the Dean of Students of the recommendation.
- b. If the proposal does not require an SGA Constitutional change or a Student Handbook policy change, Senate will determine the appropriate next steps for action. The proposal must be voted on and passed by each of the following groups in the order listed below before it is made into policy:
  - 1. The President's Council of Organizations (PCO) if necessary
  - 2. The Executive Committee
  - 3. The Student Body
  - 4. Administration
- c. If deemed advisable, the officers of Senate may request to appear before the administration to discuss the desired proposal.

#### Regulations

- a. Each Senator must propose at least one resolution during their term in office.
- b. All legislation must be sent to the SGA Secretary by 5:00 pm the Friday before Senate in order to be placed on that week's agenda.
- c. Each Senator must serve on at least one committee.
- d. All resolutions must come through a Senate committee.

#### IV. Senate Committees

Each committee has the responsibility of serving to voice student concerns and take action on these. At the beginning of the Academic year, each committee will formulate a set of goals that they want to see accomplished for students.

A. Academic Affairs Committee (Senior Senators)

The purpose of this committee is to serve as a link between the students and Converse's academic affairs. It will also plan SGA Partner Day. Some of its specific duties and concerns include but are not limited to:

- Meeting regularly with the Dean of the School of Arts and Sciences and the Dean of the School of Music
- Class attendance policies
- Grading procedures
- Class evaluation policies
- Honors and awards
- Admission requirements
- Scholarships

#### B. Communications Committee (Junior Senators)

The purpose of this committee is to serve as a link between SGA, the student body, faculty, and staff. It is responsible for publicizing SGA meetings and maintaining communication with the Converse Communications Department. Some of its specific duties and concerns include but are not limited to:

- Meeting twice a month with Converse Communications
- Serving as a liaison to College Town in Spartanburg
- Planning and organizing the SGA Christmas Party
- Publicizing SGA Elections, Installations, and the Retreat
- · Working with student Webmasters in Maintaining the SGA Website
- · Serving as the liaison to Converse's ITS Department
- C. Student Services Committee (Sophomore Senators)

The purpose of this committee is to serve as a link between students and the services offered on

campus. It is responsible for hearing and acting on student concerns about issues in regards to student services. It is expected that this committee meet with the necessary campus offices on a regular basis. The Student Services Committee's specific duties and concerns include but are not limited to:

- Food Services
- Bookstore
- · Campus Safety
- Registrar
- · The Business Office
- · The Post Office
- · Career Services
- · Mickel Library

#### D. Facilities Committee (Freshman Senators)

The purpose of this committee is to serve as a link between the students and Converse's facilities department. It is responsible for hearing and expressing student concerns and suggestions. Some of its specific duties and concerns include but are not limited to:

- Meeting regularly with facilities management.
- · Housing and the Day Student Lounge
- Parking
- Landscaping
- Access to buildings and grounds
- · Cleanliness, Maintenance, and Repairs

#### V. Attendance Policy and Voting Rights

- A. All members of Senate will be allowed one unexcused absence per academic term (Winter and Spring counts as one term). When the Senator has two absences, she loses her voting rights for that term.
- B. An unexcused absence is when an absent member does not send a substitute to sign the roll in her place. Unexcused absences will be determined by the SGA Secretary. In extreme cases, the Senator may submit a letter of appeal to the SGA Secretary to be reviewed by Senate. The substitute should not already be a voting member of Senate and can only sign for Senator.

#### VI. Meetings

- A. Meetings of Senate will be held at least twice per month, as determined by the Vice President of SGA.
- B. Senate shall recognize Robert's Rules of Order, Revised as the standard for their parliamentary procedures.
- C. Every student is invited to attend Senate meetings.
- D. Quorum will be set at the first meeting.

#### VII. Term of Office

- A. The terms of office for Senators shall be one year, beginning at the designated time in the spring of their elections/appointments until the spring of the following school term.
- B. Should any member encounter an emergency which requires her to take a leave of absence or withdraw from campus, she must notify the SGA Vice President.
- C. Condition of Replacement
  - Senate shall have the power to call for an impeachment of any member to the Senate whose ability to fulfill the obligations of this body has been called into question.
  - In the case of elected officials (as stated in the handbook), the Executive Committee may call for a reelection.
  - 3. Any Senator suspended will automatically forfeit her position.

#### VIII.Addition of Senators

- A. In order to be eligible for voting member consideration, organizations must meet the following requirements:
  - 1. The organization's purpose must be to serve a particular segment of the population on campus.
  - 2. The organization must be chartered for at least one year.
  - For currently chartered organizations, they must have sustained active status for at least 2 years prior to requesting a seat in senate.
  - 4. The organization must maintain a balanced budget.

- B. Any organization wishing to acquire a seat in the senate shall submit and present a written request to the SGA Executive Committee a resolution stating the reasons for their request.
- C. Executive Committee will then approve or deny the request.
- D. Once an organization has been allocated a seat in the senate, the senate representative of that organization will be responsible for upholding the duties of a senator, as stated in the constitution.

#### ARTICLE III - PRESIDENT'S COUNCIL OF ORGANIZATIONS

#### I. Purpose

The purpose of the President's Council of Organizations (PCO) is to encourage communication and cooperation between student organizations. PCO also serves as the link between student organizations and the Student Government Association, the Senate, and the SGA Executive Committee.

#### II. Members

Legislative powers of the PCO shall be vested in the voting members presided over by the President of SGA.

The President's Council of Organizations is composed of:

- A. Voting Members (no student shall hold more than one voting position unless special permission has been granted by the Dean of Students)
  - 1. A student elected to the office of Day Student Association President
  - 2. A senior elected to the office of Senior Class President
  - 3. A junior elected to the office of Junior Class President
  - 4. A sophomore elected to the office of Sophomore Class President
  - 5. A freshman elected to the office of Freshman Class President
  - 6. A junior or senior elected to the office of President of Student Christian Association (SCA)
  - 7. A junior or senior elected to the office of Athletic Association (AA)
  - 8. A senior elected to the office of Chair of Elections/Technology (3rd VP)
  - 9. A senior elected to the office of Honor Board Chair (2nd VP)
  - 10. A senior elected to the office of Civitas Chair
  - 11. A senior elected to the office of Student Activities Committee Chair
  - 12. A senior elected to the office of Traditions Co-chair
  - 13. A junior elected to the office of Traditions Co-chair
  - 14. A junior elected to the office of Elections/Technology Co-chair
  - 15. Art Club President
  - 16. Association of African American Students (AAAS) President
  - 17. College Republicans President
  - 18. Concept Editor
  - 19. Conversationalist Editor
  - 20. Council for Exceptional Children (CEC) President
  - 21. Mortar Board President
  - 22. Palmetto Players President
  - 23. South Carolina Student Educators Association (SCSEA) President
  - 24. Sign Seekers President
  - 25. Tarpon Sharks President
  - 26. Women Involved in a Safer Environment (WISE) President
  - 27. Model League of Arab States (MLAS) President
  - 28. Y's and Other Y's Editor
  - 29. South Carolina Student Legislature (SCSL) President
  - 30. FLAG President
  - 31. Crescent President
  - 32. Delta Omicron President
  - 33. Pi Gamma Mu President
  - 34. Newman Club President
  - 35. Wesley Fellowship President
  - 36. Canterbury Club President
  - 37. Science Forum President
  - 38. Girl Scouts President
  - 39. Baptist Collegiate Ministry President

- 40. Alpha Lambda Delta President
- 41. Presbyterian Students Association President
- 42. Granddaughters President
- 43. Converse College Institute for Leadership President
- 44. American Society of Interior Designers (ASID) President
- 45. Presidential Ambassadors President
- Residential Life Representative
- 47. Project Serve President
- 48. Triple Beta President
- 49. Gospel Choir President
- 50. Cheerleaders Captain
- 51. Hispanic Awareness Association President
- 52. Campus Crusade President
- 53. Intervarsity Christian Fellowship President
- 54. Rotaract President
- 55. Pi Rho Psi President
- 56. International Student Organization President
- B. Non-Voting Active Members
  - 1. A senior elected to the office of President of SGA
  - 2. A junior elected to the office of Vice President of SGA
  - 3. A sophomore or junior elected to the office of Secretary of SGA
  - 4. A sophomore elected to the office of Treasurer of SGA
  - 5. Dean of Students Advisor
  - 6. Entire Student Body

#### III. Responsibilities of the Council

- A. President of SGA
  - 1. Call and preside over PCO Meetings.
  - 2. Vote in the case of a tie.
  - 3. Plan and lead a workshop for all organizational presidents in the Spring.
- B. Vice President of SGA
  - 1. Attend monthly PCO Meetings.
  - 2. Serve as the executive liaison between PCO and Senate.
  - 3. Advise PCO on legislative procedures.
- C. Treasurer of SGA
  - 1. Attend monthly PCO Meetings.
  - 2. Organize and advertise all aspects of Budget Hearings and Budget Reviews.
  - 3. Review monthly records of all SGA chartered organizations' finances and keep these on file.
  - 4. Plan and lead Budget workshop in the Fall.
  - 5. Present Organizational Enhancement Fund requests to PCO for consideration.
- D. Secretary of SGA
  - 1. Attend monthly PCO Meetings.
  - 2. Record all meetings of PCO.
  - Provide a copy of the minutes in a timely matter to all PCO members and post minutes in public folders of outlook.
  - Determine excused and unexcused absences to PCO and report them to the Executive Committee
    and the Representative who has been absent.
  - 5. Plan and lead a secretaries' workshop for all organizational secretaries in the Fall.
  - 6. Assume responsibility for maintenance and correspondence related to chartering of organizations.
  - 7. Present new, inactive, or revoked charters to PCO for consideration.
- E. Voting Members of PCO
  - 1. PCO Senate Representative
    - a. Attend Weekly Senate Meetings.
    - b. Serve as the Liaison between PCO and SGA Senate.
    - c. Serve as a voting member of Senate.
    - d. Serve on appointed Senate committees as needed.

- e. Propose legislation, pass on suggestions, etc. to SGA Senate.
- f. Attend annual SGA retreat in the Spring.
- 2. PCO Budget Committee Representative
  - a. Attend Budget Hearings in the Spring.
  - b. Attend Budget Reviews in the Winter.
  - c. Maintain confidentiality surrounding budget information.
  - d. Meet with the SGA Treasurer to discuss organizational budget concerns.
  - Meet with the budget committee to recommend proposals concerning organizational enhancement requests to PCO.
- 3. All Voting Members
  - a. Responsibilities
    - 1. Attend monthly PCO meetings.
    - 2. Update campus leaders about organizational events, issues, and concerns.
    - 3. Discuss and evaluate organizational questions, issues, and concerns.
    - 4. Serve as a liaison between each organization and the Student Government Association.
    - 5. Serve on committees as appointed.
    - 6. Attend the annual SGA retreat in the spring.
  - b. Authorities
    - PCO shall have the power to revoke, grant, reinstate or review charters for new organizations and organizational constitutions.
    - PCO shall have the power to consider and grant organizational enhancement requests as submitted by the SGA Treasurer.
    - 3. PCO shall have the power to make recommendations to student organizations.
    - 4. PCO shall have the power to make recommendations to the Senate.
    - PCO shall have the power to appoint a representative to the Senate, to appoint a representative to the SGA budget committee, and appoint representatives to ad hoc committees as needed.

#### IV. Attendance Policy and Voting Rights

- A. All members of PCO will be allowed one unexcused absence per year. When the PCO representative has two absences, the organization loses its voting rights.
- B. An unexcused absence is when a member does not send a substitute to sign the roll in her place. Unexcused absences will be determined by the SGA Secretary. In extreme cases, the PCO representative may submit a letter of appeal to the SGA Secretary to be reviewed by PCO. The substitute should not already be a voting member of PCO and can only sign for one organization.
- C. If a PCO member has more than the designated number of unexcused absences from PCO meetings, her organization will lose its voting rights for the rest of the year, PCO has the right to appoint an officer of the organization to represent the organization as a non-voting member. If the member is a representative of her class, the Executive Committee reserves the right to call for a reelection.

#### V. Meetings

- A. Meetings of PCO will be held once a month or more as needed, as determined by the President of SGA.
- B. PCO shall recognize Robert's Rules of Order, Revised as the standard for their parliamentary procedures.
- C. Every student is invited to attend PCO meetings.
- D. Quorum will be determined by PCO at the first meeting of the year.

#### VI. Term of Office

- A. The terms of office for PCO members shall be one year, beginning at the designated time in the spring of their elections until the spring of the following school term.
- B. Should any member encounter an emergency which requires her to take a leave of absence or withdraw from campus, she must notify the SGA President.

#### VII. Chartering Organizations

- A. All organizations must be chartered by the SGA President's Council of Organizations. Final approval must be granted by the SGA Executive Committee and the Administration.
- B. Chartering Process
  - To charter an organization, a Converse student must obtain a Declaration of Intent Form from the SGA Secretary.
  - 2. After the form is submitted to the PCO, the first organizational meeting will take place. There must be a PCO member present at this meeting.

- A constitution will be submitted to PCO for approval under the advisement of the SGA Executive Committee and the Dean of Students. PCO will submit the approved Constitution to the SGA Executive Committee and the Administration for final approval.
- If an organization is nationally affiliated, PCO must recognize the national constitution and a campus constitution.
- 5. 50% +1 of the membership must consist of students enrolled at Converse College.
- C. Any non-chartered organization will not be allowed to:
  - 1. Be recognized with a seat at PCO.
  - 2. Reserve campus facilities for organizational purposes or events.
  - 3. Use the College van.
  - 4. Use the SGA copier.
  - 5. Receive financial allocations from SGA.
  - 6. Participate in the SGA Organizational Fair.
  - 7. Conduct fund-raisers on campus.
  - 8. Be pictured in the yearbook or listed in the Student Handbook.
  - 9. Publicize events, programs, or meetings
- D. Maintaining a charter requires that organizations:
  - 1. Fulfill PCO responsibilities as stated in the SGA Constitution
  - 2. Submit annually an organizational profile packet to the SGA Secretary
  - Update officer information with the SGA Secretary no later than one week before SGA Installations (exceptions will be made to organizations that do not induct new members and elect of officers until after this deadline)
  - 4. Update the student organization section of the Student Handbook
  - 5. Review the organization's constitution every other year
  - 6. Any organization can update its constitution at any time as long as it is submitted to and approved by the PCO, the SGA Executive Committee, and the Dean of Students. Any inactive organization may reinstate its charter by submitting a letter to the SGA Secretary for approval by the PCO.

#### VIII.Organization Enhancement Fund

- A. A petition to the SGA Organization Enhancement Fund must be submitted to the SGA Treasurer one week prior to a PCO meeting. (As far in advance as possible). This allows ample time for the PCO to discuss the request, for the SGA Treasurer to reply, and for the SGA Treasurer to have the check sent from the Office of Business and Finance.
- B. There is a limited amount of funds budgeted for the Organizational Enhancement Fund. Requests should be reasonable. When budgeting for a conference, workshop, etc., please limit the request to registration fees and other pertinent costs. Food will not be covered under this fund.
- C. These events must promote the betterment of Converse College, which include, but are not limited to conferences, conventions, and workshops.
- D. Students who receive support from this fund must report their experiences to PCO. The students should notify the SGA President so that the report can be added to the agenda.

#### ARTICLE IV – Executive Committee (the Executive Committee)

#### I. Purpose

The purpose of the executive committee is to serve as the executive branch of SGA, overseeing all legislative and judicial matters as they represent the students to faculty, staff, and administration.

#### II. Members

A. Non-Voting Members

President of SGA/Chair of President's Council of Organizations

- B. Voting Members
  - 1. Vice President of SGA/Chair of Student Senate
  - 2. Second Vice President of SGA/Chair of Honor Board
  - 3. Third Vice President of SGA/Chair of Civitas Council
  - 4. Chair of Student Activities Committee (SAC)
  - 5. Secretary of SGA
  - 6. Treasurer of SGA
  - 7. Elections/Technology Chair
- C. Advisor

Dean of Students

#### III. Responsibilities of the Committee

- A. Assume legislative authority of Senate and/or PCO in the event that either or both organizations cannot convene. It must inform Senate and/or PCO of its action at the next meeting
- B. Represent Senate and/or PCO in the interim of its regular meeting
- C. Appoint persons to fill the vacancies of members of Senate, PCO, Honor Board, Civitas, SAC, and all other elected positions.
- D. Serve as a permanent committee to re-evaluate annually the SGA Constitution, bylaws, and College regulations.
- E. Serve as a board of petitions from individuals that desire money from the Academic Fund as recommended by the SGA Treasurer.
- F. Serve on the elections committee.

#### IV. Responsibilities of the Executive Committee Members

#### A. SGA President

- Call and preside over President's Council of Organizations and Executive Committee meetings.
- 2. Administer SGA affairs.
- 3. Serve on appointed committees.

Converse College Student Handbook 77

Student Government Association Constitution

- 4. Represent Converse students in al external affairs.
- 5. Serve as an Ex-Officio member of the Board of Trustees.
- 6. Serve as a non-voting member of Senate, PCO, and the Executive Committee.
- 7. Serve on the Elections Committee.
- 8. Serve on the Budget Committee.
- 9. Conduct the Presidents' Workshop.
- 10. Vote in the case of a tie in PCO and the Executive Committee.
- B. SGA Vice President
  - 1. Call and preside over Student Senate.
  - 2. Serve as a non-voting member of the President's Council of Organizations.
  - 3. Perform the duties of the President in her absence or at her request.
  - 4. Be responsible for the review of the Handbook to be submitted to the Director of Student Activities.
  - 5. Serve on any committees when appointed.
  - 6. Serve on the Elections Committee
  - 7. Serve on the Budget Committee.
  - 8. Serve as the Liaison for the Senate Academic Affairs Committee.
  - 9. Vote in the case of a tie in Senate.

#### C. SGA Secretary

- 1. Attend regular meetings of the Executive Committee, Senate, and PCO.
- 2. Attend to all necessary correspondence of Senate, PCO, and the Executive Committee.
- 3. Record all meetings of Senate, PCO, and the Executive Committee.
- 4. Post copies of Senate and PCO minutes in Public Folders of Outlook.
- Determine excused and unexcused absences to Senate, PCO, and the Executive Committee and report them to the respective organization and the representative who has been absent.
- 6. Assume responsibility for maintenance and correspondence related to chartering organizations.
- 7. Present organization charter requests and updates to PCO.
- 8. Plan and lead a Secretary's Workshop for all SGA chartered organizations in the Fall.
- 9. Be responsible for maintaining the SGA computer.
- 10. Serve on the Elections Committee
- 11. Serve on the Budget Committee
- 12. Serve as the Hospitality Chair for SGA.
- 13. Serve as the liaison of the Organizational Fair committee in PCO.
- 14. Serve as liaison to the Senate Facilities Committee.

#### D. SGA Treasurer

- 1. Attend regular Senate, PCO, and the Executive Committee meetings.
- 2. Maintain finances of SGA and handle expenditures in accordance with the purpose of SGA.
- 3. Be responsible for all aspects of Budget Hearings and Budget Reviews.

- 4. Review monthly records of all SGA chartered organizations' finances and keep these on file.
- Present Organizational Enhancement Requests to PCO and allocate monies accordingly each month.
- Present Academic Enhancement Requests to the Executive Committee and allocate monies accordingly each month.
- 7. Be responsible for maintaining the SGA copier.
- 8. Serve on the Elections Committee
- 9. Serve as the Chair of the Budget Committee.
- 10. Serve as the Fund Raiser Chair for SGA.
- 11. Plan and lead a Treasurer's workshop for all PCO chartered organizations in the Fall.
- 12. Serve as the liaison to Student Services Committee

#### E. Honor Board Chair/2nd VP

- 1. Attend regular PCO, Senate, and the Executive Committee meetings
- 2. Serve as the Chair of Honor Board.
- 3. Serve as the link between SGA and Honor Board.
- 4. Serve on the Elections Committee.
- 5. Serve on a Senate Committee

#### F. Civitas Chair/3rd VP

- 1. Attend regular PCO, Senate, and the Executive Committee meetings.
- 2. Serve as the Chair of Civitas Council.
- 3. Serve as a link between SGA and the Civitas Council.
- 4. Serve on the Elections Committee.
- 5. Serve on a Senate committee.

#### G. SAC Chair

- 1. Attend regular PCO, Senate, and the Executive Committee meetings.
- 2. Coordinate all social activities with those of other associations.
- Serve as a link between SGA and SAC.
- 4. Serve on the Elections Committee.
- 5. Serve on a Senate committee.

#### D. Elections/Technology Chair

- 1. Attend regular PCO, Senate, and the Executive Committee meetings.
- 2. Serve as the Chair of the Elections Committee.
- 3. Conduct all SGA, Class, and Special Elections.
- 4. Serve as the interim Freshman Communications Chairs in Senate until they are elected in the Fall.
- 5. Serve as the liaison to the Senate Communications Committee.

#### V. Voting

Two-thirds vote of the Executive Committee shall be necessary in order to approve any executive action.

#### VI. Term of Office

- A. The terms of office for the Executive Committee shall be one year, beginning at the time of their election in the Spring until the Spring of the following school term.
- B. Executive Committee Members must remain on campus for the duration of their terms in office. They may not participate in study abroad or study travel trips during their terms in office. Exceptions are only allowed if the trip does not exceed two weeks and if no more than two Executive Committee Members are absent at the same time. These exceptions will be granted on a first come, first serve basis, upon the approval of the Executive Committee.
  - The Executive Committee must be enrolled in classes on campus or have an internship/student teach/practicum within a 30 mile radius of Spartanburg. Only in extreme cases and after consulting the Executive Committee, and the Dean of Students will exceptions be made to this policy.
  - Should any of the aforementioned encounter an emergency which requires her to take a leave of absence or withdraw from campus, she must notify the SGA President.
  - 3. The SGA President cannot serve as a member of the Orientation Team or serve as the Student Orientation Coordinator during her term in office. If any other Executive position is a member of the Orientation Team, measures need to be made by the Executive Committee Member to get time off during orientation for the Executive Committee Retreat.
  - Installation of SGA and the Executive Committee shall be in the Spring term. After elections, the former
    officers shall serve in an advisory capacity to the Executive Committee and SGA for the remainder of
    the year.

#### C. Condition of Impeachment

 Any Executive Committee member who is suspended while in office will automatically forfeit her position.

#### VII. Academic Request Fund Guidelines

- A. A petition to the SGA Academic Request fund must be submitted to the Treasurer of SGA no later than three weeks prior to the date of the event. This allows ample time for the Executive Committee to discuss the request, for the SGA Treasurer to reply, and for the SGA Treasurer to have the check sent from the Office of Business and Finance.
- B. There is a limited amount of funds budgeted for the Academic Request Fund. Requests should be reasonable. When budgeting for a conference, workshop, etc., please limit the request to registration fees and other pertinent costs. Food will not be funded under this Academic Fund.
- C. In the past, events which were funded sent students to represent Converse at conferences, conventions, and workshops. These events must be academic and promote the betterment of Converse College.
- D. Students who receive support from the Academic Fund must report their experiences to the PCO. The students should notify the SGA President so that the report can be added to the PCO agenda.

#### ARTICLE V - Advisor

The advisor for Senate, the President's Council of Organizations, and the Executive Committee within SGA shall be the Dean of Students.

#### **ARTICLE VI - Judicial**

#### I. Authority

The student judiciary authority of Converse College shall be vested in Honor Board and Civitas Council. Case procedures and responsibilities shall be found in the Student Handbook. Associate Dean of Students serves as Administrative Advisor to both Honor Board and Civitas Council. Faculty advisors shall be appointed to a one year term, by the President of the College.

#### II. Policy

- A. All procedures and policies initiated by Honor Board and Civitas Council are subject to the approval
  of SGA.
- B. All changes in policy handed to Honor Board and Civitas must be brought to the attention of SGA at the next meeting.
- C. Honor Board and Civitas Council shall have the power to pass on recommendations submitted to them by SGA. If either of these boards vetoes SGA's recommendation, a petition signed by 3/4 of the Student Body may be submitted to SGA requesting that the issue be reconsidered.

## III. Term of Office

- A. Their terms of office shall be one year, beginning at the Installations Ceremony in the Spring, until the spring of the following school term.
- B. Officers and members of Honor Board and Civitas Council must remain on campus for the duration of their terms in office. They may not participate in study abroad or study travel trips during their terms in office. Exceptions are only allowed if their absences are pre-approved by their respective boards. If needed, a replacement is appointed by the Honor Board or Civitas Council.
- C. Members of Honor Board and Civitas Council must be enrolled in classes on campus or have an internship/ student teach/practicum within a 30 mile radius of Spartanburg. Only in extreme cases and after consulting the chair of the respective board and the Dean of Students will exceptions be made to this policy.

#### IV. Condition of Impeachment

Any elected officer who is found responsible with a sanction worth of suspension by the Civitas Council or who is found guilty with a sanction worthy of suspension by the Honor Board will be immediately removed from office.

#### **ARTICLE VII - Financial**

#### I. Budget Committee and Hearings

- A. The Budget Hearing Committee shall consist of:
  - 1. SGA President
  - 2. SGA Vice President
  - 3. SGA Secretary
  - 4. SGA Treasurer
  - 5. Dean of Students
  - 6. A faculty member appointed by the SGA Executive Committee
  - 7. The appointed student representative from PCO

- B. The Budget Committee has the authority to allocate the budgets for student organizations derived from the Student Activities fee.
- C. The committee shall hear all budgets presented to it by the student organizations which have filed a formal budget with the committee.
- D. The budget requests will be presented by the newly elected President and Treasurer of each funded organization. They must present a detailed proposed budget and an evaluation of last year's budget.
- E. All student organizations that receive money from the Budget Committee are required to send a representative to PCO meetings.
- F. Failure to attend Budget Hearings will result in a frozen budget. To gain budget access, the organization president and treasurer must file a written request to go before the Budget Committee.

#### II. Budget Review Committee

- A. The Budget Review Committee shall consist of:
  - 1. SGA President
  - 2. SGA Vice President
  - SGA Secretary
  - 4. SGA Treasurer
  - 5. The appointed student from PCO
  - 6. A faculty member appointed by the SGA Executive Committee and the Dean of Students
  - 7. Dean of Students
- B. Each organization receiving money from the Budget Committee must submit its updated budget reports, prior to the Budget Review Process.
- C. The Budget Review Committee has the authority to cut budgets that are unsatisfactory.
- D. The Budget Review Committee has the power to cut budgets from organizations that are not attending SGA meetings or their respective standing PCO meetings.
- E. Failure to attend Budget Reviews will result in a frozen budget. To gain budget access, the organization president and treasurer must file a written request to go before the Budget Committee.

#### III. Budget Policy

- A. Before beginning a fundraising project, a fundraising request must be obtained and approved by the Director of Student Activities/Associate Dean of Students.
- B. Only the President and Treasurer of each SGA Chartered Organization are allowed to handle budget accounts. Other organizational members will not be allowed to enter into financial matters (transactions, purchase orders, petty cash, check request, etc.) in the Business Office without the authorized signatures of the President, Treasurer, and/or Advisor.
- C. Purchase orders are used for all outside charges to Converse College and must be signed by the Advisor of the Organization or Class.
- D. Petty Cash requests cannot exceed \$75.00.
- E. Check Requests over \$100.00 must bear the signature of the Club/Organization/Class advisor(s).
- F. Check requests over \$500.00 must bear the signature of the Dean of Students and the Club/ Organization/Class advisor(s).

#### **ARTICLE VIII- Elections**

#### I. Slates for SGA Elections

A. First Slate:

President of SGA (rising senior)

- 3. Second Slate:
  - 1. Chair of Honor Board/2nd SGA Vice President (rising senior)
  - 2. Chair of Civitas Council/3rd SGA Vice President (rising senior)
  - 3. President of SCA (rising junior or senior)
  - 4. President of AA (rising junior or senior)
  - Chair of SAC (rising senior)
  - 6. Elections/Technology Chair (rising senior)
  - 7. Traditions Co-Chairs (rising senior)
  - 8. Traditions Co-Chairs (rising junior)
- C. Third Slate:
  - 1. 1st Vice President of SGA/Chair of Senate(rising junior)
  - 2. Secretary of SGA (rising sophomore or junior)

- 3. Treasurer of SGA (rising sophomore)
- 4. Vice Chair of Honor Board (rising junior or senior)
- 5. Vice Chair of Civitas Council (rising junior or senior)
- 6. Co Chair of SAC (rising junior or senior)
- 7. Vice President of AA (rising junior or senior)
- 8. Vice President of SCA (rising junior or senior)
- 9. Vice Chair of Elections/Technology (rising junior)

#### II. Slates for Class Elections

(All class vice-presidents and 2nd Senate Representatives will serve as voting members of Senate.) Class elections should be held in three slates:

#### A. First Slate:

President

- B. Second Slate:
  - 1. Vice President
  - 2. Secretary
  - 3. Treasurer
  - 4. Two Senators serving as Committee Chairs
  - 5. Two representatives to Honor Board (two rising sophomores, two rising juniors, two rising seniors, two freshmen elected in the fall)
  - Two representatives to Civitas Council (two rising sophomores, two rising juniors, two rising seniors, two freshmen elected in the fall)

#### C. Third Slate:

- 1. Six SAC Representatives
- 2. Appeals Board Representative
- 3. Traditions Council Representative

#### **III. Elections Committee**

- A. The Elections Committee shall be composed of:
  - 1. Elections/Technology Chair
  - 2. Elections/Technology Vice Chair
  - 3. Class Presidents
  - 4. Executive Committee
  - 5. Dean of Students
- B. The Elections/Technology chair of the Elections Committee will be responsible for seeking assistance from the Dean of Students in checking the eligibility of candidates.
- C. The Elections Committee shall have the responsibility to:
  - 1. Nominate a single slate of candidates for any office in case of no self nominations for that office.
  - Submit to Senate/PCO two weeks after elections, a report of the voting procedures to be effective the following academic session.
- D. The Elections Committee will nominate only in the event of no self-nominations.

#### IV. Election Advisory Council

- A. Membership The Election Advisory Council will be composed of:
  - 1. Elections/Technology Chair
  - 2. Elections/Technology Vice Chair
  - 3. Two members of the Executive Committee appointed by the Elections/Technology Chair
  - 4. Dean of Students (non-voting advisor)

#### B. Duties:

- 1. It shall be the duty of the Elections Advisory Council to investigate and rule on any election
- It shall be the duty of the Election Advisory Council to make sure correct contesting procedures are followed.
- It shall be the duty of the Election Advisory Council to notify the involved candidates and the contesters of the decisions reached.
- 4. It shall be the duty of the Election Advisory Council to cast the deciding vote by secret ballot in the event of a tie in a run-off election.

#### V. Requirements for Office

- A. Any candidate running for a class office must be a member of her respective class.
- B. Any candidate seeking the position of President of the Student Government Association needs to have at least one year experience as an appointed or an elected officer in an SGA Chartered Organization, or a Class Officer position, or as a Community Advisor. In SGA elections, all candidates running for SGA, Civitas Council, and Honor Board must be members of their respective classes.
- C. With the exception of Fall Freshman class elections, no student shall be a candidate for office who has not received credit for the previous term at Converse and attained a cumulative last term GPA of 2.0.
- D. All students in SGA elected positions must maintain a 2.0 GPA throughout the term. If one fails to do this, she will be placed on probation until the next grading period. If she does not improve her GPA within this period, she will be replaced. During this period a student may voluntarily step down from her position.
- E. The Dean of Students will be responsible for reviewing the grades and notifying the students who are deficient.
- F. In the case of acceleration, a student must declare herself to the Registrar's office. She may elect to stay with her class according to years or accelerate to the next class. In either case, she must let the President of the class she chooses know of her decision.
- G. Prior to SGA Elections, all 1st, 2nd, and 3rd Slate SGA candidates and all 1st, 2nd, and 3rd slate Class candidates must attend and sign the roll at two Senate and/or PCO meetings during the term in which their election falls to familiarize themselves with student needs and the structure of student government.
  - Attendance at Senate/PCO during Winter Term will count for Spring Elections.
- H. Each candidate will be required to submit a platform card along with her self-nominating ballot and questionnaire. The platform card should be 5x7" and contain a picture of the candidate no larger than 31/2x5". The platform card must have flat edges and cannot be three-dimensional. The platform card will be displayed in the Montgomery Student Activities Building at least 24 hours prior to the election.
- I. Anyone not meeting election requirements and/or not following campaign guidelines will be disqualified from the slate of which one is running. The disqualified candidate will be notified by phone and in writing by the Elections/Technology Chair immediately following the disqualification.
- J. Candidates for Freshman Class offices must attend an informational meeting prior to elections. The date will be determined by the Elections/Technology Chair, but will be no more than two weeks prior to 1st slate elections.
- K. The self-nominating ballot, questionnaire and platform card must be submitted to the Campus Life Office by a date determined by the Elections/Technology Chair.
- L. Candidates running for a SGA Executive Committee position (as listed in Article III, Section 1) will be presented to the student body at a required meeting of the student body. Their speeches will take place at a date specified by the Elections/Technology Chair, but no more than two weeks prior to SGA 1st slate elections.
- M. All candidates for class presidency positions will be required to give their speeches to their respective classes on a date specified by the Elections/Technology Chair, but no more than two weeks prior to the elections. Required class meetings will be called for the purpose of hearing the speeches. A time limit of 5 minutes will be set for each speech.
- N. A student may not hold more than one SGA or Class elected position simultaneously. In extreme cases a student wishing to hold more than one elected position must submit a written request to the Elections/Technology Chair, who will then seek approval from the Dean of Students and the SGA Executive Committee.

#### VI. Nominations

- A. A student will nominate herself for an office using a self-nominating ballot, provided by the Elections/ Technology chair.
- B. A student cannot run for more than one position within a slate; however, she is allowed to nominate herself for one position in one or all three slates. If she wins in one slate, all other nominations will be void. Anyone seeking to run for more than one elected position on an SGA ballot must seek approval of the Dean of Students.
- C. In the case of no self-nominations for a given office, the Elections/Technology Chair, in consultation with the Elections Advisory Committee, can nominate up to three candidates.

- D. Each SGA and Class election candidate must meet with the present office holder and complete a questionnaire to discuss the responsibilities of the office. This will be turned in, along with the platform card and self-nominating ballot, by a date determined by the Elections/Technology Chair. Any candidate failing to meet this requirement will be disqualified.
- E. Any candidate nominated by the Elections/Technology Chair will be required to complete a questionnaire with the present office holder and turn it in by a date determined by the Elections/ Technology Chair.

#### VII. Campaigning

- A. Candidates are encouraged to use face to face campaigning as their primary form of communication.
- B. A candidate can begin formal campaigning no more than 1 week before the election.
- C. All candidates may distribute 2 sets of 8.5 X 11 paper flyers through the post office, by hand, or on residence hall room doors in support of their candidacies for each office. (Flyers are not to be posted anywhere but residence hall room doors.) These fliers must be tasteful and consistent with the mission of Converse College and must be removed 48 hours after the election.
- D. Candidates are encouraged to use creative forms of campaigning. However, if a candidate wishes to campaign via anything other than a paper flyer, distributed in the manner stated above, she must submit her idea, in writing, for approval by the Elections/Technology Chair or Vice Chair. This must be done 24 hours before the proposed campaigning is to take place.
- E. No student is to spend more than \$50 campaigning for a school wide elected office or \$25 campaigning for a class elected office. If asked, a candidate should be able to produce receipts for the materials she purchased.
- F. Informal Campaigning
  - 1. No restrictions in terms of time
  - 2. Includes campaigning only by word of mouth
  - 3. Includes campaigning anywhere except the polls
- G. Electronic Campaigning (via email, web sites, etc.) is prohibited.
- H. In the case of a run-off, each candidate in the run-off may have one additional form of publicity. Proposals for this additional publicity must be submitted to the Elections/Technology Chair by 8:00 pm the evening before the run-off, for approval by the Elections/Technology Chair or Vice Chair.
- Additional campaigning opportunities may be offered to all candidates. If so, information on these
  opportunities will be made available to all candidates by the Elections/Technology Chair.
- J. During election periods, the Elections/Technology Chair, Vice Chair, and Dean of Students will handle questions regarding unauthorized campaigning. Candidates who campaign improperly may be subject to disqualification.

#### VIII.Write-in Candidates

- A. A person who has not turned in a self-nominating ballot by the designated date may run only as a write-in candidate.
- B. She will not be allowed to make a speech at the election assembly or conduct formal campaigning.
- C. She will not be allowed a platform card.
- D. She may conduct informal campaigning only. (See Section 7,F.)
- E. In the case of a write-in candidate, the ballot will be counted the same as a plural election.

## IX. Voting

- A. Ballots must be typed with the correct spelling of the candidates' names.
- B. The polls will be opened from 8:50 am 3:50 pm.
- C. Counting ballots
  - All ballots will be counted by the Elections/Technology Chair and a combination of the Elections/ Technology Vice-Chair, the Executive Committee, and Class Presidents.
  - 2. The counting will begin after the close of the polls at a place other than the location of the polls.
  - No student may vote for another student in her absence under any circumstances (See Section 9, E. for information on absentee ballots).
  - 4. Seniors are allowed and encouraged to vote in all SGA elections.
  - 5. If the number of pledges does not match the number of ballots, and the discrepancy is less than 3% of the total number of ballots received, the candidate with the majority wins unless the 3% votes can sway the election. In case the number of ballots exceeds the number of pledges by more than 3%, another election will be held between the same candidates.

- 6. All elections will be governed by simple majority (50% of the total persons that voted plus one) of the votes for that office, except in the following cases:
  - a. When the number of candidates is the same as the number of positions for a particular office, and the candidates have more votes than any write-in candidate, the candidates are elected.
  - b. If there is only one candidate seeking election to an office, she must receive at least 50% + 1 of the votes to win the election. If the candidate does not receive 50% + 1 of the votes, she will not take office and the Elections Advisory Council will seek at least one willing candidate for the office and hold a special election.
  - c. When the number of candidates with a majority exceeds the number of positions for a particular office, candidates with 50% + 1 shall be voted on in a run-off election. This procedure is possible only for offices with more than one position.

#### 7. Run-off

- a. Eligibility for Run-off
  - 1. In the case of a run-off for offices with one position, the following vote-tallying procedures will be used. Using each prospective run-off candidate's total votes, begin with the highest total and add in respective order towards the lowest total until their combined totals equal 50% + 1 of the votes cast, (Example: A has 55 votes, B has 60 votes, C has 61 votes, D has 59 votes. If the majority of the ballots returned is 125, 61 votes and 60 votes should first be added. This does not reach majority, therefore 59 votes would be added. The total now equals 189 votes, which goes over the majority. Candidates B, C, and D would be in the run-off).
  - In the case of a tie vote for the last candidate to complete the majority, all candidates will be in the run-off.
  - 3. If 50% + 1 is not attained by any of the candidates, in offices with more than one position, all candidates will be in the run-off.
  - 4. If a majority is attained by one candidate, in an office with more than one position available, then all remaining candidates will be in the run-off.
    - a. Election Run-off decision: The election run-off will be by plurality, which is a margin of one or more votes.
    - b. In the event of a tie in the run-off election, the Election Advisory Council will decide by means of a secret ballot. The Election Advisory Council's decision is final.
- D. Either voting machines, paper ballots, or computers will be used in all elections.

Student Government Association Constitution

The following rules will be in effect:

- If there is only one candidate seeking election to an office, she must receive at least 50% + 1 of the
  votes to win the election. If the candidate does not receive at least 50% + 1 of the votes, the
  Elections Committee shall then seek at least one willing candidate for the office (and a special
  election will be held).
- 2. The ballots should be stored in the Campus Life Office for a period of two weeks and then destroyed.
- E. Absentee ballots shall be provided for those students absent from campus during election hours for academic or school-sanctioned purposes. Absentee ballots shall also be provided for those students who, for reasons of illness or other extenuating circumstances, cannot vote at the polls. Ballots may be obtained from the Elections/Technology Chair or the newly elected Class Presidents. Absentee ballots should be handwritten by the person submitting the ballot (no oral ballots), and should contain the following information: the student's name, date, reason for absence, pledge; the name(s) of the candidate(s) for whom the student wishes to vote. Each absentee ballot must be returned directly to the Elections/Technology Chair prior to the election. Everything should be returned to the Elections/Technology Chair.

#### X. Vacancies

- A. If a vacancy occurs between elections and Fall term exams, a special election shall be held.
- B. Should a vacancy occur after Fall term, the presiding officer of the concerned board in consultation with the Executive Committee shall appoint an officer to fill the vacancy until the installation of new officers.

#### XI. Contesting an Election

- Any voter or candidate may contest an election.
- B. Procedure
  - A written notice of contest must be given to the Elections/Technology Chair by 10:00 pm on the evening of the election. In the case of a disqualified candidate, she must submit a written notice of

contest to the Elections/Technology Chair within 24 hours of receiving her disqualification or no later than 10:00 pm on the night prior to the election, whichever comes first.

- 2. The notice of contest must include:
  - a. Exactly what about the election is being contested.
  - b. The reasons for the contestation.
  - c. The name(s) of the contester(s). The first name will be recognized as the chief contester.
  - d. The contester's proposed solution to the action or ruling being contested.
- 3. The Elections/Technology Chair will immediately contact the members of the Election Advisory Council.
- Each member of the Election Advisory Council will review the written contestation and will vote to determine the outcome of the contest.
- 5. The Elections/Technology Chair will immediately contact the involved candidates and contesters about the decision. They will also receive a written explanation of the decision.
- C. Any candidate whose election is being contested may not take office until the Elections/Technology Chair informs that candidate that her election has been approved.

#### XII. Poll Workers

- A. Poll workers may be any students other than the candidates of the election.
- B. All representatives of SGA funded and non-funded organizations are required to sit polls.
- C. Poll workers are on their honor not to discuss any of the candidates and/or anything pertaining to the elections with the students who are voting.
- D. It is the poll workers' responsibility to ensure that each student pledges when she fills out a ballot.

#### XIII. Completion of Elections

All organizations will be required to complete elections by the week before SGA Installations. A week before installations, the former President or Chair of each organization must complete a form of all newly elected officers and submit it to the new Secretary of SGA.

#### XIV. Freshman Elections

- A. Freshman elections take place in the Fall at a time to be determined by the Elections/Technology Chair.
- B. The Elections/Technology Chair will run the entire election until all candidates are elected.
- C. Freshman elections will follow class election procedures.

#### XV. May Day Elections

- A. May Day elections will take place at a time to be determined by the Traditions Co-Chairs. The regulations regarding poll sitters, ballots, pledges and policies stated in Section 9 are applicable in May Day elections.
- B. All ballots will be counted by the Traditions Co-Chairs.
- C. In the May Queen election, the candidate with the most votes will be named May Queen and the candidate with the second most votes will be named Maid of Honor.

#### XVI. Honor Board/Civitas Elections

- A. Students running for all Honor Board and Civitas Council positions must complete all election forms, in addition to scheduling a meeting with the chair of the respective board and completing the necessary forms.
- B. An Honor Board or Civitas Council vacancy in mid-year will follow the same procedures as other elections; in addition, the candidate must schedule an appointment to meet with the respective chair and complete the necessary forms.
- C. All students wishing to run for a position for Honor Board or Civitas Council must meet the requirements stated in those organizations' constitutions.

#### XVII. Installations

Installation of SGA shall be in the spring term. After elections the former officers shall serve in an advisory capacity to SGA for the remainder of the academic year.

#### **ARTICLE IX - Appeals**

The action of SGA is at all times subject to review by the Student Body upon a petition signed by 50 members of the Student Body stating reasons for their complaint. This petition should be submitted to the Dean of Students.

#### ARTICLE X - Amendments

Amendments to this constitution may be made by 2/3 majority vote of the votes cast by the student body, provided such amendments may be approved by the Executive Committee, the respective body when applicable and the Dean of Students, and posted 48 hours prior to the meeting at which it is to be presented.

#### ARTICLE XI - By-Laws

SGA may establish by 2/3 vote such bylaws as necessary for its smooth running.

#### **ARTICLE XII - Other Meetings**

- I. Parliamentary Procedure
  - The Student Body, Senate, PCO, Honor Board, and Civitas Council, and any committee thereof, shall recognize *Robert's Rules of Order, Revised*, as the standard for their parliamentary procedures.
- II. Meetings
  - A. The Student Body shall meet when the President of SGA calls a meeting.
  - B. Senate shall meet when the Vice President of SGA calls a meeting.
  - C. PCO shall meet when the President of SGA calls a meeting.
  - D. Honor Board shall meet when there is a case and at the Board's discretion.
  - E. Civitas Council shall meet when there is a case and at the Board's discretion.

#### **ARTICLE XIII - SGA Retreat**

Each year, SGA sponsors a leadership retreat in the spring after the installation of new officers. The following positions will be required to attend. If unable to attend or find a substitute, a petition is due to the SGA Secretary two weeks before the date of the SGA Retreat. The SGA Executive Committee will then decide if the petition is excused or unexcused. A penalty will be assessed by the SGA Executive Committee for any unexcused absence. All voting members of PCO, members of SGA Executive Committee, and voting members of SGA Senate are required to attend the retreat.

## **CAMPUS ORGANIZATIONS**

#### STUDENT GOVERNMENT ASSOCIATION-OFFICERS

President Molly Stoehr Secretary Christine Hendershott

Vice President Amy Link Treasurer Kripa Hada

## STUDENT GOVERNMENT ASSOCIATION REPRESENTATIVES

Day Student President Sharon Stevenson Senior Class President Brelan Riddle Senior Senator Mallory Beckett Senior Senator Melanie Harrison Junior Class President Mary Carolyn DeBruhl Valerie Dowling Junior Senator Kay Sherer Junior Senator Jennifer Bronson Sophomore Class President Sophomore Senator Karlissa Boyd Sophomore Senator Sarah Walters Student Christian Association President Niki Castle

Athletic Association President
Elections/Technology Chair
Interim Freshman Class President
Student Activities Committee Chair
Traditions Senior Co-Chair
Traditions Junior Co-Chair
Traditions Junior Co-Chair
Sarah Marion
Kimberly Smith
Kathleen Jenkins
Maddie Harlan

#### HONOR BOARD OFFICERS

Faculty Advisors Woodrow Hughes, Ann Pletcher

Administrative Advisor Andrea Creech
Chair Jennifer Wahl
Vice-Chair Jessica Atherton
Secretary Camille Miles

Senior Representatives
Joy Ward, Katy Webber
Camille Miles, Tina Rohner
Sophomore Representatives
Kelsey Nichols, Ashley Thomas

#### CIVITAS COUNCIL OFFICERS

Faculty Advisors David Berry, Anita Rose

Administarative Advisor Andrea Creech
Chair Ashley Piatt
Vice-Chair Adrianne Chavous
Secretary Grace Wepner

Senior Representatives Karen Erskine, Elizabeth Walker Junior Representatives Angela Bollo, Grace Wepner Sophomore Representative Ashley Ricker, Johanna Torres

#### CLASS OFFICERS

Senior Class

PresidentBrelan RiddleTreasurerElizabeth MayesVice PresidentAmanda BurgessSecretaryShayla Platts

Junior Class

President Mary Carolyn DeBruhl Treasurer Sarah Burns
Vice President Andrea Stokes Secretary Brittany Harrelson

Sophomore Class

President Jennifer Bronson Treasurer Colby Sanders
Vice President Erin McGraw Secretary Elizabeth Martin

## STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS

#### AMERICAN SOCIETY OF INTERIOR DESIGNERS (ASID)

President: Kara Cook Advisor: Frazer Pajak

ASID is a student chapter of the professional organization for interior designers. The club is open to all students interested in the interior design major. The interior design program encourages all majors to join in order to take advantage of the many benefits and opportunities available to students during their course of study and upon graduation as working professionals. Membership in ASID provides interaction with design professionals, mentor programs, internship network contacts, and many exciting field trips throughout the school year. National and regional dues are required.

#### ART CLUB

President: Melissa Meyer Advisor: Teresa Prater

The Art Club's purpose is to promote interest in the visual arts through a variety of art exhibitions, campus events, and community projects for people in the arts and non-arts fields. Our traditional projects include a campus-wide Winter and Spring Art Sale, upkeep of the Windows on Main Street Gallery, community outreach with children's art programs, and coordination of the Annual Student Juried Art Exhibition.

#### ASSOCIATION OF AFRICAN AMERICAN STUDENTS (AAAS)

President: Samoria Roundtree Advisor: Melissa Walker

The purpose of the Association of African American Students is to promote a spirit of cooperation and provide a forum in which issues, problems, and concerns common to minority students can be addressed. This organization exists to promote unity, loyalty, and service. Membership is open to all interested students.

#### **BAPTIST COLLEGIATE MINISTRY (BCM)**

Student Contact: Megan Jacobs Advisor: James Hanson

The Baptist Collegiate Ministry is an organization sponsored by South Carolina Baptist churches. It is for all students who will come and be a part. The primary purposes of the BSU are to assist and encourage students toward spiritual growth and to provide opportunities for developing meaningful, supportive friendships. Activities include Bible studies, informal worship, recreational events, community service projects, and retreats. Most BSU programs are held at the Baptist Student Center, located off campus at 529 North Church Street.

## CAMPUS CRUSADE FOR CHRIST

Student Contact: Keeley Causby Advisor: Roger Luttrell

The purpose of this organization is to aid students spiritually through Bible studies and meetings. This organization strives to become a spiritual resource for the campus. Membership is open to any student wishing to join.

#### CAMPUS GIRL SCOUTS

President: Amanda Corwin & Regina Presnell

Advisor: Heidi Moss

The purpose of this organization is to promote service in the Spartanburg community and to work with various girl-scout chapters in the area. Membership is open to any student wishing to be involved with the girl-scouts and willing to serve the community.

#### **CANTERBURY CLUB**

Inactive; to reinstate, please contact the SGA Secretary.

Canterbury Club is a Christian Fellowship organization that is sponsored by Episcopal Church. Activities include Bible study, Communion, game nights, and more. Meetings are usually held on Sunday evenings. All students are welcome, regardless of denomination.

#### **CHEERLEADERS**

Advisor: April Lewis

The purpose of this organization is to promote school spirit at campus events. Cheerleaders cheer on the All-Stars at each home basketball game, local away games, and perform and/or make appearances at other events upon request. Membership to the cheerleading squad is open to anyone at Converse, with auditions being held in the early fall. No prior cheerleading experience is necessary, but we are looking for dedicated members who are willing to work hard and have fun at the same time. Go All-Stars!!!

#### COLLEGE DEMOCRATS

President: Nora Nassri Advisor: John Theilmann

Members of the College Democrats are dedicated to the task of promoting political awareness on campus. The goal of the organization is to aid students in discovering their own political beliefs through education on the ideals of each party. Activities include watching and attending political events, meeting with politicians, round table discussions, and a Political Awareness Week. Membership is not restricted just to those who identify themselves as Democrats, but is open to anyone interested in politics.

#### **COLLEGE REPUBLICANS**

President: Valerie Dowling Advisor: Jeff Poelvoorde

The Converse College Republicans organization offers students the opportunity to become more actively involved in the political process. The Converse College Republicans have hosted local politicians and community leaders and volunteered for many local and national campaigns. Members of the organization have the opportunity to attend the SC State and National College Republican Conventions, as well as the SC State Republican Convention. Members of the Converse College Republicans were also chosen to represent South Carolina at the Republican National Convention in Philadelphia, PA.

#### THE CONVERSATIONALIST

Editor: Amanda Burgess Advisors: Andrea Creech

The Conversationalist is Converse's student newspaper. The paper is published monthly and provides a means for expression and communication throughout the campus. Students are invited to submit news articles, editorials, and photography for publication throughout the year.

#### CONVERSE II ASSOCIATION

Inactive; to reinitiate, contact the Converse II Office

The Converse II Association is an organization whose primary aims are to help the Converse II woman's integration into the Converse community and to aid in making information regarding Converse II accessible to the college community.

Membership in the organization shall be open to any student at Converse College who may be interested in learning more about the Converse II program, as well as any student with Converse II status.

#### CONVERSE ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION

President: Sarah Javdan-Inalloo Advisor: Margaret Moore

The Converse Athletic Association's primary purpose is to promote spirit, sportsmanship, and fun in the activities that it sponsors. Among the activities which are offered in conjunction with the Physical Education Department include intramural and fitness activities. Intramural activities include competition in volleyball, soccer, basketball, tennis and flag football. In addition, week-end and sports events are held periodically throughout the year. Fitness programs are sponsored in the areas of walking, jogging and swimming. It is also the aim of this association to pormote support for the intercollegiate athletic teams at Converse. Membership in the Athletic Association is open to the entire student body.

#### CONVERSE COALITION FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF THE ARTS

Inactive; to reinstate, please contact the SGA Secretary.

The purpose of Converse Coalition for the Advancement of the Arts is to promote and encourage community through support of the arts on the Converse College campus. Membership is open to any student interested in the arts who is involved in one or more art form on the campus. The club also publishes a calendar of art events on campus.

#### CONVERSE COLLEGE GOSPEL CHOIR

President: Shayla Platts Advisor: Christine Henchar-Reed

The purpose of this organization is to promote a spirit of unity and Christian fellowship through song and praise. The organization will also promote a spirit of loyalty, service, and fellowship to the Converse community.

#### CONVERSE COLLEGE INSTITUTE FOR LEADERSHIP

Advisor: Katie Landon

The Converse College Institute for Leadership is a four-year leadership program especially designed to prepare women for ethical and effective roles of leadership during both their college experience and their postgraduate careers. The Institute for Leadership emphasizes the integration of academic knowledge and co-curricular experience, stressing sound scholarship and leadership excellence. The Institute for Leadership provides a holistic, comprehensive and uniquely structured leadership learning program, relying heavily on experiential learning.

#### HEALTHY CONVERSE

President: Amanda Corwin Advisor: Lisa Lefebvre

The purpose of this organization is to promote an atmosphere of wellness on the Converse College campus. "Wellness" is composed of the following six dimensions: intellectual, emotional, physical, social, occupational, and spiritual. When preparing programs, three of these dimensions (emotional, physical, and spiritual) need to be incorporated in each program. Realizing the importance of holistic education, Healthy Converse will strive to promote campus awareness of prevalent health issues through programming in consultations with Health Services, Counseling Services, Chaplains' office, and/or other student organizations on campus.

#### **CULTURAL DIVERSITY**

Inactive; to reinitiate, contact the SGA Secretary

The purpose of this organization is to promote cultural awareness amongst students, faculty, and staff.

#### DANCE TEAM

Inactive; to reinitiate, contact the SGA Secretary

The purpose of this organization is to provide entertainment stressing the performing aspects of both jazz and current popular dance steps. The routines are choreographed, staged, and costumed by team members to be both challenging and fun. Performances will include campus events that request such entertainment (basketball games and Funfest).

Membership to the Dance Team shall be open to any student enrolled at Converse College who passes an audition. Auditions include dance talent, showmanship, and overall appearance. No prior dance experience is necessary to audition. Members should be willing to commit to a year of hard work, practice, dedication and posses a positive attitude.

#### DAY STUDENT ASSOCIATION

President: Sharon Stevenson Advisor: Andrea Creech

The Day Student Association promotes the involvement of day students in the campus community and serves as a link between the day students and the Student Government Association. Every commuter student is a member upon her arrival at Converse. In order to be classified as an active member, students must pay \$10 dues annually. Meetings are held on the first Thursday of every month at 11:30 am in the Day Student Lounge at the corner of Wilson Hall.

#### **EQUESTRIAN TEAM**

Inactive; to reinstate, please contact the SGA Secretary.

The Equestrian Team is sponsored by Converse at the club sport level. The team is affiliated with the Intercollegiate Horse Show Association and competes in shows from September until May. Tryouts are handled on an individual basis at the beginning of the academic year and practice begins immediately.

#### FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES (FCA)

President: Kara Cook

FCA wants to present to athletes and coaches and all whom they influence the challenges and adventures of receiving Jesus Christ as Savior and Lord, serving Him in their relationships and in the fellowship of the church.

## FRIENDS OF LESBIANS AND GAYS (FLAG)

President: Terri Faulks Advisors: Chris and Kelly Vaneman

FLAG is dedicated to providing a focus for discussion and education relating to a variety of issues surrounding societal perception concerning heterosexual, bisexual, and homosexual students.

#### THE GRANDDAUGHTER'S CLUB

President: Sally Dunbar Advisor: Bobbie Daniel

The Granddaughter's Club is an organization committed to serving as ambassadors for Converse College alumnae events and assisting the Alumnae Office with the organization of campus alumnae events (such as Reunion Weekend and Golden Club Luncheon). The membership of Granddaughters Club consists of undergraduate students who have a mother, grandmother, great grandmother, stepmother, step-grandmother, or step-great-grandmother who attended Converse for at least one year.

#### HISPANIC AWARENESS ASSOCIATION (HAA)

Inactive; to reinstate, please contact the SGA Secretary.

HAA provides support and guidance for Hispanic students while attending Converse and educates and shares the many facets of Hispanic culture with non-Hispanic members of the Converse College Community.

#### INTERNATIONAL STUDENT ORGANIZATION (ISO)

President: Cristina Navarro Advisor: Jeri King

The purpose of the ISO is to advocate the needs of international students, communicate international student needs to the Administration, assist the Associate Dean of Students in planning International Student Orientation, plan social events for international students and the Converse community and promote cultural awareness on campus.

#### INTERVARSITY CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP

Inactive; to reinstate, please contact the SGA Secretary.

InterVarsity Christian Fellowship is the Converse Chapter of InterVarsity Christian Fellowship/USA. Its purpose is to be an organization of students and faculty who follow Jesus as Savior and Lord; growing in love for God, God's Word, God's people of every ethnicity and culture and God's purposes in the world through spiritual, intellectual, physical and social pursuits. Membership and participation is open to all students and faculty members.

#### MODEL LEAGUE OF ARAB STATES DELEGATION

Head Delegates: Courtney Clark & Elizabeth Mayes

Advisor: Joe Dunn

The Model League of Arab States delegation is for students with a demonstrated interest in world affairs, research, and debate. Students represent a country of the League of Arab States in one of five committees. They are responsible for thoroughly researching their country and writing resolutions on assigned topics. At the national model, held in the Spring, the students propose and debate these resolutions and other related issues concerning their country in competition with other colleges and universities. Selection to the delegation team is competitive and all students possessing the necessary skills are eligible to compete for a spot on the delegation team.

#### THE MUSIC EDUCATORS NATIONAL CONFERENCE

Inactive; to reinstate, please contact the SGA Secretary.

MENC is the national organization for music educators. The Converse Chapter was founded in 1947 and established to give those interested in music education a chance for membership in their professional organization and thereby keep in contact with the most recent and interesting developments in the field. Membership is open to anyone interested in music education. Representatives from Converse College may attend meetings of regional and national MENC Conventions.

#### MUSICAL ORGANIZATIONS

A number of performing musical organizations are open to all students at Converse College. Interested participants are urged to contact the individual directors of the groups or call the Petrie School of Music Office (9021) for information.

Converse College Chorale, is a performing ensemble which is open to the entire campus community. This ensemble prepares and performs quality choral repertoire from all stylistic periods to enhance musical life of the college community and the city of Spartanburg, at large. Participants are provided opportunities for personal enjoyment of music and the satisfaction of working with other students to achieve a common goal.

Spartanburg Symphony Chorus, is a large, mixed voice group that performs choral/orchestral works on a scheduled basis throughout the year. Open to all.

Converse Sinfonietta, performs 4-5 concerts of orchestral repertoire in a professional atmosphere with guest artists and conductors. Auditions are held at the beginning of the year and may be scheduled throughout the year by request.

Converse Wind Ensemble, is a select 45-member group of woodwind, brass and percussion musicians who perform the finest in advanced wind literature. They perform 3-5 times throughout the year and are open to anyone who qualifies by audition.

Converse Symphony Band, performs 3-5 concerts annually on campus and in the community. It is open to all individuals who are interested in the performance of band literature.

Converse Chamber Winds, is a select group of varying instrumentation who perform the finest in advanced chamber wind literature. The group performs at various concerts and functions throughout the region. Open to anyone who qualifies by audition.

*Converse Opera Theater*, performs 2-3 fully-staged productions with orchestra annually, as well as community performances. Auditions are held for each production.

#### **NEWMAN CLUB**

President: Jennifer Kaeser Advisor: Mildred Roache

The purpose of this organization is to administer to the needs of all Roman Catholic students and faculty, as well as to all others who wish to participate. Meetings will be held on the fourth Tuesday of every month. Newman Club is affiliated with St. Paul the Apostle Catholic Church and Our Risen Savior Catholic Church in Spartanburg.

#### THE PALMETTO PLAYERS

President: Jennifer Howard Advisor: Steve Hunt

Palmetto Players is one of the oldest college theatre groups in the country. A major in theatre is not necessary to join the club, as we encourage the participation of all students interested in theatre arts. Any student who shows an interest in theatre and attends Palmetto Players meetings is technically a Palmetto Player. However, to obtain a voting membership it is necessary to earn a specified number of hours in management, performance, and technical production and maintain a certain number of hours to retain voting privileges.

#### PALMETTO STATE TEACHERS ASSOCIATION

Inactive; to reinitiate, contact the SGA Secretary

The purpose of this organization is to maintain, promote, and foster the right of all pre-service educators to have free choice with respect to membership in professional organizations and to be free from compulsory membership in any organization. The organization will encourage the development and practice of high standards of personal and professional conduct among all educators. Also, the organization will hold meetings and sponsor activities for the membership, which are designed to develop and to enhance their understanding and knowledge of educational activities throughout the world and to aid their development of skills appropriate to the practice of teaching. The organization promotes a high level of understanding of and support for education among both membership as well as the community. They unite through membership in the Association, all persons interested in promoting and maintaining the purposes of education and the Association. Membership in the Association is open to all Converse students who are interested in the purposes of the Association.

#### PI RHO PSI

President: Twyla Morgan Advisor: Haven Hart

Our purpose is to promote unity, among the population at Converse College through public service, leadership development, mentoring and youth education. Our main focus is to bridge the gap between racial, international and social groups that are present on campus. We will also promote high scholastic and ethical standards, unity and friendship.

#### PRESBYTERIAN STUDENT ASSOCIATION (PSA)

The Presbyterian Student Association is an exciting group of college students from Converse, Wofford, USCS, and SMC. PSA strives to create an environment to build community by developing a stronger faith among its members. Faith is built through retreats, coffeehouses, attending PC (USA) churches, weekly bible studies, share groups, service projects, clowning, spring break mission trips, weekend escapes, challenging discussions, and weekly speakers. Worship, fellowship, and service are all incorporated

Main programs are on Tuesday nights at 8:30 pm at Second Presbyterian Church. Topics range from "adjusting to college life" to "can I be rich and be a Christian?" to "AIDS." Bible studies, discussions of current issues, and clowning meetings are scheduled weekly at times convenient for interested students. Feel free to call us at 582-5600.

#### PRESIDENTIAL AMBASSADORS

President: Danielle DeVillier Advisor: Natalie Spigner

The Student Admissions Board is a selective student organization that works directly with the Admissions Office in recruiting new students to Converse. Students are nominated in the Spring of each year by faculty or staff members and are then asked to fill out an application if they are interested in participating. After applying, students will go through an interview process with members of the Office of Admissions, who will then vote on the next year's members. The Admissions Office will also select 6 co-chairs who will help with the coordination of these volunteers. Students who are chosen to be on the Student Admission Board are selected for their enthusiastic personality, leadership abilities, positive attitude about Converse and academic standing. Members help to entertain prospective students visiting Converse's campus through campus tours, hosting them in the residence halls, assisting with Open Houses, and making phone calls or writing letters.

#### ROTARACT

President: Tina Rohner Advisor: Heather Patchett

The purpose of Rotaract is to provide an opportunity for young men and women to enhance the knowledge and skills that will assist them in personal development, to address the physical and social needs of their communities, and to promote better relations between all people worldwide through a framework of friendship and service. The goals of Rotaracts are to develop professional and leadership skills; to emphasize respect for the rights of others, and to promote ethical standards and the dignity of all usefull occupations; to provide opportunities for young people to address the needs and concerns of the community and our world; to provide opportunities for working in cooperation with sponsoring Rotary clubs; and to motivate young people for eventual membership in Rotary.

#### SCIENCE FORUM OF CONVERSE COLLEGE

President: Christine Hendershott Advisor: Jerry Howe & Elena Mendez

The Science Club is a student organization made up of Converse students interested in learning more about the sciences. We encourage participation from students in all areas of interest, as we are not exclusive for science majors. The Science Club sponsors a wide variety activities, both for members and the Converse community at large, including speakers, touring research and science facilities, and providing interesting and fun weekend trips. It also keeps members informed of pertinent conferences, regional events, and other campus activities. The Science Club also collaborates with campus organizations such as W.I.S.E., and off-campus groups like USCS and Wofford science clubs.

#### SIGN SEEKERS

President: Karen Erskine Advisor: Katharine Stephens Slemenda

Sign Seekers is a campus organization open to all students interested in learning about sign language and the people who use it and interacting with deaf and hard-of-hearing people. Activities will be designed to provide enjoyment while acquainting participants with the use of a visual-gestural mode of communication. Students are not expected to have any prior knowledge of sign language. A few basic signs will be introduced gradually for use in various activities. Plans for this year include holiday parties for the children at the South Carolina School for the Deaf, Christmas caroling in sign language, and a yearly donation to contribute to the students and staff at the South Carolina School for the Deaf.

#### SOUTH CAROLINA STUDENT LEGISLATURE

Chair: Elizabeth Walker Advisor: John Theilman

Members of South Carolina Student Legislature have the opportunity to learn about South Carolina legislative processes. We attend a Fall Session where bills we have written are debated and passed/failed. Spring Session is a weekend to elect chairs for the mock committees and new people.

Many South Carolina Senators and Representatives were once members of a Student Legislature.

#### STUDENT ACTIVITIES COMMITTEE

Chair: Kimberly Smith Advisor: Andrea Creech

The purpose of the Student Activities Committee is to provide a diverse calendar of social and educational events in order to unify and entertain Converse and surrounding communities. A chair and co-chair are elected in the spring. Within the committee there are five sub-committees. The chairs of these committees will be appointed after elections. Six students from each class are also elected to serve as representatives to their class. The Student Activities Committee meets weekly and welcomes members of the student body to attend.

#### STUDENT CHRISTIAN ASSOCIATION

President: Niki Castle Advisor: Christine Henchar-Reed

Because Dexter Edgar Converse founded our college as "truly religious, but never denominational," every student is encouraged to become actively involved in SCA. It is not a "Christian Clique" and is not exclusively for any particular type of Christian. SCA strives to create an atmosphere in which the student may develop as a person and have an opportunity to act upon her beliefs on the campus and in the community.

SCA meetings are a time for fellowship through songs, prayers, speakers, skits, and much, much more. SCA also sponsors Communion, coffeehouses, prayer meetings, and other special activities. Additionally, SCA sponsors special worship services such as a Thanksgiving service, an Ash Wednesday service, and Candlelight Services. SCA's weekly planning Cabinet meeting is required for officers, but open to everyone.

#### STUDENT GOVERNMENT ASSOCIATION

President: Molly Jean Stoehr Advisor: Haven Hart

The purpose of SGA is to represent the many interests of the Converse Community and to serve as a link between the Student Body and Administration. The Executive Committee Members and Representatives are elected in the Spring and the freshmen are elected in the fall. Within the association there is a Student Senate, which meets bi monthly on Thursdays at 11:30 am. It is comprised of representatives of each of the four classes and student representatives from the major "umbrella" organizations on campus. The President's Council of Organizations (PCO) meets every other Tuesday at 5:25 pm in Hazel B. Abbott Theatre. Every student is a member of SGA and is invited to attend both the PCO and Senate meetings.

#### TARPON SHARK CLUB

President: Mara Lee Advisor: Angela Mason

The Tarpon Shark Club is the synchronized swimming club at Converse and membership is open to all students. Tryouts are held in the Fall and no experience is necessary. The Club's many activities throughout the year include attending workshops, visiting other schools' shows, writing, choreographing, and directing the annual water show in the Spring.

#### TRIPLE BETA

Inactive; to reinstate, please contact the SGA Secretary.

The purpose is to educate women about life skills that cannot be obtained in the classroom, to share these life skills with the community, and to mentor young girls in the entire process of learning. Triple Beta is made up of interested members of the Junior Class.

#### WESLEY FELLOWSHIP

Inactive; Contact the Office of the Chaplain to reactivate

Wesley Fellowship is the United Methodist organization on campus. The purpose statement says that it "seeks to engage students in Christian fellowship while affirming the quest for knowledge and embracing the witness of God's love as it is manifest to the world." Wesley Fellowship is a place to develop friendships, grow spiritually, be involved in retreats, and minister to the community through service projects. Students are also able to make connections with local churches. Wesley Fellowship relies on the leadership of students under the direction of the United Methodist campus minister. Meetings are held every Thursday night at 8:30 pm in the cabin.

#### WOMEN INVOLVED FOR A SAFER ENVIRONMENT (WISE)

President: Molly Smith Advisor: Douglas P. Jensen

The students of WISE are committed to promoting environmental awareness throughout the student body and surrounding community. WISE encourages a fuller understanding of the environmental issues in our area and the rest of the world. Past activities have included the orchestration of Environmental Awareness Week and participation in nature walks and other field trips. Membership is open to anyone interested in preserving the environment and environmental recreation.

#### Y'S AND OTHER Y'S

Editor: Martina Jones Advisor: Candice Taylor

*Y's and Other Y's* is the Converse College yearbook. It is produced entirely through student efforts and is issued each spring. It gives students experience in such areas as photography, layouts, publishing, and teamwork. The staff is composed of five executive positions and a staff of volunteers.

## HONORARY ORGANIZATIONS

## ALPHA LAMBDA DELTA

Advisor: Janet LeFrancois

Alpha Lambda Delta is a national honor society for the recognition of high academic achievement in the freshman year. The Converse Chapter was installed on March 15, 1982. To be eligible for Alpha Lambda Delta, the student must have a cumulative average of no less than 3.5 and carry a full class load through the short term of the freshman year. The organization performs a variety of services, including tutorial assistance for freshmen.

#### ALPHA PSI OMEGA

Advisor: John Bald

Alpha Psi Omega is a national honorary fraternity in Theatre Art. It is dedicated to the advancement and promotion of Theatre on the college campus and is an honor society for those who demonstrate a consistently high standard of work in Theatre. Students may qualify for induction into the Pi Chapter by fulfilling specific academic and production-related criteria, copies of which may be obtained from the Chapter Advisor.

#### CRESCENT

President: Rebecca Brust Advisor: Katie Landon

Crescent is a sophomore organization whose purpose is one of leadership and service to Converse College and the surrounding community. Each year Crescent works service projects and additional monthly projects. Crescent also contributes a minimum of \$200.00 each year to the general scholarship fund at Converse and sponsors the Crescent award, given to an outstanding sophomore outside of Crescent. Qualifications for membership include unselfish leadership and service, both potential and recognized, depth of character, genuine interest, and satisfactory scholarship (GPA of 2.5 or above). The Crescent motto is: "What we keep we lose, only what we give remains our own."

#### **DELTA OMICRON**

President: Maddie Harlan Advisor: Wendi Arms

Delta Omicron is a professional music fraternity founded in 1909 at the Cincinnati Conservatory of Music. Alpha Epsilon Chapter was established at Converse College in 1966. The purpose of the fraternity is to encourage the highest possible scholastic attainment, excellence of individual performance, and appreciation of good music, to create and foster fellowship through music, to develop character and leadership, and to give material aid to worthy music students. Membership is open to freshmen, sophomores, juniors, seniors, and graduate students of outstanding scholarship and musicianship.

#### THE GAMMA SIGMA SOCIETY

Advisor: Mark Collier

The Gamma Sigma Society is the honorary scholarship society of the College of Arts and Sciences of Converse College. It was organized on April 23, 1923, by faculty members who were members of Phi Beta Kappa. The purpose of the Society is to encourage scholarship among the students of Converse College and to honor by election to membership in the Society those seniors, not to exceed ten percent of the graduating class, who have demonstrated superior scholastic attainment throughout their entire college course. To be eligible for election, students must be candidates for a bachelors degree in the College of Arts and Sciences and must be majoring in an area of the liberal arts or sciences. Criteria for selection to Gamma Sigma are based on the Phi Beta Kappa standards.

#### KAPPA DELTA EPSILON

Kappa Delta Epsilon is a national honorary organization. Its purpose is to promote the cause of education by fostering a spirit of fellowship, high standards of scholastic attainment, and professional ideals among members. Membership in the Converse Chapter is by invitation to undergraduate applicants who have 1) a major or minor in education, 2) at least 30 semester hours, and 3) a GPA of 3.25 or better.

#### MORTAR BOARD GAVEL CHAPTER

President: Niki Castle

Mortar Board is a national honor society of college seniors whose purpose, in part, is "to support the ideals of the university, to advance a spirit of scholarship, to recognize and encourage leadership, and to provide the opportunity for a meaningful exchange of ideas as individuals and as a group." The Converse Gavel Chapter strives to supplement and stimulate intellectual activity on campus and in the community-at-large. To accomplish its purposes, the Gavel Chapter sponsors a Dean's List Tea, a bi-annual PROBE Symposium, and other lecture series throughout the year.

Qualifications for membership in Mortar Board include outstanding leadership, scholarship, and service. All juniors with a cumulative scholastic average of 3.0 or above or top 35% of her class are considered for membership. Selection and tapping of new members occurs in the spring of their junior year.

#### **PROBE Steering Committee**

President: Niki Castle

Every year, the GAVEL Chapter of Mortar Board sponsors a symposium which explores a topic relevant to the college community. The PROBE topic is chosen by the group with emphasis on the National Mortar Board's National Concern topic, also chosen bi-annually. PROBE is an opportunity to participate in intellectual discussion outside of class and with members of the community. One of the Mortar Board faculty advisors serves as the PROBE advisor. The PROBE Steering Committee is a subcommittee of Mortar Board.

#### PHI SIGMA IOTA

Advisor: Brant Bynum

Phi Sigma Iota is an international foreign language honor society. Its primary objectives are (1) the recognition of above average ability and attainments in languages and literature; (2) the stimulation of advanced work and individual research in this field; and (3) the promotion of a friendship and understanding among our nation and the nations using these languages. Students eligible for membership must meet the following requirements: Junior or Senior standing (Sophomore in exceptional circumstances); a curriculum with an emphasis in foreign language; at least a 3.0 average in their entire college work, as well as in all courses in language; and completion of at least one course in foreign language at the third-year level or beyond. Membership is by faculty recommendation and invitation.

#### PI GAMMA MU

Advisor: Madelyn Young

The purpose of Pi Gamma Mu is to improve scholarship in the social sciences and to provide an equal opportunity for an exchange of ideas between individuals involved in the various fields of social science. New members are voted on by present members. Only students with at least twenty semester hours of social science and with an average grade therein of not less than "B" are considered for membership.

#### PI KAPPA LAMBDA

Advisor: Melanie Taylor

"Strive always for the beautiful" is the motto of Pi Kappa Lambda, National Music Honor Society founded in 1918 at Northwestern University. Phi Chapter was chartered in 1938. Membership is by invitation only to outstanding juniors, seniors and graduate students majoring in music who have demonstrated outstanding scholarship and musicianship. Juniors in the top ten percent of their class and seniors in the top twenty percent of their class are eligible for consideration. Graduate students who have at least 2/3 As in their degree programs are also eligible for consideration.

#### STUDENT MARSHALS

Advisors: Ansley Boggs and Katharine Slemenda

Note: For further detail see Student Marshal Handbook.

Student Marshals are chosen from the rising junior class each year on the basis of academic excellence. They are among the most honored students on campus. They officially represent the College in the formal ceremonies of the academic year, including Formal Opening, Founder's Day, Award's Day, Baccalaureate, and Commencement, where they add order and dignity to the proceedings. In addition, Marshals serve at other functions such as the Festival of Lessons and Carols and certain required assemblies. The Head Marshal for the College of Arts and Sciences and the Head Marshal for the School of Music are elected by the group at their first meeting of the year in September.

## **APPENDIX A**

## SOUTH CAROLINA STATE LAWS CONCERNING ALCOHOL AND OTHER DRUGS

#### Transfer, Purchase or Gift of Beer, Wine, or Alcoholic Liquor to a Minor Prohibited

It is against the law to transfer, purchase, or give beer, wine, and/or alcoholic liquor to anyone who is under 21 years of age for the purpose of consumption. This includes serving anyone in your home except your child or spouse.

**PENALTY:** Fine up to \$200 or imprisonment up to 30 days and mandatory driver's license suspension of 90 days to six months.

(Code Sections 61-13-287, 61-9-60, 20-7-320, 56-1-745)

#### Purchase/Possession by a Minor

It is against the law to purchase or knowingly have in one's possession any beer, wine, or alcoholic liquors if you are under the age of 21. It also is unlawful for any person to falsely represent his age for the purpose of procuring alcoholic liquors.

**PENALTY**: Fine up to \$200 or imprisonment up to 30 days and mandatory driver's license suspension of 90 days to six months.

(Code Sections 20-7-370, 20-7-380, 61-9-50, 56-1-745)

#### Misrepresenting Age/Fraudulent Application or Alteration of Driver's License

It is against the law to lie or furnish fake information concerning age in order to obtain any form of alcoholic beverage. It is unlawful to possess, lend, or display a fraudulently altered driver's license or personal identification card.

**PENALTY:** Fine up to \$200 or imprisonment up to 30 days for first offense and mandatory driver's license suspension of 90 days to 6 months. (Code Sections 61-9-50, 56-1-510, 56-1-515, 56-1-745)

#### Loan and Use of Driver's License

It is against the law to lend or use a loaned driver's license or personal identification card.

**PENALTY:** Fine up to \$200 or imprisonment up to 30 days for first offense. (Code Sections 56-1-510[2], 56-1-515[2], 56-1-515[4])

#### Sale to Person Under Age

It is against the law to sell beer, wine, or liquor to anyone under 21 years of age.

**PENALTY:** Fine up to \$200 or imprisonment up to 60 days. (Code Section 61-9-40).

#### **Employment of a Person Under 21 in the Liquor Business**

It is unlawful for any person under the age of 21 to work as an employee or otherwise in a retail, wholesale, or manufacturing liquor business. No person can serve or deliver to a purchaser any alcoholic liquors unless the server is 18. All bartenders must be at least 21 years of age. (Code Sections 61-5-20, 61-13-340, 20-7-370)

#### Open Container (Beer, Wine, Liquor)

It is against the law for anyone to have any beer or wine in an open container in a moving vehicle of any kind. It is against the law to have an open container of liquor anywhere except in a private residence, hotel or motel room, licensed minibottle establishment, the luggage compartment of a vehicle, or a legally constituted private gathering. **PENALTY:** Fine up to \$100 or imprisonment up to 30 days. (Code Sections 61-9-87, 61-5-20, 61-5-110)

#### Contributing to the Delinquency of a Minor

It is against the law for any person over 18 years of age to knowingly and willfully influence a minor to violate any law or municipal ordinance.

**PENALTY:** Fine up to \$3000 and/or imprisonment up to three years. (Code Section 16-17-490)

#### **Disorderly Conduct**

Any person found on any public highway or in any public place who is in a grossly intoxicated condition or otherwise disorderly and boisterous may be charged with disorderly conduct.

**PENALTY:** Fine up to \$100 or imprisonment up to 30 days. (Code Section 16-17-530)

#### **Driving Under the Influence (DUI)**

It is against the law for any person to drive under the influence of alcohol or other drugs. If there was at that time 10 one-hundredths of 1 percent or more by weight of alcohol in the person's blood, it may be inferred that the person was under the influence of alcohol. At a level below .10 BAC a person may be guilty of DUI when that fact is considered with other competent evidence.

**PENALTY:** Fine up to \$200 or imprisonment for not less than 48 hours, for the first offense. For subsequent offenses, fines up to \$6,000 and/or imprisonment up to five years and confiscation of driver's motor vehicle. (Code Sections 56-5-2930, 56-5-2940, 56-5-2950, 56-5-2990, 56-5-6240)

## Felony Driving Under the Influence (Felony DUI)

Anyone causing great bodily harm or death to someone while under the influence of alcohol, other drugs — or the combination of alcohol and other drugs — when driving a vehicle is guilty of a felony.

**PENALTY:** For causing great bodily harm, a mandatory fine of not less than \$5,000 nor more than \$10,000 and imprisonment up to 10 years. For causing death, mandatory fine of not less than \$10,000 nor more than \$25,000 and imprisonment up to 25 years; driver's license is suspended for period of imprisonment plus 3 years. (Code Section 56-5-2945)

#### **DUI/Consent for Testing**

Anyone who drives on South Carolina's highways is considered to have given consent to chemical test of one's breath, blood, or urine if arrested for any offense alleged to have been committed while you were operating a motor vehicle under the influence of alcohol, other drugs, or a combination of them. If you refuse to submit to the test, then your driver's privilege will be suspended for 90 days. (Code Section 56-5-2950)

## Possession and Distribution of Drugs

It is illegal to have, to make, or intend to distribute any controlled substance, i.e., cocaine, crack, ice, marijuana, etc. **PENALTY:** Varies depending upon the circumstances under which the arrest was made and the amount and/or type of drug involved. Fines up to \$200,000 and imprisonment up to 30 years and driver's license suspension up to one year. (Code Sections 44-53-370, 44-53-375, 56-1-745)

#### Possession or Sale of Drug Paraphernalia

It is unlawful to possess, sell, or deliver paraphernalia, including — but not limited to — such things as:

- Roach clips Clips used by dentists to clip bibs around the necks of patients.
- Bong Pipe that may or may not use water.
- Carburetor Circulating tube with holes at each end. Tube may be made out of glass, wood, plastic or metal.

**PENALTY:** Fine up to \$500. (Code Section 44-53-391)

#### **Distribution to Persons Under 18**

Any person 18 or older who distributes a controlled substance to a person under 18 years of age or who hires anyone under the age of 17 to distribute or traffic in drugs is guilty of a felony.

PENALTY: Fines up to \$30,000 and imprisonment up to 20 years. (Codes Sections 44-53-440, 44-53-577)

#### Distribution of Controlled Substances within Proximity of School

It is a separate criminal offense to distribute, sell, make, or possess with intent to distribute a controlled substance within a radius of one-half mile of the grounds of a public or private school, public playground or park, a public vocational or trade school or technical education center, or a public or private college or university.

**PENALTY:** Fine up to \$10,000 and imprisonment up to 15 years. (Code Section 44-53-445)

#### **Drug Related Federal Regulations**

Federal penalties can be as high as \$400,000.00 and imprisonment for life depending upon the nature of the offense. Criminal sanctions are doubled when the offense involves either 1) distribution or possession at or near a school or college campus, or 2) distribution to persons under 21 years of age. Descriptions of offenses and punishments can be found in the United States Code of Laws, Title 21, Section 801 et seq.

## Appendix B

## DRUG INFORMATION GUIDE

## Physical Symptoms

## Signs To Look For

## **Dangers**

## Alcohol (beer, wine, liquor)

Intoxication, slurred speech, unsteady walk, relaxation, relaxed inhibitions, impaired coordination, slowed reflexes. Smell of alcohol on clothes or breath, intoxicated behavior, hangover, glazed eyes. Addiction, accidents as result of impaired ability and judgement, overdose when mixed with other depressants, heart and liver damage.

## Cocaine (coke, rock, crack, base)

Brief intense euphoria, elevated blood pressure and heart rate, restlessness, excitement, feeling of wellbeing followed by depression. Glass vials, glass pipe, white crystalline powder, razor blades, syringes, needle marks. Addiction, heart attack, seizures, lung damage, severe depression, paranoia (see stimulants).

## Marijuana (pot, dope, weed, herb, hash, joint)

Altered perceptions, red eyes, dry mouth, reduced concentration and coordination, euphoria, laughing, hunger.

Rolling papers, pipes, dried plant material, odor of burnt hemp rope, roach clips.

Panic reaction, impaired short term memory, addiction.

## Hallucinogens (acid, LSD, PCP, MDMA, Ecstasy, psilocybin mushrooms, peyote)

Altered mood and perceptions, focus on detail, anxiety, panic, nausea, synaesthesia (ex.: smell colors, see sounds).

Capsules, tablets, "microdots", blotter squares.

Unpredictable behavior, emotional instability, violent behavior (with PCP).

## Physical Symptoms

## Signs To Look For

## **Dangers**

## Inhalants (gas, aerosols, glue, nitrites, Rush, White Out)

Nausea, dizziness, headaches, lack of coordination and control.

Odor of substance on clothing and breath, intoxication, drowsiness, poor muscular control. Unconsciousness, suffocation, nausea, and vomiting, damage to brain and central nervous system, sudden death.

## Narcotics [Heroin junk, dope, Black tar, China white), Demerol, Dilaudid [D's], Morphine, Codeine]

Euphoria, drowsiness, insensitivity to pain, nausea, vomiting, watery eyes, runny nose (see Depressants).

Needle marks on arms, needles, syringes, spoons, pinpoint pupils, cold moist skin. Addiction, lethargy, weight loss, contamination from unsterile needles (hepatitis, HIV/AIDS), accidental overdose.

## Stimulants (speed, uppers, crank, Bam, black beauties, crystal, desies, caffeine, nicotine, cocaine, amphetamines)

Alertness, talkativeness, wakefulness, increased blood pressure, loss of appetite, mood elevation.

Pills and capsules, loss of sleep and appetite, irritability or anxiety, weight loss, hyperactivity. Fatigue leading to exhaustion, addiction, paranoia, depression, confusion, possibly hallucinations.

# Depressants [Barbiturates, Sedatives, Tranquilizers (downers, tranks, ludes, reds, Valium, yellow jackets, alcohol)]

Depressed breathing and heartbeat, intoxication, drowsiness, uncoordinated movements. Capsules and pills, confused behavior, longer periods of sleep, slurred speech. Possible overdose, especially in combination with alcohol, muscle rigidity, addiction, withdrawal and overdose require medical treatment.

## Appendix C

## Converse College Notice of Privacy Practices

HIPAA Notice of Privacy Practices Effective: April 14, 2003

THIS NOTICE DESCRIBES HOW CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION ABOUT YOU MAY BE USED, DISCLOSED AND HOW YOU CAN GET ACCESS TO THIS INFORMATION.

#### **Understanding your Health-related Information**

Each time you visit a Converse College Health Services, Sports Medicine, Counseling Service and/or Academic Support office a record of your visit is made. This record contains information about your symptoms, examinations, test results, medications, allergies, disability status, previous medical or counseling records as provided by you or your physician, and the plan for your care. This information we refer to as your health related record and is an essential part of the services we provide for you. State and federal laws protect the privacy of your health-related information.

#### Uses and Disclosures of Health-related Information

#### We will use your information for treatment

All the clinical staff (Academic Support, Counseling Services, Sports Medicine and Health Services) involved in your care will document findings from your visit and the care planned for you.

We will provide (at your request) you copies of various reports from your health-related information that might assist another health care provider treating you. These records may also be used by you for other purposes as you see fit. We may also need to access other information sources to contact you for appointments, to follow up with diagnostic test results, or to provide you with information about other treatment and care that could benefit you.

#### We may use your health-related information for payment

A bill may be sent to you or your third party payor (insurance), as applicable. The information on or accompanying the bill may include information that identifies you, as well as your diagnosis, procedures, healthcare providers and supplies used. We may also contact your insurance company to determine if they will pay for your medical care, as part of their certification process.

#### We may use your health-related information for regular healthcare operations

Converse College physicians, nurses, managers and staff may look at your health information to complete a quality review to assess the care given and the results received. The College is a teaching facility so we may use your health-related information in the process of educating and training resident physicians.

#### Other Disclosures

#### **Business Associates**

Some services are provided by business associates (e.g., lab tests, resident Physicians and copying of records). To protect your health-related information, however, we require all business associates to sign written agreement that they will abide by the same HIPaA Privacy Practices as outlined in this statement.

#### **Communication with Others**

The Converse College clinical staff, with your permission, may disclose to a family member, other relative, or any other person you identify (by indicating on the authorization form), health-related information relevant in your care or payment related to your care. You will be asked after reading this document to sign an Authorization for Release of Health related Information in which you will authorize the release of confidential information.

#### Research

Under certain circumstances, we may use and disclose anonymous medical information for survey, data analysis, and assessment plans about you for research purposes. All research projects, however, are subject to approval by Institutional Review Committee.

#### As Required by Law

We may also disclose health-related information to the following types of entities, but not limited to:

- Food and Drug Administration,
- Public Health or legal authorities charged with disease prevention,
- Correctional Institutions,
- Workers Compensation Agents,
- · Organ and Tissue Donation Organizations,
- · Military Command Authorities,
- · Health Oversight Agencies,
- Funeral Directors, Coroners, and Medical Examiners,
- · National Security and Intelligence Agencies,
- · Protective services for the President and others,
- Law enforcement as required by law or in accordance with a valid subpoena, and/or
- To avoid a serious threat to the health and safety of a person or the public.

We will not use information in your records for public marketing.

## **Patient Rights**

#### You have the right to:

- restrict certain uses and disclosures of your information, however, we are not required to agree to your
  request. If we do agree, we will comply with your request unless the information is needed to provide
  you emergency treatment;
- obtain a paper copy of the Converse College Notice of Privacy Practices upon request;
- inspect and obtain a copy of your health record;
- request an Amendment to your health-related information;
- · obtain an accounting of disclosure of your health-related information;
- request communication of your health-related information (for example, you may ask that we use an alternative address for billing purposes); and
- revoke your authorization to use or disclose health-related information except to the extent that action has already been taken.

To exercise any of your rights, please obtain the required forms from the Privacy Officer, and submit your request in writing.

#### Our duties are to:

- · maintain the privacy of your health-related information;
- provide you with a notice of our legal duties and privacy practices with respect to information we collect
  about you through this notice;
- · abide by the terms of this notice;
- notify you if we are unable to agree to a requested restriction; and
- accommodate reasonable requests to communicate health-related information by alternative means or at alternative locations.

#### For More Information or to Report a Violation

We reserve the right to change the terms of this notice and our privacy policies at any time. This notice is in the Student Handbook and on the College web site. We will post all revisions in the provider offices and other appropriate locations.

If you believe that your privacy rights have been violated, you may contact your Vice President for Academic Affairs, or you may initiate the Grievance Procedure as outlined in the Student Handbook. You will not be penalized in any way for filing a grievance.

## A

Academic Regulations, 54 Academic Advice, 54

Academic Calendar, 9

Academic Policies on Disabilities, 54

Academic Support Center, 12

Alcohol and Drug Board, 47-48

Alcohol Policy, 49-50

Alma Mater, 8

Alpha Lambda Delta, 93

Alpha Psi Omega, 98

American Society of Interior Design, 90

Appeals Board, 46

Art Club, 90

Arrival Registration, 66

Association of African American Students, 90

Athletic Association, 91

Attendance, Class, 56

## B

Babysitting in Residence Halls, 70 Baptist Collegiate Ministry, 90 Bonner Leaders, 21 Bookstore, 12

## C

Cable Television, 19

Calendar, 12

Campus Buildings, 13

Campus Crusade for Christ, 90

Campus Girl Scouts, 90

Campus Safety, 14

Canterbury Club, 90

Career Services, 15

Case Procedures for Honor Board and Civitas

Council, 41-46

Catering Services, 15

Changing Courses, Adding and Dropping, 60

Chaplain, 36

Chartering an Organization, 77

Cheerleaders, 91

Children in Residence Halls, 70

Civil Demonstration/Disturbance Policy, 51

Civitas Council, 39

Class Officers, 89

Classification Requirements, 56

Classroom Buildings, Use After Hours, 13

Class Procedures, 56

Classroom Examinations, 58

College Democrats, 91

College Republicans, 91

Communications, 15

Community Advisors, 66

Community Areas, 66

Community Values, 39

Commuting Students, 15

Computer Services, 17

Consensual Relationships, 28

Conversationalist, 91

Converse College Institute for Leadership, 92

Converse II Academic Guidelines, 64

Converse II Association, 91

Converse Coalition for the Advancement of the Arts, 92

Cooking in Residence Halls, 66

Copyright Information, 53

Counseling Services, 36

Crescent, 98

Cultural Diversity Organization, 92

## D

Dance Team, 92

Day Student Association, 92

Parking, 14

Delta Omicron, 98

Dining Room, 16

Disability Services for Students, 54

Drug Information Guide, 102

Drug Policy, 50

#### $\mathbf{E}$

Election, 82

Email Accounts, 18

Equestrian Team, 93

Event Registration Form, 16

Examinations, 58

#### F

Fees, Fines, and Delinquent Accounts, 16

Fellowship of Christian Athletes, 93

Fire Safety Regulations, 67

FLAG, 93

Founder's Ideal, 7

Fundraising, 16

## G

Gamma Sigma Society, 98

Grades, 59

Graduation Requirements, 59

Granddaughters Club, 93

Grievance Procedure, 33

## Н

Hazing, 51

Health Center, 36

Health Records Policy, 16

Health Risks of Alcohol and Drug Misuse, 100

Healthy Converse, 92

HIPAA Notice, 104

Hispanic Awareness Association, 93

Honor Board, 37

Honor Pledge, 37

Honor Tradition, 37

Honorary Organizations, 98

#### I

ID/Access Cards, 14

Internet, 18

International Student Organization, 93

Intervarsity Christian Fellowship, 93

Involuntary Withdrawal Policy, 61

## J

Judicial Process Overview, 37 Julia Jones Daniels Center for Leadership and Service, 20

## K

Kappa Delta Epsilon, 98 Keys, 67

#### L

Leave of Absence, 61 Library, 21

Lost and Found, 14

#### M

Male Guest Housing, 53

Maintenance, 21

Married Students, 70

Marshals, Student, 99

Missing/Stolen Items, 14

Mission of the College, 58

Model League of Arab States Delegation, 93

Montgomery Student Activities Building, 12

Mortar Board, 99

Music Educators National Conference, 94

Musical Organizations, 94

## N

Newman Club, 94

Nisbet Honors Program, 59

### 0

Off-campus Conduct Policy, 48 Office Hours, 10

#### P

Palmetto Players, 94

Palmetto State Teachers Association, 95

Parking Regulations, 14

Petrie School of Music Regulations, 60

Pets in the Residence Halls, 67

Phi Sigma Iota, 99

Pi Gamma Mu, 99

Pi Kappa Lambda, 99

Plagiarism, 38, 56-57

Pool, 13

Post Office, 22

Pregnant Students living in Residence Halls, 70

Presbyterian Student Association, 95

Presidential Ambassadors, 95

Private Rooms, 67

Project Serve, 21

PROBE Steering Committee, 99

Publicizing Information, 23

## Q

Quiet Hours, 51, 68

#### R

Required Meetings, 52

Religious Life, 24

Reservation Fee, 68

Reserving Campus Buildings/Facilities, 11. 13

Residence Hall Access, 68

Residence Hall Programming, 66

Residency Requirement, 66

Residence Hall Closings, 68

Residential Life, 66

Residence Hall College Furniture, 66

Resident Counselors, 66

Residential Life Staff, 66

Residential Life Administrative Policies, 66-70

Rights and Responsibilities of the Accused, 41

Room and Roommate Changes, 69

Room Entry Policy, 69

Room Selection, 69

Rotaract, 95

S

Sanctions of Judicial Boards, 46

Science Forum, 96

Separation from the College, 61

Serious Disciplinary Cases, 48

#### Index

Sexual Harassment Policy, 24

Sexual Misconduct Policy, 28

Sick Leave Policy, 53

Sign Seekers, 96

Smoking Policy, 31, 69

Sneakers Cyber Cafe, 32

Solicitation Policy, 32

South Carolina Student Legislature, 96

South Carolina Laws Concerning Alcohol and

Other Drugs, 100

Standards, Grades and Quality Points, 63

Student Activities Committee, 96

Student Christian Association, 96

Student Government Association Constitution, 71

Student Government Officers, 89

Student Government Retreat, 88

Student Lists, 34

Student Organizations, 90

Student Records, 34

Study/Travel policies, 63

Student Rights and Responsibilities, 7

Sunbathing, 52

Summer School Credits, 63

## T

Tarpon Shark Club, 97

Telephones, 35

Termination of College Housing, 70

Transfer Students, 63

Triple Beta, 97

Twichell Auditorium, 13

#### U

Unauthorized Organizations, 52

## V

Visitation, Guests of Same Sex, 53, 70

Visitation, Guests of Opposite Sex, 52, 69

Voicemail, 19

#### W

Wellness Center, 35

Wesley Fellowship, 97

Withdrawal Procedures, 61

Wofford, Cooperation With, 57

Women Involved for a Safer Environment

(WISE), 97

Writing Center, 36

#### Y

Y's and Other Y's, 97